

Faculty of Health Sciences Department of Medical Biology

Prevention of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) by prophylactic monoclonal antibodies

In vitro and preclinical evaluation of HPA-1a-specific antibodies

Trude Victoria Mørtberg A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor

June 2023

Prevention of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) by prophylactic monoclonal antibodies

In vitro and preclinical evaluation of HPA-1a-specific antibodies

by

Trude Victoria Mørtberg

A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor - June 2023



Faculty of Health Sciences, Department of Medical Biology, Immunology Research group

Supervisors:

Maria Therese Ahlen, PhD, Department of Laboratory Medicine, University Hospital of North Norway

Tor Brynjar Stuge, PhD, Immunology Research Group, Faculty of Health Sciences, UiT the Arctic University of Norway

Acknowledgement

The work presented in this thesis was performed at Immunology Research Group, the Department of Medical Biology, Faculty of Health Sciences, UiT The Arctic University of Norway, Tromsø between 2017 and 2023. The project was funded by the Northern Norway Regional Health Authority. I am so grateful for the opportunity to do this PhD, especially because of all the people I have met and everything I have experienced during this special period, also shaped by the pandemic.

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my main supervisor Maria Therese Ahlen. You are the reason I applied to this PhD position as I really wanted to work with you. I have learnt more from you than I ever thought I would — both inside and outside the lab. A helping hand and advice were always available when needed, and we have had a lot of fun over the years. I am also grateful to my supervisor Tor Brynjar Stuge for the knowledge that you have shared, and for your comments and feedback that were always well placed. Also, I could not have undertaken this journey without Bjørn Skogen. Thank you for starting this project and for your valuable advice.

To all my other colleagues and previous members of Immunology Research Group. These years working here have really been the best all because of you. To Eirin, Lennart, Anne, Gøril, Kjersti, Nora, and Heidi, thank you so much for all the laughs and great conversations. I would like to extend my sincere thanks to Eirin as we have shared more than an office in these six years. Thank you for your emotional support and for all the important discussions over coffee. I am grateful to all our collaborators and co-authors in Oslo and the Netherlands, and a special thanks to Dr. Peter Newman for mentoring me when I was lucky enough to spend 5 months in Milwaukee.

A huge thank you to my colleagues at the Norwegian National Unit for Platelet Immunology at UNN — especially Kari, Marthe and Tom. I look forward to finally working with you fulltime. I know we will have a lot of fun and laughs...and amazing cakes. I also want to thank Department of Laboratory Medicine UNN for facilitating for research and writing also during the spring. A special thanks to Ingvild Lægreid and Anne Husebekk for your valuable comments on the thesis. Also, thank you to Siw and Ingvild S., for interesting scientific discussions and for being patient when the tasks on the to-do list were piling up.

I'd like to recognize my friends, Mari, Aurora, Eirin, Aud-Malin, Sofie, and Maria for always believing in me and for giving me moral support. I would also like to thank my family, who always cheered me on with their endless support. I always look forward to our family dinners that often include good conversations and hours of board games. To my mom Brit for always checking in, to my dad Frank for always saying that I should not worry about things I cannot control, and to my sister Anniken for your everlasting enthusiasm.

Finally, a special thanks to my fiancée Paul, who was there for me every day the last couple of years, always making me food and calming me down when I felt stressed out. I feel so lucky to have you in my life and I look forward to our future together.

Tromsø, June 2023 Trude Victoria Mørtberg

List of papers

- I. TV Mørtberg, H Zhi, G Vidarsson, S Foss, S Lissenberg-Thunnissen, M Wuhrer, TE Michaelsen, B Skogen, TB Stuge, JT Andersen, PJ Newman, and MT Ahlen. Prevention of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia in Mice: Biochemical and Cell Biological Characterization of Isoforms of a Human Monoclonal Antibody. ImmunoHorizons, 2022. 6(1): p. 90-103. doi: 10.4049/immunohorizons.2100097
- II. TV Mørtberg, S Foss, LM van Ligtenberg, EL Bertelsen, O Ottersen, G Vidarsson,
 B Skogen, TB Stuge, JT Andersen, and MT Ahlen. Preclinical evaluation of an HPA-1a-specific human mAb IgG1 modified for enhanced effector properties.
 Unsubmitted manuscript.
- III. TV Mørtberg, EL Bertelsen, H Tiller, B Skogen, TB Stuge, and MT Ahlen. Exploring recombinant glycoproteins as reagents for anti-HPA-1a antibody subtype specificity in FNAIT. Unsubmitted manuscript.

Supplementary review paper not part of the thesis:

TV Rasmussen, and MT Ahlen. *Murine models for studying treatment, prevention and pathogenesis of FNAIT*. Transfusion and Apheresis Science, 2020. 59(1): p. 102706. doi: 10.1016/j.transci.2019.102706

Abbreviations

AAAG	L234A-L235A-N297A-P329G
ADCC	Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity
ADCP	Antibody-dependent cellular phagocytosis
AMIS	Antibody-mediated immune suppression
APLDQ	T30A-S32P-Q33L-N39D-M470Q
CDC	Complement-dependent cytotoxicity
СМР	Complement receptor-mediated phagocytosis
DAT	Direct antiglobulin tests
EGF1	Epidermal growth factor 1
Fab	Fragment antigen binding
Fc	Fragment crystallizable
FcγR	IgG Fc receptors
FcRn	Neonatal Fc receptor
FNAIT	Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia
GlcNAc	N-acetylglucosamine
HDFN	Hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn
HG	High galactose
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
HOD	Hen egg lysozyme-ovalbumin-Duffy
HPA	Human platelet antigen
ICH	Intracranial hemorrhage
IU	International units
IVIg	Intravenous Immunoglobulin
LF	Low fucose
mAb	Monoclonal antibody
MAHA	Mouse anti-human antibody
MAIPA	Monoclonal antibody-specific immobilization of platelet antigen
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
NIPT	Non-invasive prenatal test
NNUPI	Norwegian National Unit for Platelet Immunology
OD	Optical density
PIFT	Platelet immune fluorescence test
PSI	Plexin-semaphorin-integrin
RBC	Red blood cells
REW	Q311R-M428E-N434W
RGD	Arginine-Glycine-Aspartic Acid
SNP	Single-nucleotide polymorphism
SRBC	Sheep red blood cells
WT	Wild-type

Thesis summary

Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) is a condition occurring in about 1:1000-2000 pregnancies, and in Whites, alloimmunization to human platelet antigen (HPA)-1a is most common. The maternal alloantibodies traverse the placenta, bind to, and eliminate fetal platelets from the circulation rendering the fetus thrombocytopenic. Clinical outcome ranges from non-symptomatic or mild bleedings to intracranial hemorrhage (ICH). To date, no prevention is available for HPA-1a alloimmunization, and screening programs to identify women at risk have not yet been implemented. Initial proof of concept for prevention of HPA-1a alloimmunization was previously demonstrated in a murine model, paving the way for the polyclonal or monoclonal HPA-1a-specific IgG preparations currently under development as a prophylaxis for FNAIT. As the polyclonal preparation is plasma-derived, it depends on plasma donations from alloimmunized individuals, and thus monoclonal antibodies offer an obvious preferred alternative. In this thesis, a human monoclonal antibody (mAb 26.4) specific for HPA-1a, as well as a panel of mAb 26.4 IgG1 isoforms with modified Fc regions, were tested as prophylactic candidates. They were characterized in vitro and in vivo, showing that the mAb 26.4 wild-type successfully mediated complete prevention of alloimmunization in a murine FNAIT model. Further, a novel isoform (mAb 26.4.REW), with longer plasma half-life and stronger effector functions, efficiently induced antibody-mediated immune suppression in low doses. Alloimmunization of women often occurs in connection with delivery, however a significant share of women is indeed immunized during pregnancy — even in their first pregnancy. In addition to fetal platelets as the source of antigen, placental cells or tissues also express the antigen and may be sources for immunization. It has been reported that maternal samples from FNAIT cases with ICH outcome contain HPA-1a-specific antibodies of anti- $\alpha V\beta 3$ specificity, and that these sera disturb endothelial function, and induce endothelial cell apoptosis. In this thesis, samples from referred and confirmed FNAIT cases with ICH outcome in Norway during the last 20 years were examined for reactivity patterns using recombinant integrins. Most samples bound monomeric integrin β 3, $\alpha V\beta$ 3 and $\alpha IIb\beta$ 3 on beads in a similar manner, in line with previous reports indicating that most FNAIT sera react with the HPA-1a epitope on β 3, independent of the α -chain. However, upon absorbing antibodies binding to recombinant α IIb β 3, the remaining fraction was examined using α V β 3-beads and α V β 3expressing cell lines, without significantly detectable remaining antibodies. This highlights the current challenge in detecting potential antibodies of the anti- $\alpha V\beta 3$ subtype. Further characterization of such antibodies and their antigen conformation requirement is needed.

Table of contents

A	cknowle	edgementI	
Li	st of pa	persIII	
A	bbrevia	tionsV	
Tł	nesis sui	mmaryVII	
1	Intro	duction1	
1.1 Platelets and platelet antigens			
	1.1.1	Integrins	
	1.1.2	4 Human platelet antigens	
	1.2	Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia5	
	1.2.1	HPA-1a alloimmunization5	
	1.2.2	Other common HPA systems associated with FNAIT	
	1.2.3	Clinical outcome	
	1.2.4	FNAIT-related associations and risk factors	
	1.2.5	Treatment strategies	
	1.3	FNAIT-associated antibodies: structure and function11	
	1.3.1	Antibody Fc glycosylation and its impact on effector functions	
	1.3.2	HPA-specific antibodies interact with IgG receptors14	
	1.4	Prevention of FNAIT alloimmunization by prophylactic treatment	
	1.4.1	The mechanisms of prophylactic antibodies: AMIS19	
	1.4.2	AMIS was efficiently induced in a murine FNAIT model	
	1.4.3	A monoclonal prophylactic antibody candidate: mAb 26.4 22	
	1.4.4	The generation of a new murine FNAIT model: APLDQ mice expressing HPA-1a 22	
2	Aims	of thesis	
3	Sum	mary of papers	
4	Metl	hodological considerations	
	4.1	The quest for the optimal prophylaxis: Papers I and II	
	4.1.1	Selecting antibody subclass	
	4.1.2	Fc-region modifications alters effector functions	
	4.2	Production of recombinant integrin $\beta 3$ allows for in vitro testing	
	4.3	Murine studies: doses of platelets and prophylactic drug	

	4.3.1	Limitations to bleeding assessments of pups	32	
	4.4 Ethi	cal consideration for murine studies	32	
5	Discussio	Dn	33	
	5.1 Proj	phylactic studies using a murine FNAIT model	33	
	5.1.1	APLDQ mice expressing HPA-1a used for prophylactic antibody testing	33	
	5.1.2	Induction of AMIS is dose-dependent in mice	35	
	5.1.3	Panel of mAb 26.4 isoforms as prophylactic candidates	36	
	5.1.4	Difference between mice and humans	39	
	5.2 Trar	nslation to humans: prophylactic treatment of FNAIT	40	
	5.2.1	Screening is required to identify individuals eligible for prophylactic treatment	40	
	5.2.2	What is the antigenic stimulus of HPA-1a alloimmunization?	41	
	5.2.3	Antibody effect on integrin $\beta 3$ on endothelial cells and placental tissue	43	
	5.2.4	Prophylactic treatment: what about antenatal administration?	44	
	5.2.5	HPA-1a-specific antibodies depend on conformational structures	46	
6	Future a	spects	49	
7	Concludi	Concluding remarks		
8	Referenc	References		

1 Introduction

Upon encountering foreign antigens, an immune response is induced to eliminate the antigen. However, when these cells and tissues origin from same species individuals with populationbased protein variants, alloimmunization can occur. The exposure to alloantigens typically arises in connection with blood transfusions and transplantation, but notably also in the pregnancy setting as the fetus express inherited paternal antigens.

In the settings of transfusion and pregnancy, the formation of antibodies to non-self antigens present in various blood group systems, e.g., ABO, Rh, Kell, Kidd and Duffy, are of clinical importance when undiagnosed and untreated, as they may lead to hemolysis of red blood cells (RBCs) [1]. Human leukocyte antigens (HLA) class I are widely expressed by almost all nucleated cells, and thus the risk of exposure is high in transfusion or pregnancy. Antibodies toward HLA class I may result in clinical complications related to transplantation, as they can induce graft rejection [2], and related to transfusion as they cause refractoriness to transfused platelets [3]. Whether maternal anti-HLA class I antibodies are associated with thrombocytopenia in the newborn is debated [4-6]. Notably, incompatibility to human platelet antigens (HPAs) during pregnancy may induce alloimmunization, causing fetal platelet removal that can lead to severe outcomes [7]. The focus in this thesis is pregnancy-related alloimmunization against HPA-1a and efforts to prevent it.

1.1 Platelets and platelet antigens

Platelets, or thrombocytes, are the smallest circulating cells with a diameter of $2-4 \mu m$ when in a resting state [8]. Platelets are abundant in the blood, with a platelet count of $150-450 \times 10^9$ cells per liter of blood in adults. Because platelets have a short lifespan of 7–10 days, they are continually produced from megakaryocytes in the bone marrow and released into circulation [9]. These discoid anucleate cells have important functions in hemostasis, where they are activated upon vessel damage and bind together to form a plug. Because of blood flow and the cell type composition of the blood, platelets appear with the highest concentration close to the vessel walls [10, 11]. Upon encountering disrupted endothelial walls or exposed extracellular matrix, surface receptors ensure platelet capture at the site of injury, which again triggers platelet activation. When activated, the platelet shape shifts from discoid to spherical, followed by the creation of filopodia and lamellipodia generated by inducing reorganization of the cytoskeleton [12]. In addition, platelets secrete pre-stored components from intracellular

granules — α -granules and dense granules — to communicate with surrounding cells and tissues [13].

Though platelets have been classically regarded as purely hemostatic agents, studies have shown the significance of platelets in aiding the immune system in response to infection and cancer (reviewed in [14-16]). Platelets express toll-like receptors able to recognize pathogenand damage-associated molecular patterns produced by damaged or compromised cells, and they can interact directly with leukocytes for recruitment to the site of injury. In addition, they express receptors for direct detection of pathogens, and upon activation, they secrete their intracellular granules, which — among other factors — contain antimicrobial peptides to destroy foreign intruders [17].

1.1.1 Integrins

Platelets have various adhesion molecules and receptors on their cell surface — integrins being the most abundantly expressed — which they use to continually monitor the situation in the blood. Integrins are a large family of highly conserved heterodimeric, non-covalently associated glycoproteins important for adhesion between cells, and between cells and the extracellular matrix. However, they also have important roles in immunity, the development of the embryo, in cancer, and hemostasis [18]. These transmembrane receptors consist of two integrin subunits, α - and β -chain, and they have the ability of bi-directional signal transduction, inside-out and outside-in signaling, across the plasma membrane [19, 20]. To date, there are 18 α -subunits and 8 β -subunits described that, in different combinations, arrange to form 24 varied receptors with distinctive properties and functions (reviewed in ref. [19, 21]).

Integrins appear to occur in three conformational states that relate to the regulation of ligand affinity [22] (Figure 1). These rearrangements are important for diverse biological processes such as migration, development, and hemostasis. When in a bent state, integrins have low affinity for ligands because of the proximity of intracellular tails and a folded headpiece. An intermediate state exists where the integrin is extended but the headpiece is still closed, and therefore the integrin has an intermediate affinity for ligands. However, by further activation, there is a swing-out of the hybrid domain, and the lower legs are unclasped, leading to an extended-open conformation with high affinity for ligands.



Figure 1: Schematic illustration of integrin configurations related to ligand affinity. A bent conformation with a closed headpiece relates to inactive integrin, while rearrangements through the intermediate state (extended, closed) lead to an extended conformation with high ligand affinity. Created with BioRender.com.

Integrin β3

Integrin β 3 is a β -subunit that combines only with two closely related α -subunits, α IIb and α V, both of which are present on platelets [23-25]. These integrins are Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) binding receptors; that is, they recognize ligands containing the RGD peptide motif [19, 24]. The binding site have also been confirmed by the efficient inhibition of ligand binding to platelets by RGD-containing peptides [26].

The integrin α IIb β 3 is a calcium-dependent heterodimer [27] also known as the fibrinogen receptor. However, it also binds to fibronectin, von Willebrand factor [19, 28], vitronectin [29], and multiple other ligands reviewed in ref. [21]. On platelets, α IIb β 3 is the most abundant glycoprotein complex, estimated to express approximately 80,000 molecules per platelet [30]. On resting, circulating cells, α IIb β 3 is present on the platelet surface in an inactive state, but upon platelet activation, it changes its conformation into a high-affinity state to induce platelet aggregation [25, 31]. In addition, upon activation, α -granules containing α IIb β 3 are secreted, increasing the number of receptors on the platelet surface to further support binding to additional platelets [32]. The integrin α IIb β 3 has also been reported to be expressed by mast

cells [33] and by placental trophoblasts early in gestation, suggesting that it is involved in implantation and early placental differentiation [34].

The β 3-subunit also combines with α V to form integrin α V β 3. This receptor is defined as the vitronectin receptor, although it has several other ligands, i.e., osteopontin [35], thrombospondin [36], and more reviewed in ref. [21]. In contrast to α IIb β 3, α V β 3 is found only as a few hundred to a few thousand molecules on each platelet [36, 37], but it is also reported to be expressed on endothelial cells [38], on placental trophoblast cells [39], on osteoclasts [40], on fibroblasts [41] and on some cancer cells [42].

1.1.2 Human platelet antigens

Integrin β 3 contains numerous single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) leading to single amino acid substitutions and therefore allovariants in the population. Depending on the position of the SNP, it might impact protein structure, function, and expression. The most common SNPs do not induce functional changes to the platelet proteins and, as such, damaging SNPs are normally removed by natural selection. Different allelic structures might be antigenic, leading to alloimmunization upon exposure by transfusion, transplantation, or pregnancy. Even though many of the glycoproteins are also expressed on other cells, these antigens are characterized as HPAs, consecutively upon documentation of their clinical importance in platelet alloimmunity by the Platelet Immunology Working Party of the ISBT. To date, the variants are divided into 35 HPA systems [43] (Figure 2).

The first HPA was found on integrin β 3 [44], and the following HPA are numbered in the order they were officially assigned. Six of the systems — HPA-1, -2, -3, -4, -5, and -15 — are biallelic systems in which alloantibodies have been observed against both forms of the SNPs [43]. In each system, the allelic variant carried by most of the population is designated as "a" and the more infrequent variant designated as "b". The different HPA systems are spread throughout six different glycoproteins: gpIIIa (β 3), gpIIb (α IIb), gpIb (CD42b/c), gpIa (α 2), gpIX (CD42a), and CD109. As outlined in Figure 2, most of the HPAs are present on the fibrinogen receptor α IIb β 3 (also defined as gpIIb/gpIIIa and CD41/CD61) [43].



Figure 2: Localization of HPA antigens on glycoprotein complexes on the surface of platelets. Created with BioRender.com, based on data from the Human Platelet Antigen database [43].

1.2 Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia

Maternal alloantibodies specific for paternally inherited HPAs may cause destruction of fetal platelets following transplacental transport during pregnancy. This condition is referred to as fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) and is the most frequent cause of neonatal thrombocytopenia in otherwise healthy full term neonates [45]. This is a rare condition occurring in approximately 1 to 1000–2000 live births [46-49]. Thrombocytopenia is defined as a platelet count below 150×10^9 /L with severe thrombocytopenia below 50×10^9 /L. In Whites, the most frequent cause of severe FNAIT is alloimmunization against HPA-1a, accounting for approximately 80% of the cases [50, 51].

1.2.1 HPA-1a alloimmunization

To be at risk of HPA-1a alloimmunization, the mother must be homozygous for the HPA-1b antigen and be exposed to HPA-1a either by transfusion or by carrying a heterozygous (HPA-1ab) fetus. About 2.3% of Whites are homozygous for HPA-1b and therefore at risk of HPA-1a alloimmunization [52] (Figure 3).



Figure 3: Illustration of HPA-1a alloimmunization. Created with BioRender.com.

HPA-1 (also defined as Pl^A or Zw) is a polymorphism located on integrin β 3 in amino acid position 33, where the majority of the population carries leucine (defined as HPA-1a), and the minority carries proline (defined as HPA-1b) [44]. Alloantibodies toward HPA-1b also occur, although they are less common than HPA-1a alloimmunization [53]. Individuals carrying a valine in this position have also been found, defined as HPA-1c, and some HPA-1a-specific antibodies have shown binding to recombinant β 3-Val33 [54].

1.2.2 Other common HPA systems associated with FNAIT

Even though HPA-1a alloimmunization is the most common cause of FNAIT in Whites, other antigen incompatibilities also lead to alloantibody responses. Other common antigen incompatibilities are HPA-5 and -15; however, HPA-2 and -3 have also been observed [55]. Alloantibodies toward HPA-5b antigen present on glycoprotein GPIa have been regarded as the second most common cause, accounting for approximately 15% of FNAIT cases [56]. However, current studies call this into question, because the rate of HPA-5b alloimmunization is far more prevalent than previously reported and therefore might be an incidental finding in at least some FNAIT workups [57]. Still, anti-HPA-5b antibodies have been associated with severe FNAIT [58]. Anti-HPA-15b antibodies have been shown to induce FNAIT in 4% of cases [56], and severe cases have been reported [59]. HPA-15b-specific antibodies behave similarly to HPA-1a-specific antibodies, as they suppress angiogenesis and induce apoptosis in

endothelial cells in vitro [60]. FNAIT cases due to anti-GPIb α antibodies are less common; however, in a mouse model, preimmunized GPIb $\alpha^{-/-}$ females bred with wild-type males led to miscarriage [61]. Because there were few live neonates in this murine model, this finding may indicate that the frequency of GPIb α -mediated FNAIT might also be underreported in humans. For early loss of pregnancy, platelet incompatibility might not even be considered in most cases. FNAIT caused by minor allele frequencies is also reported, although rarely [55, 62, 63].

In the Asian population, HPA-1b is an even lower frequency allelic variant (0.4%) [64]. The most frequent cause of FNAIT in this population is alloantibodies against HPA-4b (24.8%), HPA-5b (13.8%) and HPA-5a (4.3%), which are evidently less severe than in anti-HPA-1a-induced FNAIT [64]. Another cause of FNAIT in the Asian and African populations is immunization against CD36 (gpIV), where protein-deficient individuals produce isoantibodies against CD36 [64-66].

1.2.3 Clinical outcome

Most FNAIT cases are suspected only after the delivery of a newborn presenting with bleeding or thrombocytopenia, or because of FNAIT history in the immediate family. To date, there are no national screening programs to identify women at risk of HPA-1a alloimmunization.

Transplacental transport of platelet alloantibodies, the binding to and depletion of fetal platelets, renders the fetus or neonate at risk of thrombocytopenia, prone to bleeding, and in severe cases to intracranial hemorrhage (ICH) followed by lifelong disabilities or stillbirth [48, 56, 67]. Only 10% (7.9–12%) of HPA-1a-negative women generate anti-HPA-1a antibodies when exposed to an incompatible fetus; of these women, only 30% give birth to a severely thrombocytopenic neonate [48, 49, 67]. About 10–26% of severely thrombocytopenic neonates presents with ICH [47, 51, 68, 69]. Furthermore, the risk of severe FNAIT is increased when a sibling present with ICH [70]. A study showed that 54% of ICH cases occurred before 28 weeks of gestation and often in the first pregnancy [71].

Children with FNAIT-related ICH have a very high risk of perinatal death or long-term neurodevelopmental impairment [72]. The clinical effect on the fetus exerted by HPA-1a-specific antibodies is heterogenous as many are born healthy, while some present with skin manifestations such as petechiae, purpura or other bleeding complications. Although likely underreported, fetal internal organ hemorrhage other than ICH may also lead to severe

complications and deadly outcome [73]. A retrospective study reported a significant association between anti-HPA-1a antibody levels in the mother and reduced birthweight in newborn males [74]. In addition, a study conducted using data from the No IntraCranial Haemorrhage (NOICH) registry, reported that 65% of ICH cases were in male fetuses/neonates [71]. Together, these studies imply that neonatal gender might influence alloimmunization and potentially disease severity.

1.2.4 FNAIT-related associations and risk factors

Most HPA-1a-negative women are not alloimmunized, even though they carry an HPA-1ab fetus. In addition, not all fetuses or newborns of HPA-1a alloimmunized mothers present with FNAIT. This indicates that other unknown factors are important for alloimmunization, and for the pathophysiology of FNAIT.

Several studies have shown a strong association between HPA-1a alloimmunization and the expression of HLA-DRB3*01:01 (also defined as DR52a and DRw52) [75-78]. In Whites, approximately 28% carry the additional DRB variant DRB3*01:01 while approximately 90% of HPA-1a alloimmunized women carry this class II variant [67, 75-77]. Peptides with leucine in position 33 (Leu33, HPA-1a) but not peptides with proline (Pro33, HPA-1b), have been shown to bind stably to HLA-DRB3*01:01 [79, 80]. Leu33 has been shown to act as an anchor in the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) peptide-binding groove together with Trp25 and Asp28, generating a 1-4-9 motif of the peptide anchor residues [79, 81].

Laboratory investigations of HPA-1a-specific antibodies

Maternal anti-HPA-1a antibody levels during pregnancy are used in some countries as a risk stratification for FNAIT. A prospective study in Norway showed that levels of maternal HPA-1a alloantibodies above 3 international units (IU)/ml in week 22 and/or 34 were associated with the degree of thrombocytopenia in the newborn; antibody levels also correlated with neonatal platelet count [82]. The concentration and specificity of FNAIT-related antibodies are often measured by more than one method, including platelet glycoproteins with defined HPA composition.

A method for evaluating platelet-specific antibodies is by flow cytometry by indirect platelet immune fluorescence test (PIFT) where the maternal sample is cross-matched to a panel of platelets with known HPA status [83]. If paternal or neonatal platelets are available, they are used as donor platelets, but this also requires a direct PIFT to disregard potentially prebound antibodies to the platelets.

Glycoprotein-specific antibody tests using intact platelet antigens, such as the monoclonal antibody-specific immobilization of platelet antigen (MAIPA) assay, is so far recognized as the gold standard method. Briefly, MAIPA is performed by incubating patient plasma with HPA-defined donor platelets prior to glycoprotein binding by murine monoclonal antibodies [84]. The platelets are solubilized, and glycoproteins are captured in a microplate by goat anti-mouse IgG. The glycoprotein-bound human antibodies are detected by enzyme-coupled anti-human IgG and its corresponding substrate and stop solution, measured as optical density (OD) by a microplate reader. The advantage of this method is that antibodies toward the different glycoproteins (gpIIb/IIIa, gpIb/IX, gpIa/IIa, gpV and CD109) are measured separately by using typed and selected donor platelets. In-house MAIPA assays are implemented in most reference laboratories that have donor platelets available; however, a commercial kit with typed platelets included is also available (apDia, Turnhout, Belgium).

For anti-HPA-1a IgG measurements, a quantitative MAIPA is performed by calibrating the patient sample to a defined standard (the international NIBSC standard; 03/152 anti-HPA-1a [85, 86]) and with read-out in IU [87, 88]. MAIPA may also be performed with paternal or neonatal platelets as an antigen source for direct detection of antibodies against fetal antigens. A downside to this assay is that some MAIPA-negative cases showed low-avidity HPA-1a-specific alloantibodies [89], which might be tentatively missed, because of extensive washing procedures. Notably, a new MAIPA using streptavidin-coated beads and biotinylated monoclonal antibodies for glycoprotein capture has shown enhanced sensitivity compared to the standard MAIPA protocol [90].

HPA-specific IgG detection is also performed using a commercial test — Pak Lx kit (Immucor, Georgia, USA) — which uses beads coupled with platelet-derived glycoproteins from a pool of donors to evaluate HPA specificity.

1.2.5 Treatment strategies

To date, there is no effective treatment for FNAIT available; however, several clinical guidelines recommend the off-label use of intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIg) to the pregnant women [91]. Typically, a previous sibling diagnosed with severe FNAIT leads to the treatment

of a pregnant HPA-1a alloimmunized woman with IVIg weekly from as early as 12 weeks of gestation to prevent FNAIT and ICH in the subsequent neonate. This treatment is costly: normal dosing is 1 g/kg/week [92]. IVIg treatment may have side effects such as headache and influenza-like symptoms and, with a weekly dosing frequency, the strain of this treatment strategy is high. Even though IVIg has not been tested in a placebo-controlled clinical trial, recommendations indicate that such a treatment is currently the best approach available because it has been used successfully for decades. It seems to be consensus for this treatment in a pregnancy where the previous child had FNAIT with ICH. Even though IVIg brings unwanted side effects to the mother, it is the first-line management, with or without corticosteroids [93-95].

A study investigating all FNAIT-related ICH cases from the NOICH registry from 2001 to 2010 reported reduced ICH risk from 79% to 11% in the group treated with IVIg in the subsequent pregnancy [71]. This was confirmed by another study that reported prevention of bleeding in the fetus or neonate in almost all cases when IVIg was used [96]. Although for low-risk pregnancies — defined as no previous sibling with FNAIT-related ICH — IVIg has not yet demonstrated significant beneficial effects [97]. However, in a future screening regimen, the implementation of IVIg as a treatment to low-risk pregnancies might cause overtreatment of many women.

In Norway, women with anti-HPA-1a levels ≥ 3 IU/mL are recommended for cesarean delivery around gestational week 38–39 [98]. According to the 2014 Norwegian National Clinical Guidelines for Obstetricians, the delivery should be performed at a hospital with a neonatal intensive care unit. At delivery, HPA-compatible platelets for transfusion to the newborn should be available if the platelet count is less than 35×10^9 /L to prevent further bleeding. If compatible platelet concentrations are not available, random platelets should be used [91]. It is also recommended to perform ultrasound scan for ICH when the neonatal platelet count is less than 50×10^9 /L [98].

Fetal blood sampling guided by ultrasound and weekly intrauterine platelet transfusions were procedures historically used for antenatal diagnosis and treatment, although these methods are no longer recommended because of the high risk of procedure-related fetal loss [91] — shown to be up to 8.3% per affected pregnancy [99]. These procedures also induce the risk of fetomaternal hemorrhage, leading to further sensitization of the mother [99].

Potential future therapeutic approaches

The expression of the neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn) in placental tissue increases throughout gestation and correlates with the transfer of IgG from the mother to the fetus [100]. Therefore, a treatment of interest is to block the FcRn molecule responsible for the transport of pathogenic antibodies. Inhibition of FcRn as a potential FNAIT treatment was demonstrated by Chen and colleagues in 2010 by treating pregnant, preimmunized mice by administering the anti-FcRn antibody (1G3). Improved platelet counts were demonstrated in pups compared to pups delivered from non-treated mice [101].

Clinical trials have demonstrated the safety and efficiency of blocking FcRn in autoimmune disorders and, as such, FcRn inhibition may be an alternative therapeutic approach for FNAIT [102]. M281 is a human anti-FcRn antibody [103] in the pipeline as a treatment for hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn (HDFN) [104]. Furthermore, other FcRn inhibitors are also undergoing clinical trials for autoimmune diseases [105].

1.3 FNAIT-associated antibodies: structure and function

Antibodies are central to the defense against pathogens, but in auto- and allo-immunity, they may cause harm. Antibodies are potent and function through multiple biological systems. The performance of an antibody depends on the features of its Fab (fragment antigen binding) region, such as epitope specificity and antigen binding affinity, and the features of its Fc (fragment crystallizable) region, such as isotype, subclass, allotype, and glycosylation.

IgG antibodies consist of two identical heavy chains containing a variable domain followed by three constant domains (CH1-3), with a flexible hinge region between the two first constant domains, as well as two identical light chains containing a variable domain and a constant domain [106]. These chains are held together by interchain disulfide bonds; the CH2 and CH3 domains constitute the Fc region, while the light chain combined with the upper heavy chain constitute one Fab region.

In humans, IgG is the most abundant isotype, further divided into IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4 subclasses. Depending on the nature of the antigen encountered, the immune system ensures class switching of the appropriate IgG subclass to induce targeted and improved defense [106]. Because most antibody-mediated effector functions are facilitated by binding of the antibody Fc region to IgG Fc-receptors (FcγRs) and/or complement, subclass variety in the constant

region and hinge region leads to the exertion of different effector functions. IgG1 and IgG3 are potent in their induction of effector functions through antibody-dependent mechanisms such as antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC), antibody-dependent cellular phagocytosis (ADCP) and complement-dependent cytotoxicity (CDC) [107]. Although it varies between allotypes, IgG3 has a remarkably long hinge region — leading to increased flexibility of the antibody that corresponds to its augmented binding to effector molecules (Figure 4), which might be partially because of less blocking of the binding sites by the Fab arms [106, 108].

IgG antibody subclass compositions have also been investigated in FNAIT. No difference in isotype composition in mothers with or without FNAIT-affected newborns was reported by von dem Borne and colleagues in samples from HPA-1a alloimmunized individuals [109]. Proulx and colleagues later confirmed this finding through the analysis of 43 anti-HPA-1a sera [110]. In both studies, anti-HPA-1a IgG2 was not found, and IgG4 was rare. In addition, Mawas and colleagues reported higher levels of HPA-1a-specific IgG3 in mothers giving birth to severely thrombocytopenic newborns compared to less severe outcomes [111].

1.3.1 Antibody Fc glycosylation and its impact on effector functions

Located in conserved regions in the Fc region of IgG, there are N-linked glycans in position 297 (Figure 4). These biantennary glycans are positioned between the heavy chains in the region of Fc γ R and C1q binding [112] and affect the binding affinity of the receptors; they also impact the stability of the antibody [113]. However, it has been shown that they influence the conformation of the local Fc γ RIIIa binding site rather than the quaternary global structure of Fc regions [114].



Figure 4: Illustration of IgG subtypes, hinge variations, and glycan composition. From ref. [107] used under the Creative Commons CC-BY license.

IgG Asp297-glycan consists of a core built up of N-acetylglucosamine (GlcNAc) and mannose (Figure 4). In addition, the glycan can exist with one or two galactose residues, one or two sialic acid residues, a core fucose, and a bisecting GlcNAc [115]. This generates the possibility of 36 unique glycans [116], of which over 30 have been demonstrated using mass spectrometry [117]. Total IgG in human serum contains glycans of which 94% comprise core fucose, 13% bisected GlcNAc, 55% galactose, and 16% sialic acid [107].

The glycan composition of IgG is formed in the golgi of each specific B cell, and because there are two N-glycans in the Fc region, the glycans can vary in composition on the same IgG. The glycan profile varies between individuals depending on age and sex [117, 118], and interestingly, increased levels of galactose and sialic acid have been seen during pregnancy [119, 120]. There has also been a difference in the profile between mothers and their newborns [121].

Glycosylation patterns in FNAIT are highly skewed toward reduced fucose levels

Reduced IgG-core fucosylation at levels down to 10% of anti-HPA-1a IgG1 has been reported for FNAIT cases, in contrast to normal levels of fucose found in total serum IgG1 [122, 123]. Interestingly, such reduced level of fucose was not found in anti-HLA antibodies from refractory thrombocytopenia cases - not even when detected in parallel with anti-HPA-1a in the same sample [123]. Therefore, this reduced fucosylation is not a pregnancy-related phenomenon but rather specific to the HPA-1a-specific alloantibodies. Reduced fucose levels also demonstrated a significant correlation between low neonatal platelet counts and more severe disease. Testing of core fucose levels might be a future diagnostic tool if feasible testing methods are in place for disease severity since samples connected to asymptomatic FNAIT patients had normal fucose levels. This trend was also reported in samples taken years after delivery [123]. The same trend was reported for anti-D antibodies, where core fucose levels correlated with HDFN disease severity [124]. Reduced core-fucosylation has later been reported to remain stable during pregnancy and in subsequent pregnancies [125]. Galactose levels of HPA-1a antibodies were also elevated in this study and remained high after delivery. Given that males hyperimmunized to RhD also showed decreased fucose levels in anti-D antibodies [126], this further confirms that skewed fucose levels are not caused by pregnancies itself but rather factors influencing alloimmunization.

1.3.2 HPA-specific antibodies interact with IgG receptors

FcRn and its role in antibody half-life and fetal transfer

To destroy fetal platelets and induce thrombocytopenia in the fetus, pathogenic HPA-1aspecific IgG depends on transportation into fetal circulation by the FcRn [127-129]. The FcRn receptor is a homolog to MHC class I molecules containing three extracellular domains (α 1, α 2, and α 3) and is expressed together with β 2-microglobulin, which it pairs with non-covalently [130]. Compared to classical MHC class I molecules that present peptides in a groove between the two first domains on top — α 1 and α 2 — FcRn does not have a groove in this position, but binds IgG and albumin on individual sites on the opposing side of the α 1 and α 2 domains [131]. FcRn binds IgG in a 2:1 manner, made possible by the presence of two CH2 domains — one on each heavy chain in the Fc region of IgG — and is notably not affected by Fc glycosylation [132]. Human FcRn is expressed by endothelial cells and many myeloid cells, where it serves to rescue monomeric IgG [133-135] and albumin [136] from degradation. Epithelial cells have been shown to be key for the transcytosis of monomeric IgG or IgG-bound immune complexes by FcRn from the apical side to the basolateral side of the cells [137, 138]. In addition, for antigen-presenting cells such as monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells, FcRn has also been shown to be crucial in the cross-presentation of IgG-bound immune complexes [139]. FcRn is also expressed by placental syncytiotrophoblasts, where it facilitates the transmission of IgG into the stroma [140] (Figure 5). No FNAIT symptoms were found in mouse pups from $\beta 3^{-/-}$ FcRn^{-/-} females when immunized with $\beta 3^{+/+}$ FcRn^{-/-} platelets, confirming the requirement of FcRn in the transplacental transport of harmful antibodies [101]. In addition, by using mice with different knockout combinations, it was demonstrated that only fetal, not maternal, FcRn is involved.



Figure 5: Transplacental transport of IgG. From ref. [141], used under the Creative Commons CC-BY license.

FcRn is present in the endosomal system and shows strict pH-dependent binding to IgG and albumin. There is no binding of ligands to FcRn at neutral pH; however, with the reduced pH (5–6) in endosomes, binding is facilitated. When bound, IgG is recycled back to the cell surface, where the pH increases, leading to antibody release. This is mostly because of the protonation of histidine residues on H310 and H435 in the Fc region of IgG at low pH [142]. Of the IgG

subclasses, IgG3 demonstrates a reduced plasma half-life (approximately 1 week) compared to the other subclasses (approximately 3 weeks). This was found to be because of an R435H, influencing FcRn binding and consequently antibody recycling [143] and transport of IgG into fetal circulation [144]. Indeed, an H435 allotype of IgG3 showed a comparable half-life to IgG1 [143]. Interestingly, this H435 IgG demonstrated enhanced effector functions in vivo by providing significantly better protection against pneumonia compared to IgG3 and IgG1 in mice.

In addition to Fc region variations, the antibody variable domains have also been shown to affect binding to FcRn through charge patches, causing modulation of FcRn binding and transport properties [145, 146]. FcRn may also be saturated and, as such, influence the level of IgG that is transferred to the fetus. The level of IgG in the fetus is between 5–10% at 17–22 weeks of gestation, although at term the levels even exceed maternal levels [147].

IgG accomplish effector functions through binding to FcyRs

Following the transport of maternal HPA-specific IgG alloantibodies into fetal circulation, they exert their functions through numerous mechanisms mediated by interactions with IgG receptors. There are multiple FcγR in humans: FcγRI (CD64), FcγRII (CD32), FcγRIII (CD16) where I and II exist as three different receptors (FcγRIa, FcγRIb, and FcγRIc [148], and FcγRIIa, FcγRIIb, and FcγRIIc [149], respectively) and III as two receptors (FcγRIIa and FcγRIIIb [150]). For FcγRI, only the "a" gene corresponds to the high-affinity receptor [151] and is the one discussed further. IgG1 and IgG3 are generally bound by all FcγRs [152]. Some of the receptors have specific polymorphisms, such as FcγRIIa (H131R) and FcγRIIIa (V158F), that might influence binding affinity and response to therapeutic antibodies [153, 154]. All FcγR binds IgG in a 1:1 pattern in the lower hinge and CH2 domain, but is also affected by the glycan in position 297 [112].

FcγRs have different immune cell expression patterns; FcγRI are typically expressed on monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, neutrophils, and mast cells [152, 155]; FcγRIIa on many myeloid cells, including monocytes, platelets, and neutrophils [154]; FcγRIIIa on NK cells, macrophages, and monocytes; and FcγRIIIb on granulocytes [155]. FcγRIIb is the only inhibitory receptor [156] and is typically expressed on B cells and macrophages [157].

Reduced core fucosylation in the N297-glycan of IgG results in increased binding affinity to FcγRIII by promoting carbohydrate-carbohydrate interactions between the Fc region glycans and FcγRIII glycans, improving binding and ADCC [158-161]. Complement activation is substantially increased by IgG having N297-glycans with high levels of galactose through increased binding to complement protein C1q [161]. This binding is induced by the hexamerization of IgG1, which increases binding to C1q (C1q:IgG binds 1:6) [162].

Potential antibody-dependent mechanisms for destruction of fetal platelets

Upon alloimmunization, the developed HPA-1a-specific antibodies differ in specificity, affinity, subclass, and glycosylation levels that influence their ability to induce effector functions. Potential antibody-dependent mechanisms leading to the depletion of fetal platelets by maternal HPA-1a-specific antibodies are presented in Figure 6.

When HPA-1a-specific alloantibodies bind to fetal platelets, one potential mechanism is the neutralization of platelet function without lowering the platelet count. A report showed that 9% of sera containing HPA-1a alloantibodies had the ability to bind HPA-1a on transfected CHO cells and block binding to immobilized fibrinogen [163]. Notably, sera containing antibodies with inhibitory properties were drawn from mothers of neonates that presented with severe bleeding.

IgG-opsonized platelets are removed from the fetal circulation by macrophages in the spleen and liver through ADCP [16]. Decreased fucosylation of HPA-1a-specific antibodies has been shown to enhance monocyte and neutrophil-mediated phagocytosis of HPA-1a-positive platelets because of increased affinity of IgG to FcγRIII [123]. Platelets may also be destroyed through ADCC performed by NK cells.



Figure 6: FNAIT-related antibody effect on platelets. Created with BioRender.com

The classical pathway of complement activation involves the binding of complement proteins to antibody-opsonized particles. This complement cascade involves the binding of C1q protein to antibody Fc regions, where the antigen-bound antibodies form a hexamer through Fc:Fc interaction, which again increase affinity for C1q [164]. At the end of the complement cascade, a membrane attack complex is deposited on the surface, leading to the lysis of the particle. As part of the complement cascade, membrane-bound C3b and C3d interact with complement receptor 1 on phagocytes, leading to complement receptor-mediated phagocytosis [166], while C3d leads to enhanced B cell functions through complement receptor 2 and, as such, links the innate and adaptive immune systems [167]. Contrary to this, van Osch and colleagues reported that neither

anti-HPA-1a nor anti-HLA antibodies induced complement deposition on platelets in their native form [168]. However, upon an increase of the galactose and sialic acid levels of these antibodies, complement deposition was demonstrated. In summary, complement activation might not be the main effector function for FNAIT-related thrombocytopenia.

1.4 Prevention of FNAIT alloimmunization by prophylactic treatment

HDFN may be regarded as the blood cell analogue to FNAIT and is today efficiently prevented by antibody prophylaxis that hinders the immunization against RhD. Routine postpartum administration of anti-D prophylaxis to RhD-negative women reduced the incidence of alloimmunization to 2%, and by the recent implementation of antenatal administration, the immunization rates were down to 0.17–0.28% [169]. This intervention has reduced the incidence to the degree that HDFN is considered a rare condition today, although only in the parts of the world where intervention is implemented [170].

A similar prophylactic approach has not been considered pertinent for FNAIT, because the prevailing view was that the immunization happens during gestation and not in connection with delivery. On the contrary, it was demonstrated that FNAIT resembles HDFN more than previously believed, as studies reported that a significant share of women at risk were alloimmunized in connection with or after delivery [48, 49, 82]. Consistent with these data, HPA-1a immunization may also be prevented in a similar manner by prophylactic anti-HPA-1a antibodies. Despite this, some women are immunized already during the first incompatible pregnancy and deliver severely affected neonates [171]. Evidently, both antenatal and postnatal prophylactic administrations should optimally be implemented to ensure a minimum number of alloimmunizations.

1.4.1 The mechanisms of prophylactic antibodies: AMIS

To implement a prophylactic regime, the effector functions of an antibody prophylaxis require careful evaluation, especially if implemented antenatally to avoid harm to the fetus. The knowledge that passively transfused antibodies may induce antibody-mediated immune suppression (AMIS) toward the corresponding antigen is mostly derived from RhD research on the use of anti-D prophylaxis. The main theories revolve around clearance of the cell or cell-derived particle from the circulation and inhibition of B cells through FcγRIIb, and although less likely, other mechanisms such as epitope masking and epitope modulation have been

proposed. The potential mechanisms have been reviewed previously [172-175], but they should be highlighted in our context.

Anti-D-coated RBCs are rapidly cleared from the circulation by phagocytosis, lysis, or adherence to macrophages in the spleen of D-negative individuals [176]. Since macrophages are poor antigen-presenting cells, they might not be able to induce a primary immune response. Therefore, by antigen deviation, the RBCs are cleared without mounting an immune response [174]. Interestingly, it has been shown that for larger fetomaternal hemorrhages in which the majority of cells are cleared 6 days post-delivery, anti-D prophylaxis induces effective AMIS even though there are remaining cells in the circulation [177]. This indicates that clearance is not the sole mechanism in effect and that suppression may be a vital part of the anti-D prophylactic effect. Another potential mechanism of RBC clearance is the activation of complement, leading to CDC or complement receptor-mediated phagocytosis (CMP). However, anti-D IgG does not activate complement [178]. The ability of IgG to induce AMIS have also been demonstrated to be independent of complement [179].

Since effective AMIS was induced by anti-D even when fetal cells were remaining in the maternal circulation, the effect is likely caused by inhibition of B cells by downregulating activation, proliferation, and antibody production. The $Fc\gamma RIIb$ — being the only inhibitory $Fc\gamma R$ — is present on the B cell surface and is believed to be crucial for AMIS. Immune suppression occurs by the binding of $Fc\gamma RIIb$ on the B cell surface to the Fc region of an antigen-bound IgG and the simultaneous binding of the B cell receptor to an antigen on the same surface. This effect occurs only with immature B cells as suppression is not effective if the immune response is already established [175]. By downregulating the antigen-specific B cells, the remaining circulating antigen might not mediate antibody development.

AMIS has also been shown to function independently of epitope-specificity when it is present on the same particle i.e., Kell and RhD blood group antigens. This was demonstrated in Dnegative K-negative individuals transfused with D-positive K-positive RBCs and simultaneously administered anti-K IgG, inducing rapid clearance of cells in the spleen [180]. Only 1 of 31 individuals developed anti-D, compared to 11 of 31 in the control group not subjected to anti-K IgG. This fits with the inhibitory theory as the B cell could bind antibodies bound to one antigen through its FcγRIIb while the B cell receptor binds another antigen at the same particle. Another proposed mechanism is antigen modulation, demonstrated in mice by Maier and colleagues [181]. This response showed to be antigen-specific because modulation was detected for either KEL (k) antigen or for hen egg lysozyme-ovalbumin-Duffy (HOD) (when present simultaneously on murine RBCs) only when injected with anti-KEL or anti-HOD antibodies, respectively. In addition, T cells specific for sheep red blood cells (SRBC), even when opsonized with anti-SRBC, were found in AMIS-responsive mice [182, 183].

Notably, AMIS has been demonstrated in Fc γ RIIb-deficient mice, indicating that this inhibitory mechanism is not necessary for the induction of efficient AMIS [184, 185]. These studies also showed preventive effects of prophylaxis when using Fc γ R-deficient mice, eliminating both the clearance and inhibition theories. Notably, AMIS was also induced using F(ab')₂ fragments, implying that epitope masking was the effective mechanism in these murine studies. The theory of epitope masking — where anti-D antibodies block the antigen for binding to the B cell receptor — is not a likely mechanism of action in humans because AMIS occurs efficiently with only 20% antigen coverage by anti-D antibodies [172, 186]. Particularly, this theory is also unlikely as anti-K prophylaxis could prevent the development of anti-D antibodies in the study mentioned above [180].

1.4.2 AMIS was efficiently induced in a murine FNAIT model

Since the effector functions of an antibody prophylaxis are not entirely defined, testing new treatments directly on pregnant women does not come without safety concerns. Thus, a suitable mouse model to understand the pathogenesis and assess the potential of various drugs in FNAIT — treatments or prophylaxes — is highly desirable, and when choosing a murine model for FNAIT research, there is much to consider. Since the HPA-1 polymorphism is absent in murine integrin β 3 [187], adaptions must be made to mimic the human system for HPA-1a alloimmunization. The first FNAIT mouse model was presented in 2006 by Ni and colleagues [188]. They introduced the use of integrin β 3-deficient (β 3^{-/-}) mice that, when challenged with platelets from wild-type mice, generated anti- β 3 antibodies. Subsequent breeding of preimmunized females with wild-type males caused FNAIT in the corresponding pups. The pups presented with thrombocytopenia, ICH, and fetal death.

Using the β 3-deficient mice, Tiller and colleagues demonstrated the successful use of antibodies as a prophylactic treatment [189]. Integrin β 3-deficient mice were immunized by injection of wild-type platelets while AMIS was induced by pre-injection of anti- β 3 sera. Crucially, they also demonstrated AMIS by administering human anti-HPA-1a antibodies or the murine HPA-1a-specific monoclonal antibody (mAb) SZ21 prior to challenge with human HPA-1a⁺ platelets, thus showing the potential for prophylactic intervention to prevent FNAIT.

1.4.3 A monoclonal prophylactic antibody candidate: mAb 26.4

Based on these promising results demonstrating proof of concept for prophylactic treatment of FNAIT, the EU-funded PROFNAIT project collected plasma with anti-HPA-1a antibodies from immunized females for use as a prophylactic drug. Today, this drug (RLYB211, previously referred to as NAITgam in PROFNAIT) is tested in clinical trials as the first preparation to reduce the incidence of HPA-1a alloimmunization [190]. However, such a prophylactic approach would, in the long term, eliminate available plasma products; thus, monoclonal antibodies are attractive alternatives. Other advantages of shifting from polyclonal to monoclonal prophylaxis are that production is unlimited and that produced batches are more homogenous and safer than plasma collected from a number of individuals.

In 2015, a human HPA-1a-specific mAb, referred to as 26.4, was reported by Eksteen and colleagues — it was isolated from an HPA-1a alloimmunized woman that delivered a neonate with FNAIT [191]. From isolated immune cells, memory B cells were sorted and immortalized using Epstein-Barr virus, followed by the selection of HPA-1a-specific cells and the generation of hybridomas. Notably, by pre-incubating HPA-1aa platelets with mAb 26.4, binding of polyclonal HPA-1a-specific sera were inhibited, showing its potential as a therapeutic drug. Due to its human origin and its ability to bind both α IIb β 3 and α V β 3, this monoclonal is also of interest as a candidate for prophylactic treatment of FNAIT.

1.4.4 The generation of a new murine FNAIT model: APLDQ mice expressing HPA-1a

The previous FNAIT models were able to mimic the pathogenesis of the disease, but a more translational model allowing the testing of human HPA-1a-specific antibodies as therapeutic or prophylactic drugs is more ideal.

Reintroducing the HPA-1-defining Leucine 33 in the murine integrin β 3 was insufficient for recreating the HPA-1a epitope, while additional humanization of the remaining amino acid residues in close proximity in the plexin-semaphorin-integrin (PSI) domain, differing between humans and mice (residues 30, 32 and 39, Figure 7), allowed efficient binding of mAb SZ21 to murine platelets [187]. To further understand the polyclonal immune response to HPA-1a,
Newman and colleagues generated two CRISPR/Cas modified transgenic mice strains with humanized integrin β 3: the first harbor four amino acid substitutions in the PSI domain (C57BL/6N-APLD: T30A, S32P, Q33L, and N39D) while the second also harbors an additional substitution in the epidermal growth factor 1 (EGF1) domain (C57BL/6N-APLDQ: T30A, S32P, Q33L, N39D, and M470Q) [192]. mAb 26.4 was unreactive to platelets from APLD mice; however, efficient binding was achieved with platelets from APLDQ mice. Interestingly, another monoclonal HPA-1a-specific antibody, mAb B2G1, required even further substitutions in neighboring domain, and tentatively, other human monoclonals generated may require additional substitutions. Notably, the integrin β 3 humanization will be systemic in the humanized APLDQ mice and, as such, all cells and tissues expressing integrin β 3 should comprise the HPA-1a epitope required for 26.4 binding in these mice.

Because mAb 26.4 was non-reactive to wild-type murine platelets but efficiently bound APLDQ platelets expressing an HPA-1a-like epitope, the APLDQ mice (Figure 7) was the preferred model for our prophylactic studies presented further in this thesis.



Figure 7: Illustration of transgenic mice with humanized integrin β 3 to express HPA-1a. Highlighted APLDQ residues in integrin β 3 from both the PSI and EGF1 domains. PDB entry 3FCS [193], visualized by PyMOL v2.5.5. Mouse from BioRender.com.

2 Aims of thesis

The main aim of this thesis was to characterize and evaluate the potential of the human mAb 26.4 as a prophylactic candidate for the prevention of HPA-1a alloimmunization related to FNAIT. By developing antibody isoforms designed to include functions believed to be important in antibody-mediated immune suppression, candidates were tested in vitro and in vivo in the APLDQ FNAIT mouse model.

Data have emerged suggesting that subtypes of anti-HPA-1a antibodies may exist — tentatively mounted against placenta-derived epitopes. It is yet unknown the extent to which mAb 26.4 also holds the potential to prevent such immunization; thus, comparative studies of such antibodies and mAb 26.4 would be valuable. An additional aim was therefore to characterize binding patterns of FNAIT-related antibodies for evaluation of the developed antibody response that, in some cases, leads to ICH.

More specific aims:

- Characterize mAb 26.4 isoforms in vitro by assessing their binding abilities to recombinant FcγRs and FcRn, and by evaluation of their effector functions.
- Evaluate antibody ability to clear platelets and induce AMIS in vivo in a murine FNAIT model and assess the outcome of delivered pups.
- Produce soluble recombinant integrin β3 proteins, both as monomers and dimers, using baculovirus and insect cells as a eukaryotic protein production platform.
- Analyze antibodies from women giving birth to FNAIT-affected neonates with respect to concentration and binding patterns using recombinant proteins.

3 Summary of papers

Paper I

Prevention of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia in Mice: Biochemical and Cell Biological Characterization of Isoforms of a Human Monoclonal Antibody

TV Mørtberg, H Zhi, G Vidarsson, S Foss, S Lissenberg-Thunnissen, M Wuhrer, TE Michaelsen, B Skogen, TB Stuge, JT Andersen, PJ Newman, and MT Ahlen

Today, there are no prevention of FNAIT as there are no prophylactic drugs available on the market to prevent HPA-1a alloimmunization. The aim of this study was to test the potential of the fully human HPA-1a-specific mAb 26.4 as a prophylactic candidate to prevent alloimmunization. The specific mechanisms of AMIS are not entirely understood, and a panel of mAb 26.4 isoforms with modified Fc regions or altered Fc glycosylation was generated. The variants were evaluated for their binding ability to recombinant Fc γ Rs and FcRn, and in vivo plasma half-lives investigated using mice with human FcRn.

A novel mouse strain expressing a humanized HPA-1a epitope on integrin β 3 was used as an antigen source. Platelets were isolated and transfused to BALB/c mice to mimic FNAIT alloimmunization. Immunized mice developed substantial levels of antibodies, and by breeding with male mice expressing humanized HPA-1a, newborn pups showed signs of FNAIT. By administering mAb 26.4 wild-type and an effector-silent isoform to BALB/c mice prior to platelet challenge, induction of AMIS was demonstrated to be most efficient with the wild-type antibody isoform. This study generated proof of principle for FNAIT prevention using human HPA-1a-specific monoclonal antibodies.

Paper II

Preclinical evaluation of an HPA-1a-specific human mAb IgG1 modified for enhanced effector properties

TV Mørtberg, S Foss, LM van Ligtenberg, EL Bertelsen, O Ottersen, G Vidarsson, B Skogen, TB Stuge, JT Andersen, and MT Ahlen

In a prophylactic regimen, it would be advantageous to administer a drug with long half-life to reduce frequency of administration. Here we present a novel Fc-engineered isoform of mAb 26.4 (REW), modified to entail increased binding properties to FcRn and C1q, which leads to enhanced plasma half-life and increased on-target complement activation. Interestingly, this isoform also demonstrated higher binding affinity for Fc γ Rs in ELISA assays, which could allow for better induction of AMIS. In addition, mAb 26.4.REW demonstrated efficient phagocytosis, and increased C3d deposition on beads containing integrin β 3 compared to mAb 26.4.WT.

Based on a recent report demonstrating efficient prevention of alloimmunization at lower doses, we designed murine experiments testing our novel antibody candidate together with the wild-type antibody at 10 IU/ml and 2 IU/ml. mAb 26.4.REW was able to induce efficient suppression of alloimmunization at both doses, and normal platelet counts were displayed in the delivered pups. On the contrary, pups from immunized mice without antibody prophylaxis had thrombocytopenia, bleeding symptoms and ICH. In summary, this new modified antibody candidate shows promising results as a human prophylaxis, and with increased plasma half-life and effector functions, this candidate may also allow for reduced dosing and frequency of administration in a human prophylaxis regimen.

Paper III

Exploring recombinant glycoproteins as reagents for anti-HPA-1a antibody subtype specificity in FNAIT

TV Mørtberg, E Bertelsen, H Tiller, B Skogen, TB Stuge, and MT Ahlen

Today, there are no prophylactic drugs to prevent HPA-1a alloimmunization. Most women are immunized in connection with delivery, although studies show that a significant proportion of women are immunized early during their first HPA-1-incompatible pregnancy. It is unlikely that the number of platelets required to induce immunization originate from fetomaternal hemorrhage this early in the course; thus, other cells or tissues might contribute with integrin β 3 causing HPA-1a alloimmunization.

Consistent with previous studies displaying HPA-1a-specific $\alpha V\beta$ 3-dependent antibodies in FNAIT samples with ICH outcomes, we aimed to evaluate anti-HPA-1a antibodies in maternal plasma samples from referral FNAIT cases with ICH outcome in Norway during the last decades, investigated at Norwegian National Unit for Platelet Immunology (NNUPI). Antibodies that bind independently of associated α -chain were preabsorbed from plasma samples using α IIb β 3-coated beads. The remaining supernatant was analyzed both in flow cytometric assays using recombinant integrin β 3 proteins and in antigen capture assays using α V β 3-expressing cell lines. Prior to absorption, samples showed efficient binding to protein-coated beads and α V β 3-expressing cell lines. Interestingly, samples bound in similar patterns to all the beads (α IIb β 3, α V β 3 and monomeric β 3), showing that most of the HPA-1a-specific antibodies might bind independently of associated α -chain. Notably, HPA-1a-specific antibodies of the anti- α V β 3 subtype were not significantly detected in preabsorbed samples from FNAIT cases with ICH. This highlights the challenge of detecting these potentially clinically harmful antibodies in maternal samples.

4 Methodological considerations

4.1 The quest for the optimal prophylaxis: Papers I and II

The main aim of this thesis was to evaluate the use of the human mAb 26.4 as a prophylaxis for FNAIT using murine models. Since the optimal antibody properties to be used as a prophylaxis are still under investigation, we wanted to test a panel of candidates.

4.1.1 Selecting antibody subclass

The first requirement of an antibody prophylaxis is its binding to the antigen of interest. Central to this thesis was the use of mAb 26.4, a human HPA-1a-specific antibody originating from a woman who gave birth to a child with severe FNAIT [191]. mAb 26.4 binds to HPA 1a-bearing integrin β 3 independently of the associated α -chain, while completely ignoring HPA-1b. The characterized antibody was isolated from a single immortalized B cell and was of the IgG3 subclass. In principle, IgG1 or IgG3 antibodies because of their superior effector functions would be more suitable as effector functional drugs compared to IgG2 and IgG4. The longer hinge region found in IgG3 antibodies has been shown by Chu and colleagues to improve ADCP compared to antibodies of the IgG1 subclass, as demonstrated by modifying IgG1 antibodies by inducing longer hinge regions [108]. They also found that phagocytosis of serumtreated antibodies with elongated hinges was not affected, indicating that hinge length does not lead to decreased antibody stability [108]. This is contrary to another study showing that its long hinge makes it predisposed to proteolysis [194]. In addition, Wuhrer and colleagues reported a negative effect on ADCC with increased hinge length [195]. By producing all known allotypes of IgG, they showed that although IgG1, IgG2, and IgG4 allotypes performed similarly in ADCC assays, IgG3 allotypes demonstrated variations in their ADCC activity through variation in hinge length and in the CH2 domain [195]. In their study, IgG3 allotypes with short hinges — but also with IgG1 hinge — exerted stronger induction of ADCC even though the affinity for FcyRIIIa was similar.

Nevertheless, there has been a lack of interest in the IgG3 subclass in drug development because of its short half-life compared to the other IgG subclasses, and today most antibody drugs on the market are of the IgG1 subclass [196]. In addition, IgG3 holds many more polymorphisms than the other subclasses [106, 197]; some induce immense aggregation during production [198]. Considering this, we decided to produce the mAb 26.4 specificity with an IgG1 backbone, as introduced in Papers I and II.

4.1.2 Fc-region modifications alters effector functions

For prevention of alloimmunization toward RhD, prophylaxis is given by subcutaneous injection postnatally, but in the recent years it has also been given antenatally in gestational week ~28. Because the effect and dosing of 26.4 wild-type (WT; unmodified IgG1) as an antenatal prophylaxis are still undetermined, we expanded our candidate panel to include an effector-silent variant. This variant (26.4.AAAG) has the well-characterized PG-LALA mutations in the Fc region, although to completely abolish effector functions, an additional mutation was included in the conserved glycan-site N297 from an asparagine to an alanine.

In Paper II, we introduced a novel candidate, 26.4.REW, produced with the REW technology by introducing three mutations in the Fc region; Q311R, M428E, and N434W [199]. Harboring these three mutations generates an antibody with increased binding to FcRn and C1q; thus, the antibody shows an enhanced plasma half-life and an increased ability to activate complement. Our interest in this variant was to potentially lower the dosage and frequency of administration. In addition, the prophylactic effect of a candidate having enhanced complement activation has not been studied in the context of FNAIT prophylaxis.

The mechanism behind the success of the RhD antibody prophylaxis is still not definite, but likely combines mechanisms such as ADCC, ADCP and CDC, which influences the rapid clearance of antigen-containing particles, and the inhibition of B-cells through Fc γ RIIb binding. As the conserved glycan at N297 affects Fc γ R binding, important for most effector functions, we wanted to produce mAb 26.4 with altered glycans to accommodate the likely effects of a prophylaxis using techniques for glyco-engineering [200]. Because antibodies with low fucose levels increase binding to Fc γ RIIIa, followed by enhanced effector functions such as ADCC [159-161], it is believed to be important for AMIS and, as such, mAb 26.4.WT and 26.4.REW were produced as variants with low fucose levels (~20%). In addition, we produced mAb 26.4.WT and 26.4.REW with high galactose levels (~80%). The aim here was to explore the effect of higher C1q binding in our in vitro assay.

4.2 Production of recombinant integrin β3 allows for in vitro testing

To allow in vitro characterizations of our antibody panel, we made HPA-1a antigens for antibody immobilization to evaluate Fc region effects, and for direct binding assays and ADCP

assays (Papers I and II). In addition, to analyze binding patterns of antibodies from FNAITaffected pregnancies, integrin dimer complexes were produced (Paper III).

To generate recombinant soluble proteins with eukaryotic post-translational modifications and protein folding, we used insect cell protein production. To ensure soluble proteins, the transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains were excluded. To produce dimer complexes, an α -helical coiled-coil was included to ensure self-dimerization. A purification tag was included on the α -chain while a 6×His-tag for binding to Dynabeads was located on the β -chain. Therefore, following purification, proteins captured through the His-tag on beads should be in a dimer complex.

In our current production, we also used the native sequences of integrin β 3 for the monomeric form. Other studies have used monomeric chimeric integrin β 3 where the β I domain is replaced with the α I domain from an α L integrin, generating an integrin β 3 able to bind ligand [201, 202]. Even though it demonstrates that the overall structure resembles the integrin β 3 structure, this is not guaranteed [201]. However, as the native integrin β 3 were produced in satisfactory amounts and showed binding by mAb 26.4 and other HPA-1a-specific and integrin β 3-specific antibodies, we used these monomeric antigens to capture antibodies by ELISA.

4.3 Murine studies: doses of platelets and prophylactic drug

In our prophylactic studies (Papers I and II), we wanted to mimic fetomaternal hemorrhage by introducing APLDQ platelets intravenously in the tail vein. Even though no adjuvant was included in this platelet challenge procedure, we chose to use the same number of injections (two administrations) and platelets (1×10^8) as Zhi and colleagues [203], which was also defined as "high platelet dose" by Tiller and colleagues in their prophylactic study [189]. Sufficient immunization levels are required in the control mice to allow evaluation of a prophylactic intervention in antibody-treated mice. When challenging BALB/c mice by transfusion of APLDQ platelets, the developed anti-APLDQ antibody response was acceptable but not as high as when supplying adjuvant. Upon successive breeding with APLDQ males, the delivered pups were thrombocytopenic (Papers I and II). For prophylactic intervention, we primarily decided (Paper I) to also use the highest dose (20 µg) as was tested using mAb SZ21 in the integrin β 3-deficient mice study [189].

4.3.1 Limitations to bleeding assessments of pups

A limitation to the study in Paper II, is that the assessment of bleeds in pups and brain bleeds are evaluated by a single person, not specialized in examination of bleeds. The ideal setting would be to include a second trained person unaware of litter groups. Weight of the pups was not considered relevant as they are examined between 3-48 hours after delivery and the weight increase is rapid. Also, for the microscopy imaging, few brain sections are included here, and sections were from a few selected pups only.

4.4 Ethical consideration for murine studies

The use of animal models to test therapeutic or prophylactic drugs for FNAIT is essential as there are obvious ethical difficulties in performing research on pregnant women. The number of mice were reduced to a minimum, although at a level still achieving significant data. Sacrificed mice were used further in other in vitro studies to reduce the total number of research animals. To ensure animal welfare, the mice were housed in enriched environments containing houses, tunnels, and chewable material, with food and water always available. Because mice are social animals, they were housed together as much as possible, although pregnant mice were separated to link the moms with the corresponding pups.

The animal studies in Paper I were performed at Biological Resource Center at the Medical College of Wisconsin. All animal protocols were approved by the Medical College of Wisconsin Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee performed according to the human and animal experimentation guidelines of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and in adherence with the National Institutes of Health *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals*.

The animal studies performed in Paper II were performed at UiT The Arctic University of Norway; all protocols were approved by the Norwegian Food Safety Authority (FOTS 23182).

5 Discussion

In order to reduce morbidity and mortality of FNAIT, efficient treatment or prevention of alloimmunization is required. Because there is still no prophylaxis available to date, the main aim of this thesis was to test the prophylactic potential of mAb 26.4 isoforms with altered Fc regions or modified Fc glycan structures. In conclusion, after in vitro characterization relevant for potential AMIS mechanisms, certain candidates were tested in vivo in a murine FNAIT model. Using prophylactic treatment, AMIS was successfully induced, and pups with normal platelet counts were delivered from incompatible pregnancies (Papers I and II).

5.1 Prophylactic studies using a murine FNAIT model

Using integrin β3-deficient mice, Tiller and colleagues demonstrated proof of concept for AMIS related to FNAIT by introducing anti- β 3 sera prior to challenge by wild-type platelets, preventing endogenous production of anti-\beta3 antibodies [189]. This was also shown when using human HPA-1a+ platelets as antigen and human anti-HPA-1a antibodies or murine mAb SZ21 as prophylactic candidates. By transfusing murine wild-type platelets and anti- β 3 sera to integrin β 3-deficient female mice — followed by breeding with wild-type males — the resulting pups had higher platelet counts compared to pups from immunized mice. However, these platelet counts do not reach the same level as in pups from compatible pregnancies, and the authors speculate on the effect of remaining prophylaxis in the circulation upon breeding. Importantly, they also demonstrated a reduced incidence of ICH and miscarriage, and the number of live pups was at normal levels. A disadvantage of this study is that when using mAb SZ21 as a prophylactic treatment, it is not possible to distinguish the endogenous immune response toward human HPA-1a platelets from the administered SZ21. Furthermore, SZ21 is a pseudo-specific antibody binding HPA-1b at high concentrations, and the use of human platelets as an immunogen is not optimal as there are multiple glycoprotein differences between the platelets of these species.

5.1.1 APLDQ mice expressing HPA-1a used for prophylactic antibody testing

To allow testing of human anti-HPA-1a antibodies as therapies for FNAIT, Newman and colleagues produced mice with humanized integrin β 3 to comprise the HPA-1a epitope, referred to as APLDQ mice [192]. The use of platelets from APLDQ mice as an antigen source to challenge wild-type mice for induction of an HPA-1a-like alloimmunization was successfully demonstrated by Zhi and colleagues [203]. In their immunization setup, they used 1×10^8

platelets mixed with adjuvant and injected intraperitoneally in BALB/c mice. After two injections at days 0 and 7, the mice showed efficient immunization against APLDQ platelets. By breeding with C57BL/6N-APLDQ males, these preimmunized females delivered thrombocytopenic pups. Bleeding in various tissues and dead pups were also reported using this model. Conversely, upon therapeutic intervention by IVIg at two timepoints within pregnancy, pups were delivered with higher platelet counts and without bleeding.

BALB/c mice are often used to study the mechanisms and effects surrounding antibody production while C57BL/6 mice seem to be beneficial when exploring cellular mechanisms. It could be discussed whether BALB/c mice as recipient mice in our studies are the best strain to use as they also differ in the MHC expression from the C57BL/6N-APLDQ mice. However, a study determining immune responsiveness by different mouse strains to allogenic platelets, demonstrated that BALB/c generated high levels of IgG to platelets from C57BL/6 mice, while the reversed setting mounted low levels of antibodies [204]. With respect to humans, MHC incompatibility during pregnancy is quite common. Nonetheless, in our studies, the level of anti-MHC antibodies toward C57BL/6N wild-type platelets was minimal compared to the levels of anti-APLDQ antibodies (Papers I and II).

The use of a new murine model, as in the current study, requires careful interpretation of measurable antibodies and clinical outcomes. In mice that have received both APLDQ platelets and prophylactic antibodies, sera from day 14 can contain both the human prophylactic IgG and potential in vivo-generated murine anti-APLDQ IgG as well as potential murine anti-human IgG (also referred to as anti-drug antibodies/MAHA mouse anti-human antibodies). During detection of developed endogenous murine anti-APLDQ, the human prophylactic mAb 26.4 may compete for the same epitope on APLDQ platelets, which could tentatively give a false-negative readout of the murine anti-APLDQ response even when using species-specific secondary detection antibodies. However, we did not see any signs of this in our results. On the other hand, this phenomenon is a circumstance limited to these kinds of preclinical studies as it occurs because of species differences. Therefore, this will not be a problem when using human mAb 26.4 in a human setting.

These transgenic APLDQ mice have normal platelets — as demonstrated by murine platelet counts, bleeding times, and the ability to aggregate [203]. Notably, just as for the previous murine FNAIT models, this model also has the disadvantage that it requires preimmunization, since mice are not immunized by breeding alone. Recently, it has also been demonstrated that

CD4+ T cells are required for the development of anti-APLDQ antibodies by B cells in BALB/c mice challenged with APLDQ platelets [205].

5.1.2 Induction of AMIS is dose-dependent in mice

Using the APLDQ mouse model, we successfully demonstrated AMIS, showing proof of concept using monoclonal HPA-1a-specific antibodies (Paper I). In the wake of our initial prophylactic study, Zhi and colleagues further optimized the prophylactic regimen by analyzing the lowest effective dose of both a monoclonal and a polyclonal batch [206]. Here they tested the prophylactic candidates RLYB211, the hyperimmune anti-HPA-1a IgG preparation (previously NAITgam), and RLYB212, originating from mAb 26.4. By intravenous injection of prophylactic antibodies 1 hour prior to transfusion of APLDQ platelets, Zhi and colleagues could prevent immunization with as low dose as 4 IU/ml for RLYB212 and between 1 and 4 IU/ml for RLYB211. Compared to our initial prophylactic study (20 µg/mouse), these doses are more than a hundredfold lower, but they still efficiently prevented immunization. In addition, the setup of prophylactic treatment differs between the two studies, because they treated the mice only 1 hour prior to platelet challenge. Different from their study, we injected our mice with the prophylactic dose 24 hours prior; therefore, the injected antibody dose is subjected to both biodistribution and degradation from the circulation. Measurement of antibody concentration directly before platelet transfusion was not feasible because of the volume restrictions for blood sampling in mice and because blood sampling prior to transfusion complicates the tail vein injection technique caused by lower blood volume in the mouse. Hence, the effective antibody concentration at the time of the platelet challenge could not be measured.

Another difference from our studies is that Zhi and colleagues challenged the mice with only one APLDQ platelet dose [206]; therefore, the developed anti-APLDQ antibody response was less than the generated response in our studies. However, they chose to rechallenge and reintroduce the mice with prophylaxis at day 21, and the treated mice still showed lasting protection. The control mice receiving only platelets generated an immense response toward APLDQ platelets, showing that three-week immunization by platelet challenge might be a more optimal test to generate a sufficient response compared to a rechallenge after only one week.

5.1.3 Panel of mAb 26.4 isoforms as prophylactic candidates

In addition to the successful use of mAb 26.4 wild-type to induce AMIS in BALB/c mice challenged with APLDQ platelets, other candidates were tested in vivo as prophylactic drugs and are discussed further here.

mAb 26.4.AAAG: antibody with abolished effector functions

The use of effector-silent antibodies as FNAIT treatments has been demonstrated previously. SZ21 — generated as an F(ab')₂ fragment to remove Fc-dependent effector functions — was able to block binding of HPA-1a-specific antibodies and, as such, prevent clearance of human HPA-1ab platelets in a NOD/SCID mouse model [207]. Also valuable for a FNAIT treatment, SZ21 F(ab')₂ was able to displace bound HPA-1a-specific antibodies. However, since transplacental transfer requires FcRn interaction with the Fc-region, SZ21 F(ab')₂ cannot inhibit platelet destruction in fetal circulation. Later, a deglycosylated variant of SZ21, which also abrogates Fc-related effector functions but retains FcRn transport, was tested as a treatment in the murine NOD/SCID model [208]. Transplacental transport and the ability to ameliorate platelet destruction by HPA-1a-specific antibodies were preserved even after deglycosylation. Because SZ21 is of murine origin, its use as a therapeutic drug in a human setting might induce the generation of anti-drug antibodies — eliminating them from circulation upon repeated administration. To overcome this problem, a study introduced the recombinant human antibody B2G1 modified with a nondestructive constant region, B2G1∆nab, as a therapeutic candidate [209]. The survival of HPA-1ab platelets sensitized with B2G1Anab was similar to unsensitized platelets, while B2G1-sensitized platelets were rapidly cleared.

In our primary prophylactic study (Paper I), we partially induced AMIS when using mAb 26.4.AAAG (abolished of all effector functions) as a prophylactic candidate. This was demonstrated by a reduced anti-APLDQ response in wild-type mice administered with mAb 26.4.AAAG followed by transfusion of APLDQ platelets. Importantly, subsequent pups from breeding with APLDQ males had normal platelet counts. Furthermore, Zhi and colleagues later showed that 4 IU/ml of HPA-1a-specific antibody binds less than 10% integrin β 3 receptors on APLDQ platelets [206]. Based on these results, we can estimate that our initial prophylactic dose might have been sufficient to saturate all epitopes of the transfused platelets, inducing AMIS by complete epitope masking. If we were to examine mAb 26.4.AAAG further as a candidate at doses as low as those analyzed in Paper II, it might not be sufficient to induce

AMIS. However, Zhi and colleagues tested mAb 26.4.AAAG as a therapeutic agent by administering the candidate during pregnancy to preimmunized females [203]. The platelet count in three of four deliveries was rescued, showing its potential as a treatment for FNAIT. Since the epitope in this murine model consists of five amino acid substitutions compared to one in humans, mAb 26.4 might not block all endogenous anti-APLDQ antibodies in this model, as seen by its inability to rescue platelet counts in one pregnancy. Nevertheless, this is unlikely in a human setting because mAb 26.4 has been shown to block binding of polyclonal HPA-1a-specific IgG to HPA-1a platelets [191].

In summary, even though mAb 26.4.AAAG might not be able to induce AMIS in humans at the desired lowered doses, this does not eliminate the use of this candidate in a therapeutic setting.

mAb 26.4.REW: potent antibody by enhanced effector functions

In our subsequent prophylactic study, we introduced a new candidate, mAb 26.4.REW, with modified effector functions (Paper II). Based on the new knowledge generated by Zhi and colleagues showing that there is a dose-dependent prevention at reduced doses [206], we tested two different concentrations of the novel candidate together with mAb 26.4.WT. Using the same injection regimen as in our previous study, we demonstrated efficient induction of AMIS at lowered doses (2 IU/ml and 10 IU/ml) using the new candidate mAb 26.4.REW. Unexpectedly, mAb 26.4.WT did not efficiently prevent immunization in the 10 IU/ml group, but four of the five mice in the 2 IU/ml group did not generate anti-APLDQ antibodies. Because the 2 IU/ml doses were generated by direct dilution of the 10 IU/ml batch, a technical dilution error was unlikely. Interestingly, the mice in the 10 IU/ml treated group showed a higher level of MAHA toward mAb 26.4.WT than the other three groups, theoretically affecting the level of circulating antibody in these mice and leading to unsuccessful prevention of immunization in this experimental setup. In addition, because we introduced antibody prophylaxis 24 hours earlier, the effective dose is difficult to evaluate in these mice in the current transfusion regimen.

In conclusion, since mAb 26.4.REW efficiently induced AMIS even at 2 IU/ml, future studies exploring even lower doses may be performed to display the potency of the antibody.

mAb 26.4.LF: increased affinity for FcyRIII

In our initial antibody isoform panel, we included mAb 26.4 with either reduced fucose levels or increased galactose levels, although they were not tested in vivo (Paper I). Even though low fucose antibodies have increased binding to $Fc\gamma RIIIa$, Bruggeman and colleagues showed that hypofucosylated anti-D antibodies did not affect ADCP by macrophages [210], likely because of macrophages broader expression of other $Fc\gamma Rs$ compared to NK cells. This is consistent with what we saw in our phagocytosis assay using THP-1 cells, where our low fucose variant mAb 26.4.WT.LF showed no superior function compared to the other variants (Paper I, Figure 4). In addition, the mAb 26.4 low fucose variant was equally effective as the wild-type variant in clearing platelets in APLDQ mice (Paper I, Figure 5). Based on these results and the notion that the wild-type variant showed efficient in vitro effector functions without glycosylation modifications, the low fucose and high galactose variants were not tested in vivo in the murine model as prophylactic candidates.

Interestingly, Herter and colleagues demonstrated that afucosylated antibodies induced significantly higher levels of ADCP compared to wild-type antibodies in nonclassical monocytes (CD16⁺) when assessed under physiological concentrations of human endogenous IgG [211]. In our in vitro experiments, monoclonal antibody candidates were analyzed in the absence of non-specific, endogenous IgG; tested candidates induced similar ADCP results (Paper I, Figure 4). Future ADCP studies should include endogenous IgG to simulate physiological conditions or the blocking of singular $Fc\gamma Rs$. As mentioned above, we later learned that human HPA-1a-specific antibodies are functional in this mouse model at far lower doses [206]. Therefore, in hindsight, these mAb 26.4 candidates should be tested further in vivo as they might surpass the wild-type variant at lower doses. A study evaluating afucosylated anti-CD20 reported enhanced phagocytosis by neutrophils and increased expression of MHC class II [212] and, as such, afucosylated antibodies should be evaluated with care in a prophylactic setting as they might induce adaptive immune responses.

Importantly, anti-D preparations have demonstrated high galactosylation levels and lowered, although varied, levels of fucosylation between different preparations [126]. Decreased levels of IgG core fucose for HPA-1a-specific antibodies are also seen in samples from HPA-1a alloimmunized women [122, 123]. Hence, as FNAIT-related antibodies naturally demonstrate lowered fucose levels of Fc glycans, such antibodies might make important contributions to a monoclonal antibody prophylaxis for FNAIT.

5.1.4 Difference between mice and humans

In general, the immune systems of mice and humans are quite similar, and although there are some significant differences, mice represent a valuable surrogate in early studies of therapeutic substances [213]. When developing murine models for translational research, there are many factors to consider when it comes to immunization, such as antigen source and presentation.

Notably, when testing human antibodies in mice, the effector functions are carried out by murine $Fc\gamma Rs$ and murine effector cells. Compared to the three subfamilies of $Fc\gamma R$ in humans, mice have a fourth receptor, $Fc\gamma RIV$ (reviewed by ref. [214]). Importantly, mice do not express $Fc\gamma RIIIb$ and $Fc\gamma RIIc$. $Fc\gamma Rs$ do not directly correlate between humans and mice, and their binding patterns and expression on cells are also different — which complicates evaluation of the effect of human antibodies.

For humans, the immune response to RhD when using antibody prophylaxis is either completely suppressed or not prevented at all, while in mice it has been shown to have a dose-dependent effect [184]. Prophylactic anti-D has been shown to have a long-term effect because there are both a reduced number of responders and reduced anti-D levels in treated individuals [215], while no long-term influence is demonstrated in mice.

Many different studies in murine models have been used to demonstrate which specific mechanisms are in effect for AMIS, although these models cannot entirely simulate the human setting. For humans, studies indicate that AMIS is induced by Fc-dependent mechanisms, while studies in mice show that AMIS could occur Fc-independently [184, 185]. Based on the knowledge gained, it is probable that multiple mechanisms are working simultaneously, and they might also functionally synergize with one another.

5.2 Translation to humans: prophylactic treatment of FNAIT

Prior to implementing a prophylactic regimen, routine screening programs are required to identify candidates. Furthermore, reflections regarding the origin of the antigen mounting the immune response to HPA-1a must be carefully evaluated prior to initiating an antenatal prophylaxis regime to avoid potential harm to the fetus.

5.2.1 Screening is required to identify individuals eligible for prophylactic treatment

Because there is no prophylaxis or effective treatment to date, national screening programs are not implemented, although it has been argued that screening would be cost effective [49, 216] and reduce mortality and morbidity [67]. Recently, large screening studies were performed in Norway [67], Poland [217], The Netherlands (unpublished HIP study), and also the ongoing international IPA2002 study (www.clinicaltrials.gov study NCT05345561, Rallybio IPA, LLC), to demonstrate the natural history of HPA-1a alloimmunization.

Since prophylactic treatments to preventing HPA-1a alloimmunization are under development, implementation of screening regimens is essential. The first approach in this setting would be to determine the HPA-1 status of pregnant women. As such, this implementation is feasible and may even be carried out in the same blood sample as for RhD screening. In addition, further determination of fetal HPA-1 status may be uncovered by a non-invasive prenatal test (NIPT) which involves typing of prenatal cell-free DNA in maternal plasma. Further, there are discussions regarding employing HLA-typing for the determination of HLA-DRB3*01:01 status, as this allele is highly associated with HPA-1a alloimmunization [75-78]. It has been estimated that women who carry the HLA-DRB3*01:01 allele have a 25-fold higher risk for alloimmunization compared to women lacking this HLA-allele [218]. Nevertheless, there are women who are negative for this allele that generates anti-HPA-1a antibodies, although they rarely delivers severely thrombocytopenic neonates [219]. Accordingly, the elimination of these women from prophylactic intervention should be carefully evaluated. Furthermore, after identifying maternal and neonatal HPA-1 status, anti-HPA-1a antibody detection is required to eliminate women that are already alloimmunized.

Importantly, the determination of antibody status in these women will allow closer follow-up in the pregnancy and direct intervention by treatment of high-risk pregnancies. It has been reported that in a non-screened population in Norway, only 14% of FNAIT cases were detected

by referrals compared to a screened population [220]. As such, screening will allow more women at risk to be closely monitored and followed up to avoid severe fetal/neonatal outcomes. However, to date, no international consensus on how to risk-stratify HPA-1a alloimmunized women has been determined. To implement screening, plans for both treatment and follow-up regimens for such women must be in place.

Importantly, screening for HPA-1 status will be required only in the first pregnancy, eliminating further typing in subsequent pregnancies for HPA-1a-positive women. On the other hand, prophylactically treated women will require further anti-HPA-1a antibody screening in future pregnancies, and if still non-alloimmunized, new rounds of prophylactic administrations are necessary. By limiting the screening to HPA-1 incompatibilities only, alloimmunization to less common HPAs that may result in severe disease is disregarded. Future screening of less recurring variants may be implemented as the immunization rate and subsequent disease outcome of HPA-1a alloimmunization are reduced. However, for other variants, the initial screening may not eliminate as many women as for the first step of HPA-1 screening that eliminates about 98 % of the women tested. As such, these screening regimens may be more troublesome. On the contrary, antibodies to CD36 are a frequent cause of FNAIT in Asian and African populations, and as demonstrated by Xu and colleagues, IVIg and deglycosylated anti-CD36 antibodies were able to rescue pups in a murine model [221]. As such, implementation of screening for women of risk of CD36 immunization should be considered.

In summary, prior to starting national prophylaxis programs, screening to identify women at risk of HPA-1a alloimmunization must be implemented. Such screening regimens also allows for the detection of high-risk pregnancies, and potential future therapies may be issued at an earlier stage.

5.2.2 What is the antigenic stimulus of HPA-1a alloimmunization?

For successful implementation of a FNAIT prophylaxis, administration must occur prior to the alloimmunization event. To date, the specific mechanisms of alloimmunization are unknown and, as such, there is a need to investigate the initial antigenic stimulus leading to the development of HPA-1a-specific antibodies further.

The first requirement for alloimmunization is obviously that HPA-1a-negative women are challenged with the HPA-1a antigen. In addition, a triggering of the immune system to the

antigen is required for antibody development. Antigen-presenting cells, upon encountering the HPA-1a antigen, process and present the antigen on HLA surface molecules to activate antigen-specific T cells. Such T cells are necessary to activate naïve B cells into antibody-producing B cells. Importantly, activation of antigen-presenting cells requires a secondary signal, and for HPA-1a alloimmunization, such a signal is apparently missing, or at least unknown for the time being. Since only $\sim 10\%$ of HPA-1bb woman develop HPA-1a-specific antibodies [48, 49, 67], more than the sole antigen challenge is required for the induction of alloimmunization.

Fetomaternal hemorrhage during pregnancy is quite common, with increasing volumes later in pregnancy — largely occurring during delivery. As the D antigen is restricted to RBCs and because the majority of women are immunized in connection with delivery, fetomaternal hemorrhage seems to be the priming stimulus for RhD immunization. On the contrary, FNAIT also occurs in the first incompatible pregnancy; antibodies have been detected as early as week 17 [48]. Since integrin β 3 is not only present on platelets but also on other cells and tissues such as endothelial cells [38] and trophoblast cells [39], the site of origin for the stimulating antigen could be from any one of these cell types. α IIb β 3 is expressed by fetal platelets as early as 16 weeks of gestation [222], but has also been reported on early trophoblasts in placental sections of 8 and 15 weeks of gestation [34]; hence FNAIT-related alloimmunization may occur at a very early stage.

An alternative to fetomaternal hemorrhage as an antigen source and initial immunization trigger is the fact that the maternal immune system is in direct contact with trophoblast cells of fetal origin. Integrin β 3 has also been visualized by immunolabeling on syncytiotrophoblasts as early as the first trimester [223]. In this interface of maternal and fetal cells, there is normally an immunosuppressive environment as extravillous trophoblasts uniquely express HLA-G, which has been connected to fetus-induced immune tolerance [224]. These cells are believed to serve as a barrier between the maternal effector cells and the placenta, protecting the fetus from rejection. Therefore, a break in tolerance at this interface may lead to the induction of HPA-1a alloimmunization. In addition, polymorphisms in HLA-G have been associated with placental complications [225]. Intriguingly, senescent syncytiotrophoblasts shed microparticles into maternal circulation throughout pregnancy, and as they also express HPA-1a, they could exert effects elsewhere. Notably, human blood monocytes can be activated in vitro by syncytiotrophoblast-derived microparticles [226]. However, if microparticles expressing HPA- 1a induce antibody development, we would believe that more women would be immunized, as the release of microparticles from placental tissue is part of normal turnover [227].

In summary, the initial trigger for HPA-1a alloimmunization is yet to be discovered. Importantly, this knowledge will also play a role in the implementation of an antibody prophylaxis. Notably, the murine FNAIT model lacks the ability to become immunized by breeding only, which is dissimilar from the human setting. Since this model requires preimmunization by APLDQ platelet transfusion, we test our prophylactic candidates for effector functions only in a fetomaternal hemorrhage-like situation. Prophylactic strategies based on preventing immunization against antigens of platelet origin may, or may not, be different from measures to avoid immunization against HPA-1a expressed by other cells or tissues.

5.2.3 Antibody effect on integrin β3 on endothelial cells and placental tissue

Until recent years, it was assumed that fetal ICH occurred by depletion of fetal platelets followed by a harmful event causing bleeding. The effect of HPA-1a-specific antibodies on endothelial cells was initially investigated by Radder and colleagues, without any significant damage measured [228]. With more sensitive methods, data have later emerged supporting the idea that, in addition to directly affecting platelet number and function, HPA-1a-specific antibodies also affect endothelial monolayer integrity and endothelial spreading [229]. Further, Yougbaré and colleagues reported that anti- β 3 antibodies impair angiogenesis through binding to $\alpha V\beta$ 3 expressed by endothelial cells, eventually leading to apoptosis [230].

During pregnancy, placental trophoblast cells interact directly with maternal blood and cells. Since integrin $\alpha V\beta 3$ is also expressed by placental trophoblast cells, antigen-specific antibodies may disturb placental function and thus affect fetal development [74, 231]. Associations between anti-HPA-1a levels and reduced birthweight for newborns — especially males — have been demonstrated, indicating that placental development and function may be affected [74]. Interestingly, a study by Althaus and colleagues looking at placentas from IVIg-treated and untreated FNAIT-related pregnancies demonstrated chronic villitis in the placentas from untreated pregnancies [232]. Dubruc and colleagues conducted a retrospective study demonstrating significant levels of chronic inflammatory lesions in placentas of FNAIT cases [233]. Notably, both studies involved pregnancies in which most of the women were alloimmunized against other HPAs than HPA-1a. Later, Nedberg and colleagues demonstrated

an association between anti-HPA-1a antibodies and chronic histiocytic intervillositis in placentas from HPA-1a alloimmunized women [234]. Notably, this study indicates that IVIg-treated women were not protected against chronic inflammation in the placenta, contrary to earlier findings by Althaus and colleagues [232].

Interestingly, de Vos and colleagues demonstrated that non-treated FNAIT placentas show increased deposition of complement protein C4d compared to IVIg-treated and control placentas [235]. These findings imply that untreated FNAIT pregnancies have a higher degree of classical pathway complement activation, which further influences placental function and fetal growth. Yougbaré and colleagues demonstrated that immune responses against integrin β 3 lead to miscarriage and intrauterine growth restriction in a mouse model [236]. Importantly, they also reported that uterine NK cells were recruited and caused the apoptosis of trophoblasts in preimmunized pregnant mice. Therefore, NK cell-induced ADCC of placental trophoblasts might be a pathological mechanism in FNAIT. Interestingly, by depleting the NK cells or by inhibiting NK cell activating receptor, miscarriage was prevented.

In summary, placental damage related to FNAIT has been reported, and affected development and function may cause lowered neonatal birthweight and miscarriage. At the time being, it is unknown whether anti-HPA-1a antibodies induces placental inflammation or rather that placental inflammation triggers alloimmunization.

5.2.4 Prophylactic treatment: what about antenatal administration?

Following murine studies showing the potential of human HPA-1a-specific antibodies as prophylactic candidates [189, 206] and Paper I, the polyclonal batch RLYB211 has been further investigated for prophylactic use in humans [237]. By administering 1000 IU to HPA-1a-negative male study participants challenged with HPA-1ab platelets, a more rapid platelet clearance was successfully induced. Because platelet transfusion rarely causes the development anti-HPA-1a IgG [238, 239], plasma-derived hyperimmune IgG isolated from pregnant women will not be available for long if the polyclonal prophylaxis is successful. Hence, the need for monoclonal antibodies as a prophylactic treatment for FNAIT is even more in demand than for RhD. One major difference from RhD is that for FNAIT, the epitope is generated by a single SNP while for RhD, a polyclonal immune response is developed towards numerous epitopes on the protein. This might be part of the reason that the development of monoclonal antibodies has not been successful for RhD (reviewed in ref. [240]).

It is well established that the implementation of antenatal administration of anti-D prophylaxis has been successful, with no reports of harmful effects to the fetus [169]. Compared to the Dantigen, which is present only on RBCs, integrin β 3 and its combination with both α V and α IIb are expressed by multiple cells and tissues. Hence, with the introduction of antenatal administration of prophylactic antibodies, there is more to consider regarding unintentional harmful effects to the fetus or placental tissues.

When optimizing an antenatal antibody prophylaxis, one ideal situation would be to prevent transplacental transport and thus limit the antibodies to maternal circulation. However, by eliminating antibody binding to FcRn by substituting H435A (mAb 26.4.H435A), the antibody plasma half-life was decreased to less than a day in transgenic mice for human FcRn (Paper I, Figure 3). It has been observed that glycosylated Fab regions could reduce FcRn-mediated transplacental transport [241]. However, this approach also reduces antibody half-life as both transport and antibody recycling is facilitated by FcRn. Another approach would be to extend the half-life of mAb 26.4 but to limit transplacental transport. For instance, albumin also interacts with FcRn but is not transported to the fetus to the same extent as IgG [131]. By conjugating the Fab fragment of mAb 26.4 to albumin, the drug might be mainly retained in the maternal circulation. However, by removing the Fc region of the antibody, effector functions are abolished — with epitope masking as the only remaining functional mechanism. In addition, this might also limit potential harmful effects on the placental tissue; however, it calls the preventive efficiency of such a drug variant into question. IgG2 has reduced transplacental transport while still demonstrating a similar half-life as IgG1 [242]. Hence, generating mAb 26.4 with an IgG2 backbone may hold prophylactic potential, although IgG2 are not as potent antibodies as IgG1 and IgG3 — demonstrating by lowered binding to most FcyRs [106].

For an antenatal prophylaxis regimen, longer injection intervals are beneficial not only to cause minimal strain to the mothers but also from a cost perspective. Enhanced antibody plasma half-life may limit prophylactic dosage, and as presented in Paper II, mAb 26.4.REW was designed for this purpose. In addition to its enhanced plasma half-life and increased ability to activate complement by design, the isoform also demonstrated increased binding to FcγRIIa, FcγRIIb, and FcγRIIIa (Paper II, Figure 1). This candidate demonstrated effective induction of AMIS even at 2 IU/ml, and in line with our results, this candidate displays promising results as a postpartum prophylaxis. However, because this candidate entails enhanced effector functions in addition to its increased plasma half-life, its use as an antenatal prophylaxis should be

carefully evaluated. The strong binding to FcRn may induce more efficient transport to the fetus and its uprated effector functions might harm the fetus.

Using our effector-silent prophylactic variant (mAb 26.4.AAAG), we were able to partially induce AMIS in vivo using a murine FNAIT model (Paper I, Figure 6). This antibody has epitope-blocking abilities but does not induce effector functions to undesired tissues such as HPA-1a-expressing placental tissue. However, as discussed previously, this effect is likely dependent on dose and the animal model used.

Furthermore, it has been argued that at the calculated prophylactic dose of 1000 IU, antenatal administration of prophylaxis (RLYB211) would not exceed the safety threshold of 3 IU/ml and, thus not cause severe harm to the fetus [237]. For anti-D prophylaxis, positive direct antiglobulin tests (DAT) are often reported [243], even though they do not generally cause severe outcome. mAb 26.4 isoforms are excellent prophylactic candidates as they demonstrate successful induction of AMIS in the murine FNAIT model. If proven successful at preventing HPA-1a alloimmunization in humans at doses that do not generate harm to the fetus, the inclusion of antenatal administration of prophylaxis may further reduce alloimmunization rates compared to postpartum prophylaxis alone. Nevertheless, there are reports of FNAIT cases with severe neonatal outcomes even at very low levels of anti-HPA-1a antibodies detected in the mother. Importantly, low avidity alloantibodies toward HPA-1a have been detected by SPR [89]. Here, two severe FNAIT cases that were false-negative in MAIPA were found to contain clinically relevant antibodies with low avidity. Reports have shown that such low avidity HPA-1a-specific antibodies can destroy HPA-1a-expressing platelets in a mouse model, confirming their clinical relevance [244, 245].

In conclusion, the generation of a monoclonal prophylactic antibody variant with an AMIS effect and enhanced plasma half-life while simultaneously retaining the drug in the maternal circulation is complicated as both antibody recycling and transplacental transport are connected to the same receptor.

5.2.5 HPA-1a-specific antibodies depend on conformational structures

The notion that anti-HPA-1a antibodies bind integrin β 3 in different aspects was demonstrated by Valentin in 1995 [246]. Although some antibodies bound to the HPA-1a epitope without other requirements than surrounding amino acids in the PSI domain (type I antibodies), others depend on distinct but conformationally close amino acids in the EGF1 domain for binding (type II antibodies).

Later discoveries by Santoso and colleagues uncovered that HPA-1a-specific antibodies have different binding requirements depending on the dimerization of integrin β 3 [247]. Three binding subtypes were suggested: antibodies binding integrin β 3 independent of dimerized α -chain (anti- β 3 subtype), antibodies binding only when expressed as $\alpha V\beta$ 3 (anti- $\alpha V\beta$ 3 subtype), and antibodies binding when combined with α IIb β 3 (anti- α IIb β 3 subtypes). They demonstrated HPA-1a-specific antibodies of the anti- $\alpha V\beta$ 3 subtype in samples from FNAIT cases with ICH as an outcome. Notably, non-ICH cases did not comprise antibodies of this subtype. Furthermore, sera containing such antibodies were able to induce apoptosis in endothelial cells and disturb the formation of endothelial cell tubes and endothelial adhesion to vitronectin in vitro. In conclusion, maternal production of HPA-1a-specific antibodies of the anti- $\alpha V\beta$ 3 subtype could be responsible for the induction of ICH.

Recent evidence suggests that a third category of binding abilities exists — it has been demonstrated that HPA-1a-specific antibodies bind the epitope dependent on either open or bent conformation of the integrin [201]. By employing HEK cells transiently transfected with $\alpha V\beta 3$, $\alpha IIb\beta 3$, chimeric $\beta 3$, or mutated variants stabilizing $\beta 3$ in either open or closed conformations, Thinn and colleagues displayed sera that bound both complex-dependent and conformation-dependent.

Studies involving mAb 26.4, have reported few requirements for the antibody regarding binding to HPA-1a. mAb 26.4 binds integrin β 3 apparently independently of complex [191], and our studies have also demonstrated binding to monomeric β 3 (Papers I, II, III). Zhi and colleagues additionally showed that mAb 26.4 is a type II antibody because it shows dependency on certain amino acids in the EGF1 domain, and is unreactive to platelets from APLD mice [192]. In addition, Bayat and colleagues later reported that mAb 26.4 binds to integrin β 3 in a conformation-independent manner, binding both open and bent forms of integrin β 3 tested [202]. The binding characteristics of a prophylactic candidate are also properties that also must be considered in a preventive perspective. Since mAb 26.4 binds to both α IIb β 3 and α V β 3, and also binds independent of conformation (both open and bent forms of the integrin), this antibody may have the potential to clear all integrin β 3-expressing particles — platelets and microparticles from both platelets and placental tissue.

Intriguingly, the antigen source for HPA-1a alloimmunization might steer the generation of antibody specificity and dependency in a certain direction. Suggested by Stam and colleagues, HPA-1a-specific antibodies of the $\alpha V\beta 3$ subtype might develop by immunization against $\alpha V\beta 3$ originating from trophoblasts [248]. Notably, if anti- $\alpha V\beta 3$ subtype antibodies discovered by Santoso and colleagues are responsible for the development of ICH, detection of such antibodies may be used as a risk stratification tool. Their important results also prompt further investigation of similar FNAIT cohorts to confirm this association and further develop methods to allow diagnostic testing. Thus, in Paper III, we wanted to investigate the binding specificity of antibodies from FNAIT cases with ICH as an outcome investigated at NNUPI. By employing a similar strategy as Santoso and colleagues [202, 247] we preabsorbed samples using $\alpha IIb\beta3$ -coated beads prior to analyzing the remaining supernatant in antigen capture assays. However, when performing antibody detection using $\alpha V\beta3$ -coated beads or $\alpha V\beta3$ -expressing cell lines, antibodies of the $\alpha V\beta3$ binding character were not significantly detected (Paper III, Figure 4 and 6).

The explanations for our shortcoming in detecting such dimer-dependent antibodies as previously reported are unknown. Differences in material, buffers, or other methodological variations for absorption and detection might influence our results. Our techniques likely encompass integrin β 3 proteins of different conformation than in previous studies. We chose to use α IIb β 3-coated beads for the absorption of antibodies of anti- β 3 and anti- α IIb β 3 subtypes. After testing with conformation-dependent mAbs (319.4 and 370.2), our data indicate that α IIb β 3 on beads forms an open conformation (Paper III, Figure 8). If HPA-1a-specific antibodies of the anti- α V β 3 subtype implicated in ICH also have a conformational-dependent binding for the extended form of integrin β 3, we might not apply the correct proteins for absorption or detection. However, this highlights the need for more detailed characterizations and standardizations for antigens used for absorption, in order to measure and isolate, and further study these subtypes of anti-HPA-1a antibodies.

In conclusion, additional studies should be performed to further characterize pathogenic antibodies from FNAIT-affected pregnancies. Through increased understanding concerning antibody binding patterns and disease outcome, this might bring further clarity about the initial events leading to HPA-1a alloimmunization.

6 Future aspects

In the current work to evaluate the use of mAb 26.4 as a prophylaxis for FNAIT, we only tested a few antibody candidates in the murine FNAIT model. However, isoforms with different subclasses and modified glycosylation are of great interest. For instance, the combination of high galactosylation and low fucosylation has demonstrated further enhancement of ADCC than low fucosylation alone [161]. Thus, mAb 26.4.WT with this combination (LF and HG) could be an interesting prophylactic candidate for future testing. Also, as tested in Paper II, the mAb 26.4.REW isoform successfully induced AMIS at both 10 IU/ml and 2 IU/ml and, as such, this candidate would be interesting to further compare with the mAb 26.4.WT at even lower drug concentrations — to evaluate at what concentration this antibody is still effective. In addition, the inclusion of an additional blood sampling prior to platelet transfusion, would allow evaluation of the actual plasma concentration of the antibody at the time of platelet challenge. Further, more extensive assessments of mouse pup brains from Paper II, by microscopy and tentatively antibodies specific for other structures and cells, may be performed to gain more insight into the outcome of pups from immunized mice.

To investigate any potential harmful effects of antenatal prophylactic treatment, the prophylactic candidates may be further evaluated in the murine model by APLDQ incompatible pregnancies. By injection of different concentrations of antibody preparations — including doses in the same range as those inducing efficient AMIS — to non-immunized mice bred with APLDQ males, any harm to pups or placenta could potentially be monitored. It would also be interesting to perform murine follow-up studies to investigate in what organs of the mice antibody sensitized platelets are depleted, and kinetics thereof. This could potentially be assessed by transfusion of the prophylactic antibody candidates and stained platelets, followed by PET scans to determine site of elimination. It could also be worth considering using APPDQ mice (expressing proline instead of leucine) as recipient mice for APLDQ platelet challenge. Here, the model would only carry one amino acid difference, and thus mimic the setting of human alloimmunization even more closely.

Since FNAIT-related antibodies demonstrate such diversity in their binding patterns to HPA-1a, more knowledge regarding the potential epitope variations is essential. By generating various recombinant β 3 integrins associated with both α V and α IIb — that also include mutations or modifications to force the integrins in either a bent or extended conformation may allow for more extensive absorption and detection studies to evaluate antibody reactivity of relevant FNAIT samples. Also, the development of such assays and thus further knowledge about the various subtypes of HPA-1a-specific antibodies, may hold potential for future risk stratification for FNAIT outcome.

7 Concluding remarks

By employing a human HPA-1a-specific antibody, we successfully demonstrated prevention of alloimmunization in a murine FNAIT model, demonstrating proof of principle for use as prophylactic drugs. In a follow-up study, we showed effective induction of antibody-mediated immune suppression by implementing far lower doses of an isoform having enhanced binding to FcRn and increased ability to induce complement activation. To date, this murine FNAIT model is the closest representation of the disease progress in humans. In this model, platelets are used as the immunizing agent as pregnancy alone is not sufficient to induce immunization and antibody development. As such, if other fetal cells or tissues — in addition to platelets — provoke alloimmunization in humans, the translational value is only partial. However, even if initial immunization events might differ, the model allows for exploration of potential therapeutic or preventive drugs.

8 References

- Castleman, J.S. and Kilby, M.D., *Red cell alloimmunization: A 2020 update*. Prenatal Diagnosis, 2020. 40(9): p. 1099-1108.
- 2. Tait, B.D., Süsal, C., Gebel, H.M., Nickerson, P.W., Zachary, A.A., Claas, F.H., et al., *Consensus guidelines on the testing and clinical management issues associated with HLA and non-HLA antibodies in transplantation*. Transplantation, 2013. **95**(1): p. 19-47.
- 3. Saris, A. and Pavenski, K., *Human Leukocyte Antigen Alloimmunization and Alloimmune Platelet Refractoriness*. Transfusion Medicine Reviews, 2020. **34**(4): p. 250-257.
- 4. Dahl, J., Skogen, B., Kjaer, M., Husebekk, A., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J. and Tiller, H., A combined effect of anti-HPA-1a and anti-HLA Class I in pregnancy? Transfusion, 2020. 60(9): p. 2121-2129.
- 5. Sachs, U.J., Wienzek-Lischka, S., Duong, Y., Qiu, D., Hinrichs, W., Cooper, N., et al., *Maternal antibodies against paternal class I human leukocyte antigens are not associated with foetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* British Journal of Haematology, 2020. **189**(4): p. 751-759.
- 6. Colvin, Z.A., Schiller, J., Tsaih, S.-W., Sharma, R., Grace, R.F., McIntosh, J.J., et al., *HLA antibodies in fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia*. Transfusion, 2023. **63**(6): p. 1141-1149.
- 7. Curtis, B.R. and McFarland, J.G., *Human platelet antigens 2013*. Vox Sang, 2014. **106**(2): p. 93-102.
- 8. Jones, C.M., Baker-Groberg, S.M., Cianchetti, F.A., Glynn, J.J., Healy, L.D., Lam, W.Y., et al., *Measurement Science in the Circulatory System*. Cellular and Molecular Bioengineering, 2014. 7(1): p. 1-14.
- 9. Machlus, K.R. and Italiano, J.E., Jr., *The incredible journey: From megakaryocyte development to platelet formation.* Journal of Cell Biology, 2013. **201**(6): p. 785-796.
- 10. Aarts, P.A., Broek, S.A.v.d., Prins, G.W., Kuiken, G.D., Sixma, J.J. and Heethaar, R.M., *Blood platelets are concentrated near the wall and red blood cells, in the center in flowing blood.* Arteriosclerosis: An Official Journal of the American Heart Association, Inc., 1988. **8**(6): p. 819-824.
- 11. Crowl, L. and Fogelson, A.L., *Analysis of mechanisms for platelet near-wall excess under arterial blood flow conditions*. Journal of Fluid Mechanics, 2011. **676**: p. 348-375.
- 12. Hartwig, J.H., The Platelet: Form and Function. Seminars in Hematology, 2006. 43: p. S94-S100.
- 13. Golebiewska, E.M. and Poole, A.W., *Platelet secretion: From haemostasis to wound healing and beyond*. Blood Reviews, 2015. **29**(3): p. 153-162.
- 14. Gaertner, F. and Massberg, S., *Patrolling the vascular borders: platelets in immunity to infection and cancer*. Nature Reviews Immunology, 2019. **19**(12): p. 747-760.
- Yeaman, M.R., *Platelets: at the nexus of antimicrobial defence*. Nature Reviews Microbiology, 2014. 12(6): p. 426-437.
- 16. Semple, J.W., Italiano, J.E., Jr. and Freedman, J., *Platelets and the immune continuum*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2011. **11**(4): p. 264-74.
- 17. Tang, Y.-Q., Yeaman, M.R. and Selsted, M.E., *Antimicrobial Peptides from Human Platelets*. Infection and Immunity, 2002. **70**(12): p. 6524-6533.
- 18. Hynes, R.O., Integrins: A family of cell surface receptors. Cell, 1987. 48(4): p. 549-554.
- 19. Hynes, R.O., Integrins: bidirectional, allosteric signaling machines. Cell, 2002. 110(6): p. 673-687.
- 20. Hynes, R.O., *Integrins: Versatility, modulation, and signaling in cell adhesion*. Cell, 1992. **69**(1): p. 11-25.
- 21. Takada, Y., Ye, X. and Simon, S., *The integrins*. Genome Biology, 2007. 8(5): p. 215.
- 22. Takagi, J., Petre, B.M., Walz, T. and Springer, T.A., *Global Conformational Rearrangements in Integrin Extracellular Domains in Outside-In and Inside-Out Signaling*. Cell, 2002. **110**(5): p. 599-611.
- Xiong, J.-P., Stehle, T., Diefenbach, B., Zhang, R., Dunker, R., Scott, D.L., et al., *Crystal Structure of the Extracellular Segment of Integrin αVβ3*. Science, 2001. 294(5541): p. 339-345.
- 24. Xiong, J.-P., Stehle, T., Zhang, R., Joachimiak, A., Frech, M., Goodman, S.L., et al., *Crystal Structure of the Extracellular Segment of Integrin αVβ3 in Complex with an Arg-Gly-Asp Ligand*. Science, 2002. 296(5565): p. 151-155.
- 25. Xiao, T., Takagi, J., Coller, B.S., Wang, J.-H. and Springer, T.A., *Structural basis for allostery in integrins and binding to fibrinogen-mimetic therapeutics*. Nature, 2004. **432**(7013): p. 59-67.
- 26. Plow, E.F., Pierschbacher, M.D., Ruoslahti, E., Marguerie, G.A. and Ginsberg, M.H., *The effect of Arg-Gly-Asp-containing peptides on fibrinogen and von Willebrand factor binding to platelets.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1985. **82**(23): p. 8057-8061.
- 27. Jennings, L.K. and Phillips, D.R., *Purification of glycoproteins IIb and III from human platelet plasma membranes and characterization of a calcium-dependent glycoprotein IIb-III complex.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1982. **257**(17): p. 10458-10466.
- 28. Weisel, J.W., Nagaswami, C., Vilaire, G. and Bennett, J.S., *Examination of the platelet membrane glycoprotein IIb-IIIa complex and its interaction with fibrinogen and other ligands by electron*

microscopy. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1992. 267(23): p. 16637-16643.

- 29. Pytela, R., Pierschbacher, M.D., Ginsberg, M.H., Plow, E.F. and Ruoslahti, E., *Platelet Membrane Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa: Member of a Family of Arg-Gly-Asp—Specific Adhesion Receptors.* Science, 1986. **231**(4745): p. 1559-1562.
- 30. Wagner, C.L., Mascelli, M.A., Neblock, D.S., Weisman, H.F., Coller, B.S. and Jordan, R.E., *Analysis of GPIIb/IIIa receptor number by quantification of 7E3 binding to human platelets*. Blood, 1996. **88**(3): p. 907-14.
- 31. Luo, B.-H. and Springer, T.A., *Integrin structures and conformational signaling*. Current opinion in cell biology, 2006. **18**(5): p. 579-586.
- 32. Niiya, K., Hodson, E., Bader, R., Byers-Ward, V., Koziol, J.A., Plow, E.F., et al., *Increased Surface Expression of the Membrane Glycoprotein Ilb/IIIa Complex Induced by Platelet Activation. Relationship to the Binding of Fibrinogen and Platelet Aggregation.* Blood, 1987. **70**(2): p. 475-483.
- Oki, T., Kitaura, J., Eto, K., Lu, Y., Maeda-Yamamoto, M., Inagaki, N., et al., Integrin αIIbβ3 Induces the Adhesion and Activation of Mast Cells through Interaction with Fibrinogen. The Journal of Immunology, 2006. 176(1): p. 52-60.
- 34. Snir, A., Brenner, B., Paz, B. and Lanir, N., *Presence of Integrin alpha(IIb)beta 3 in early gestation human trophoblasts: possible involvement of fibrin as a matrix ligand.* Thromb Res, 2010. **125**(3): p. 253-6.
- 35. Bennett, J.S., Chan, C., Vilaire, G., Mousa, S.A. and DeGrado, W.F., *Agonist-activated αvβ3 on platelets and lymphocytes binds to the matrix protein osteopontin*. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1997. 272(13): p. 8137-8140.
- 36. Lawler, J. and Hynes, R.O., An integrin receptor on normal and thrombasthenic platelets that binds thrombospondin. Blood, 1989. 74(6): p. 2022-2027.
- 37. Coller, B., Cheresh, D., Asch, E. and Seligsohn, U., *Platelet vitronectin receptor expression differentiates Iraqi-Jewish from Arab patients with Glanzmann thrombasthenia in Israel.* Vol. 77. 1991.
- 38. Cheresh, D.A., *Human endothelial cells synthesize and express an Arg-Gly-Asp-directed adhesion receptor involved in attachment to fibrinogen and von Willebrand factor*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1987. **84**(18): p. 6471-6475.
- 39. Dubey, A.K., Cruz, J.R., Hartog, B. and Gindoff, P.R., *Expression of the αν integrin adhesion molecule during development of preimplantation human embryos.* Fertility and Sterility, 2001. **76**(1): p. 153-156.
- 40. Clover, J., Dodds, R.A. and Gowen, M., *Integrin subunit expression by human osteoblasts and osteoclasts in situ and in culture*. Journal of Cell Science, 1992. **103**(1): p. 267-271.
- 41. Fiore, V.F., Wong, S.S., Tran, C., Tan, C., Xu, W., Sulchek, T., et al., ανβ3 Integrin drives fibroblast contraction and strain stiffening of soft provisional matrix during progressive fibrosis. JCI Insight, 2018. 3(20).
- 42. Liu, Z., Wang, F. and Chen, X., *Integrin αvβ3-targeted cancer therapy*. Drug Development Research, 2008. **69**(6): p. 329-339.
- 43. International Society of Blood Transfusion, *Human Platelet Antigen (HPA) Database*. Avalible from: <u>https://www.versiti.org/products-services/human-platelet-antigen-hpa-database</u>
- 44. Newman, P.J., Derbes, R.S. and Aster, R.H., *The human platelet alloantigens, PlA1 and PlA2, are associated with a leucine33/proline33 amino acid polymorphism in membrane glycoprotein IIIa, and are distinguishable by DNA typing.* The Journal of clinical investigation, 1989. **83**(5): p. 1778-1781.
- 45. Sainio, S., Järvenpää, A.-L., Renlund, M., Riikonen, S., Teramo, K. and Kekomäki, R., *Thrombocytopenia in term infants: a population-based study*. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 2000. **95**(3): p. 441-446.
- 46. Dreyfus, M., Kaplan, C.c., Verdy, E., Schlegel, N., Durand-Zaleski, I., Tchernia, G., et al., *Frequency of Immune Thrombocytopenia in Newborns: A Prospective Study.* Blood, 1997. **89**(12): p. 4402-4406.
- 47. Kamphuis, M., Paridaans, N., Porcelijn, L., De Haas, M., van der Schoot, C., Brand, A., et al., *Screening in pregnancy for fetal or neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: systematic review.* BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 2010. **117**(11): p. 1335-1343.
- 48. Williamson, L.M., Hackett, G., Rennie, J., Palmer, C.R., Maciver, C., Hadfield, R., et al., *The natural history of fetomaternal alloimmunization to the platelet-specific antigen HPA-1a (PlA1, Zwa) as determined by antenatal screening.* Blood, 1998. **92**(7): p. 2280-2287.
- 49. Turner, M.L., Bessos, H., Fagge, T., Harkness, M., Rentoul, F., Seymour, J., et al., *Prospective epidemiologic study of the outcome and cost-effectiveness of antenatal screening to detect neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia due to anti-HPA-1a.* Transfusion, 2005. **45**(12): p. 1945-1956.
- Davoren, A., Curtis, B.R., Aster, R.H. and McFarland, J.G., Human platelet antigen-specific alloantibodies implicated in 1162 cases of neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion, 2004. 44(8): p. 1220-1225.
- 51. Mueller-Eckhardt, C., Grubert, A., Weisheit, M., Mueller-Eckhardt, G., Kiefel, V., Kroll, H., et al., 348

cases of suspected neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. The Lancet, 1989. 333(8634): p. 363-366.

- 52. Kjeldsen-Kragh, J. and Olsen, K.J., *Risk of HPA-1a-immunization in HPA-1a-negative women after giving birth to an HPA-1a-positive child*. Transfusion, 2019. **59**(4): p. 1344-1352.
- 53. Tomac, G., Gojčeta, K., Grizelj, R., Coen Herak, D., Ostojić, S.B. and Golubić Ćepulić, B., *Severe intracranial haemorrhage in neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia due to antibodies against human platelet antigen 1b: Case report and literature review.* Transfusion Medicine, 2022. **32**(4): p. 269-275.
- 54. Santoso, S., Kroll, H., Andrei-Selmer, C.L., Socher, I., Rankin, A., Kretzschmar, E., et al., *A naturally* occurring Leu33Val mutation in β 3-integrin impairs the HPA-1a epitope: the third allele of HPA-1. Transfusion, 2006. **46**(5): p. 790-799.
- 55. Peterson, J.A., McFarland, J.G., Curtis, B.R. and Aster, R.H., *Neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: pathogenesis, diagnosis and management.* British journal of haematology, 2013. **161**(1): p. 3-14.
- 56. Ghevaert, C., Campbell, K., Walton, J., Smith, G.A., Allen, D., Williamson, L.M., et al., *Management* and outcome of 200 cases of fetomaternal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion, 2007. **47**(5): p. 901-910.
- 57. Alm, J., Duong, Y., Wienzek-Lischka, S., Cooper, N., Santoso, S., Sachs, U.J., et al., *Anti-human platelet antigen-5b antibodies and fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia; incidental association or cause and effect?* British Journal of Haematology, 2022. **198**(1): p. 14-23.
- 58. de Vos, T.W., Porcelijn, L., Hofstede-van Egmond, S., Pajkrt, E., Oepkes, D., Lopriore, E., et al., *Clinical characteristics of human platelet antigen (HPA)-1a and HPA-5b alloimmunised pregnancies and the association between platelet HPA-5b antibodies and symptomatic fetal neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* British Journal of Haematology, 2021. **195**(4): p. 595-603.
- 59. Moncharmont, P., Courvoisier, S., Pagnier, A., Cotta, L., Debillon, T. and Rigal, D., *Severe HPA-15b* related neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Acta Paediatrica, 2007. **96**(11): p. 1701-1703.
- 60. Shao, Y., Ye, X., Xu, X., Mai, M., Chen, D., Liu, J., et al., *Preliminary mechanism in fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia associated with anti-HPA 15b antibodies.* Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Research, 2022. **48**(7): p. 1668-1674.
- 61. Li, C., Piran, S., Chen, P., Lang, S., Zarpellon, A., Jin, J.W., et al., *The maternal immune response to fetal platelet GPIba causes frequent miscarriage in mice that can be prevented by intravenous IgG and anti-FcRn therapies.* The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 2011. **121**(11): p. 4537-4547.
- 62. Ghevaert, C., Rankin, A., Huiskes, E., Porcelijn, L., Javela, K., Kekomaki, R., et al., *Alloantibodies* against low-frequency human platelet antigens do not account for a significant proportion of cases of fetomaternal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: evidence from 1054 cases. Transfusion, 2009. **49**(10): p. 2084-2089.
- 63. Peterson, J.A., Gitter, M., Bougie, D.W., Pechauer, S., Hopp, K.A., Pietz, B., et al., *Low-frequency* human platelet antigens as triggers for neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion, 2014. **54**(5): p. 1286-1293.
- 64. Ohto, H., Miura, S., Ariga, H., Ishii, T., Fujimori, K. and Morita, S., *The natural history of maternal immunization against foetal platelet alloantigens*. Transfusion Medicine, 2004. **14**(6): p. 399-408.
- 65. Curtis, B.R., Ali, S., Glazier, A.M., Ebert, D.D., Aitman, T.J. and Aster, R.H., *Isoimmunization against* CD36 (glycoprotein IV): description of four cases of neonatal isoimmune thrombocytopenia and brief review of the literature. Transfusion, 2002. **42**(9): p. 1173-1179.
- Lin, M., Xu, X., Lee, H.-L., Liang, D.-C. and Santoso, S., *Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia due to anti-CD36 antibodies: antibody evaluations by CD36-transfected cell lines.* Transfusion, 2018. 58(1): p. 189-195.
- 67. Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., Killie, M.K., Tomter, G., Golebiowska, E., Randen, I., Hauge, R., et al., *A screening* and intervention program aimed to reduce mortality and serious morbidity associated with severe neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Blood, 2007. **110**(3): p. 833-839.
- 68. Spencer, J.A. and Burrows, R.F., *Fetomaternal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a literature review and statistical analysis.* Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, 2001. **41**(1): p. 45-55.
- 69. Kamphuis, M.M., Paridaans, N.P., Porcelijn, L., Lopriore, E. and Oepkes, D., *Incidence and consequences of neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a systematic review.* Pediatrics, 2014. **133**(4): p. 715-721.
- 70. Bussel, J.B., Zabusky, M.R., Berkowitz, R.L. and McFarland, J.G., *Fetal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia*. New England Journal of Medicine, 1997. **337**(1): p. 22-26.
- 71. Tiller, H., Kamphuis, M.M., Flodmark, O., Papadogiannakis, N., David, A.L., Sainio, S., et al., *Fetal intracranial haemorrhages caused by fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: an observational cohort study of 43 cases from an international multicentre registry.* BMJ Open, 2013. **3**(3): p. e002490.
- 72. Winkelhorst, D., Kamphuis, M.M., Steggerda, S.J., Rijken, M., Oepkes, D., Lopriore, E., et al., Perinatal

Outcome and Long-Term Neurodevelopment after Intracranial Haemorrhage due to Fetal and Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia. Fetal Diagn Ther, 2019. **45**(3): p. 184-191.

- 73. Winkelhorst, D., Kamphuis, M.M., de Kloet, L.C., Zwaginga, J.J., Oepkes, D. and Lopriore, E., *Severe bleeding complications other than intracranial hemorrhage in neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a case series and review of the literature.* Transfusion, 2016. **56**(5): p. 1230-1235.
- 74. Tiller, H., Killie, M.K., Husebekk, A., Skogen, B., Ni, H., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., et al., *Platelet antibodies and fetal growth: maternal antibodies against fetal platelet antigen 1a are strongly associated with reduced birthweight in boys.* Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica, 2012. **91**(1): p. 79-86.
- 75. L'Abbé, D., Tremblay, L., Filion, M., Busque, L., Goldman, M., Décary, F., et al., *Alloimmunization to Platelet antigen HPA-1a (PIA1) is strongly associated with both HLA-DRB3*0101 and HLA-DQB1*0201.* Human Immunology, 1992. **34**(2): p. 107-114.
- 76. Valentin, N., Vergracht, A., Bignon, J.D., Cheneau, M.L., Blanchard, D., Kaplan, C., et al., *HLA-DRw52a is involved in alloimmunization against PL-A1 antigen.* Human Immunology, 1990. **27**(2): p. 73-79.
- 77. de Waal, L.P., van Dalen, C.M., Paul Engelfriet, C. and von dem Borne, A.E.G.K., *Alloimmunization* against the platelet-specific Zwa antigen, resulting in neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia or posttransfusion purpura, is associated with the supertypic DRw52 antigen including DR3 and DRw6. Human Immunology, 1986. **17**(1): p. 45-53.
- 78. Ahlen, M.T., Husebekk, A., Killie, M.K., Skogen, B. and Stuge, T.B., *T-cell responses associated with neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: isolation of HPA-1a-specific, HLA-DRB3*0101-restricted CD4+ T cells.* Blood, 2009. **113**(16): p. 3838-3844.
- 79. Parry, C.S., Gorski, J. and Stern, L.J., *Crystallographic Structure of the Human Leukocyte Antigen DRA, DRB3*0101: Models of a Directional Alloimmune Response and Autoimmunity.* Journal of Molecular Biology, 2007. **371**(2): p. 435-446.
- 80. Maslanka, K., Yassai, M. and Gorski, J., *Molecular identification of T cells that respond in a primary bulk culture to a peptide derived from a platelet glycoprotein implicated in neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* Journal of Clinical Investigation, 1996. **98**(8): p. 1802-1808.
- 81. Wu, S., Maslanka, K. and Gorski, J., *An integrin polymorphism that defines reactivity with alloantibodies generates an anchor for MHC class II peptide binding: a model for unidirectional alloimmune responses.* The Journal of Immunology, 1997. **158**(7): p. 3221-3226.
- 82. Killie, M.K., Husebekk, A., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J. and Skogen, B., *A prospective study of maternal anti-HPA 1a antibody level as a potential predictor of alloimmune thrombocytopenia in the newborn.* Haematologica, 2008. **93**(6): p. 870-877.
- 83. Skogen, B., Christiansen, D. and Husebekk, A., *Flow cytometric analysis in platelet crossmatching using a platelet suspension immunofluorescence test.* Transfusion, 1995. **35**(10): p. 832-836.
- 84. Kiefel, V., Santoso, S., Weisheit, M. and Mueller-Eckhardt, C., *Monoclonal antibody--specific immobilization of platelet antigens (MAIPA): a new tool for the identification of platelet-reactive antibodies.* Blood, 1987. **70**(6): p. 1722-1726.
- Allen, D., Rigsby, P., Bessos, H., Berry, J., Wilson, D., Ouwehand, W.H., et al., *Collaborative study to establish the first international standard for quantitation of anti-HPA-1a*. Vox Sanguinis, 2005. 89(2): p. 100-104.
- 86. Bessos, H., Killie, M.K., Matviyenko, M., Husebekk, A. and Urbaniak, S.J., *Direct comparison between two quantitative assays in the measurement of maternal anti-HPA-1a antibody in neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (NAIT)*. Transfusion and Apheresis Science, 2008. **39**(3): p. 221-227.
- 87. Jægtvik, S., Husebekk, A., Aune, B., Øian, P., Dahl, L.B. and Skogen, B., *Neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia due to anti-HPA 1a antibodies; the level of maternal antibodies predicts the severity of thrombocytopenia in the newborn*. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 2000. **107**(5): p. 691-694.
- 88. Bertrand, G., Jallu, V., Gouet, M., Kjaer, K.M., Lambin, P., Husebekk, A., et al., *Quantification of human* platelet antigen-1a antibodies with the monoclonal antibody immobilization of platelet antigens procedure. Transfusion, 2005. **45**(8): p. 1319-1323.
- 89. Socher, I., Andrei-Selmer, C., Bein, G., Kroll, H. and Santoso, S., *Low-avidity HPA-1a alloantibodies in severe neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia are detectable with surface plasmon resonance technology.* Transfusion, 2009. **49**(5): p. 943-952.
- 90. Mörtberg, A., Meinke, S., Berg, P., Killie, M.K., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., Järås, K., et al., *Sensitive detection of platelet-specific antibodies with a modified MAIPA using biotinylated antibodies and streptavidin-coated beads.* Journal of Immunological Methods, 2016. **434**: p. 9-15.
- 91. Lieberman, L., Greinacher, A., Murphy, M.F., Bussel, J., Bakchoul, T., Corke, S., et al., *Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: recommendations for evidence-based practice, an international*

approach. British Journal of Haematology, 2019. 185(3): p. 549-562.

- 92. Kamphuis, M.M. and Oepkes, D., *Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: prenatal interventions.* Prenatal Diagnosis, 2011. **31**(7): p. 712-719.
- Rossi, K.Q., Lehman, K.J. and O'Shaughnessy, R.W., *Effects of antepartum therapy for fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia on maternal lifestyle.* The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine, 2016. 29(11): p. 1783-1788.
- 94. Pacheco, L.D., Berkowitz, R.L., Moise, K.J., Jr., Bussel, J.B., McFarland, J.G. and Saade, G.R., *Fetal and Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia: A Management Algorithm Based on Risk Stratification*. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 2011. **118**(5): p. 1157-1163.
- 95. Winkelhorst, D., Murphy, M.F., Greinacher, A., Shehata, N., Bakchoul, T., Massey, E., et al., *Antenatal management in fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a systematic review.* Blood, 2017. **129**(11): p. 1538-1547.
- 96. Kamphuis, M.M., Tiller, H., van den Akker, E.S., Westgren, M., Tiblad, E. and Oepkes, D., *Fetal and Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia: Management and Outcome of a Large International Retrospective Cohort.* Fetal Diagn Ther, 2017. **41**(4): p. 251-257.
- 97. Ernstsen, S.L., Ahlen, M.T., Johansen, T., Bertelsen, E.L., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J. and Tiller, H., *Antenatal intravenous immunoglobulins in pregnancies at risk of fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: comparison of neonatal outcome in treated and nontreated pregnancies.* American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2022. **227**(3): p. 506.e1-506.e12.
- 98. Tiller, H., Ahlen, M.T., Akkök, Ç.A. and Husebekk, A., *Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia The Norwegian management model.* Transfusion and Apheresis Science, 2020. **59**(1): p. 102711.
- 99. Overton, T.G., Duncan, K.R., Jolly, M., Letsky, E. and Fisk, N.M., *Serial aggressive platelet transfusion for fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: Platelet dynamics and perinatal outcome.* American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2002. **186**(4): p. 826-831.
- 100. Lozano, N.A., Lozano, A., Marini, V., Saranz, R.J., Blumberg, R.S., Baker, K., et al., *Expression of FcRn receptor in placental tissue and its relationship with IgG levels in term and preterm newborns*. Am. J. Reprod. Immunol., 2018. 80(3): p. e12972.
- 101. Chen, P., Li, C., Lang, S., Zhu, G., Reheman, A., Spring, C.M., et al., *Animal model of fetal and neonatal immune thrombocytopenia: role of neonatal Fc receptor in the pathogenesis and therapy.* Blood, 2010. 116(18): p. 3660-3668.
- 102. Bussel, J.B., Vander Haar, E.L. and Berkowitz, R.L., *New developments in fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia*. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2021. **225**(2): p. 120-127.
- 103. Roy, S., Nanovskaya, T., Patrikeeva, S., Cochran, E., Parge, V., Guess, J., et al., M281, an anti-FcRn antibody, inhibits IgG transfer in a human ex vivo placental perfusion model. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2019. 220(5): p. 498.e1-498.e9.
- 104. A Study to Evaluate the Safety, Efficacy, Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of M281 Administered to Pregnant Women at High Risk for Early Onset Severe Hemolytic Disease of the Fetus and Newborn (HDFN). [cited 2023, 09. June]; Available from: https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03842189.
- 105. Zhu, L.-N., Hou, H.-M., Wang, S., Zhang, S., Wang, G.-G., Guo, Z.-Y., et al., *FcRn inhibitors: a novel option for the treatment of myasthenia gravis.* Neural Regeneration Research, 2023. **18**(8): p. 1637-1644.
- 106. Vidarsson, G., Dekkers, G. and Rispens, T., *IgG Subclasses and Allotypes: From Structure to Effector Functions*. Frontiers in Immunology, 2014. **5**(520).
- 107. de Taeye, S.W., Rispens, T. and Vidarsson, G., *The Ligands for Human IgG and Their Effector Functions*. Antibodies (Basel), 2019. **8**(2): p. 30.
- 108. Chu, T.H., Crowley, A.R., Backes, I., Chang, C., Tay, M., Broge, T., et al., *Hinge length contributes to the phagocytic activity of HIV-specific IgG1 and IgG3 antibodies.* PLOS Pathogens, 2020. **16**(2): p. e1008083.
- 109. von dem Borne, A., van Leeuwen, E., von Riesz, L., van Boxtel, C. and Engelfriet, C., *Neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: detection and characterization of the responsible antibodies by the platelet immunofluorescence test.* Blood, 1981. **57**(4): p. 649-656.
- 110. Proulx, C., Filion, M., Goldman, M., Bradley, A., Devine, D., Décary, F., et al., *Analysis of immunoglobulin class, IgG subclass and titre of HPA-1a antibodies in alloimmunized mothers giving birth to babies with or without neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* British Journal of Haematology, 1994. **87**(4): p. 813-817.
- 111. Mawas, F., Wiener, E., Williamson, L.M. and Rodeck, C.H., Immunoglobulin G subclasses of antihuman platelet antigen la in maternal sera: relation to the severity of neonatal alloimmune

thrombocytopenia. European Journal of Haematology, 1997. 59(5): p. 287-292.

- 112. Caaveiro, J.M.M., Kiyoshi, M. and Tsumoto, K., *Structural analysis of Fc/FcyR complexes: a blueprint for antibody design*. Immunological Reviews, 2015. **268**(1): p. 201-221.
- 113. Mimura, Y., Church, S., Ghirlando, R., Ashton, P.R., Dong, S., Goodall, M., et al., *The influence of glycosylation on the thermal stability and effector function expression of human IgG1-Fc: properties of a series of truncated glycoforms*. Molecular Immunology, 2000. **37**(12): p. 697-706.
- 114. Subedi, G.P. and Barb, A.W., *The Structural Role of Antibody N-Glycosylation in Receptor Interactions*. Structure, 2015. **23**(9): p. 1573-1583.
- 115. Huhn, C., Selman, M.H.J., Ruhaak, L.R., Deelder, A.M. and Wuhrer, M., *IgG glycosylation analysis*. Proteomics, 2009. **9**(4): p. 882-913.
- 116. Jennewein, M.F. and Alter, G., *The Immunoregulatory Roles of Antibody Glycosylation*. Trends in Immunology, 2017. **38**(5): p. 358-372.
- 117. Pučić, M., Knežević, A., Vidič, J., Adamczyk, B., Novokmet, M., Polašek, O., et al., *High Throughput Isolation and Glycosylation Analysis of IgG–Variability and Heritability of the IgG Glycome in Three Isolated Human Populations*. Molecular & Cellular Proteomics, 2011. **10**(10): p. M111.010090.
- 118. Baković, M.P., Selman, M.H.J., Hoffmann, M., Rudan, I., Campbell, H., Deelder, A.M., et al., *High-Throughput IgG Fc N-Glycosylation Profiling by Mass Spectrometry of Glycopeptides*. Journal of Proteome Research, 2013. **12**(2): p. 821-831.
- 119. van de Geijn, F.E., Wuhrer, M., Selman, M.H.J., Willemsen, S.P., de Man, Y.A., Deelder, A.M., et al., Immunoglobulin G galactosylation and sialylation are associated with pregnancy-induced improvement of rheumatoid arthritis and the postpartum flare: results from a large prospective cohort study. Arthritis Research & Therapy, 2009. 11(6): p. R193.
- 120. Bondt, A., Selman, M.H.J., Deelder, A.M., Hazes, J.M.W., Willemsen, S.P., Wuhrer, M., et al., Association between Galactosylation of Immunoglobulin G and Improvement of Rheumatoid Arthritis during Pregnancy Is Independent of Sialylation. Journal of Proteome Research, 2013. **12**(10): p. 4522-4531.
- 121. Jansen, B.C., Bondt, A., Reiding, K.R., Scherjon, S.A., Vidarsson, G. and Wuhrer, M., *MALDI-TOF-MS* reveals differential N-linked plasma- and IgG-glycosylation profiles between mothers and their newborns. Sci Rep, 2016. **6**: p. 34001.
- 122. Wuhrer, M., Porcelijn, L., Kapur, R., Koeleman, C.A., Deelder, A., de Haas, M., et al., *Regulated glycosylation patterns of IgG during alloimmune responses against human platelet antigens.* J Proteome Res, 2009. **8**(2): p. 450-456.
- 123. Kapur, R., Kustiawan, I., Vestrheim, A., Koeleman, C.A.M., Visser, R., Einarsdottir, H.K., et al., *A prominent lack of IgG1-Fc fucosylation of platelet alloantibodies in pregnancy*. Blood, 2014. **123**(4): p. 471-480.
- 124. Kapur, R., Della Valle, L., Sonneveld, M., Hipgrave Ederveen, A., Visser, R., Ligthart, P., et al., Low anti-RhD IgG-Fc-fucosylation in pregnancy: a new variable predicting severity in haemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn. Br J Haematol, 2014. **166**(6): p. 936-945.
- 125. Sonneveld, M.E., Natunen, S., Sainio, S., Koeleman, C.A., Holst, S., Dekkers, G., et al., *Glycosylation pattern of anti-platelet IgG is stable during pregnancy and predicts clinical outcome in alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* British Journal of Haematology, 2016. **174**(2): p. 310-320.
- 126. Kapur, R., Della Valle, L., Verhagen, O.J., Hipgrave Ederveen, A., Ligthart, P., de Haas, M., et al., *Prophylactic anti-D preparations display variable decreases in Fc-fucosylation of anti-D.* Transfusion, 2015. **55**(3): p. 553-562.
- 127. Firan, M., Bawdon, R., Radu, C., Ober, R.J., Eaken, D., Antohe, F., et al., *The MHC class I-related receptor, FcRn, plays an essential role in the maternofetal transfer of γ-globulin in humans.* International Immunology, 2001. **13**(8): p. 993-1002.
- 128. Leach, J.L., Sedmak, D.D., Osborne, J.M., Rahill, B., Lairmore, M.D. and Anderson, C.L., *Isolation from human placenta of the IgG transporter, FcRn, and localization to the syncytiotrophoblast: implications for maternal-fetal antibody transport.* The Journal of Immunology, 1996. **157**(8): p. 3317-3322.
- 129. Story, C.M., Mikulska, J.E. and Simister, N.E., A major histocompatibility complex class I-like Fc receptor cloned from human placenta: possible role in transfer of immunoglobulin G from mother to fetus. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 1994. **180**(6): p. 2377-2381.
- 130. West, A.P. and Bjorkman, P.J., Crystal Structure and Immunoglobulin G Binding Properties of the Human Major Histocompatibility Complex-Related Fc Receptor. Biochemistry, 2000. **39**(32): p. 9698-9708.
- 131. Sand, K.M.K., Bern, M., Nilsen, J., Noordzij, H.T., Sandlie, I. and Andersen, J.T., Unraveling the Interaction between FcRn and Albumin: Opportunities for Design of Albumin-Based Therapeutics. Frontiers in Immunology, 2015. 5(682).
- 132. Huber, A.H., Kelley, R.F., Gastinel, L.N. and Bjorkman, P.J., Crystallization and Stoichiometry of

Binding of a Complex between a Rat Intestinal Fc Receptor and Fc. Journal of Molecular Biology, 1993. **230**(3): p. 1077-1083.

- 133. Junghans, R.P. and Anderson, C.L., *The protection receptor for IgG catabolism is the beta2-microglobulin-containing neonatal intestinal transport receptor*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1996. **93**(11): p. 5512-5516.
- 134. Ghetie, V., Hubbard, J.G., Kim, J.K., Tsen, M.F., Lee, Y. and Ward, E.S., *Abnormally short serum half-lives of IgG in beta 2-microglobulin-deficient mice*. Eur J Immunol, 1996. **26**(3): p. 690-696.
- Akilesh, S., Christianson, G.J., Roopenian, D.C. and Shaw, A.S., Neonatal FcR Expression in Bone Marrow-Derived Cells Functions to Protect Serum IgG from Catabolism. The Journal of Immunology, 2007. 179(7): p. 4580-4588.
- 136. Chaudhury, C., Mehnaz, S., Robinson, J.M., Hayton, W.L., Pearl, D.K., Roopenian, D.C., et al., *The Major Histocompatibility Complex–related Fc Receptor for IgG (FcRn) Binds Albumin and Prolongs Its Lifespan.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2003. **197**(3): p. 315-322.
- 137. Yoshida, M., Claypool, S.M., Wagner, J.S., Mizoguchi, E., Mizoguchi, A., Roopenian, D.C., et al., Human Neonatal Fc Receptor Mediates Transport of IgG into Luminal Secretions for Delivery of Antigens to Mucosal Dendritic Cells. Immunity, 2004. 20(6): p. 769-783.
- 138. Dickinson, B.L., Badizadegan, K., Wu, Z., Ahouse, J.C., Zhu, X., Simister, N.E., et al., *Bidirectional FcRn-dependent IgG transport in a polarized human intestinal epithelial cell line*. The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 1999. **104**(7): p. 903-911.
- 139. Baker, K., Qiao, S.-W., Kuo, T.T., Aveson, V.G., Platzer, B., Andersen, J.T., et al., Neonatal Fc receptor for IgG (FcRn) regulates cross-presentation of IgG immune complexes by CD8⁻CD11b⁺ dendritic cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2011. 108(24): p. 9927-9932.
- 140. Simister, N.E., Story, C.M., Chen, H.L. and Hunt, J.S., *An IgG-transporting Fc receptor expressed in the syncytiotrophoblast of human placenta*. Eur J Immunol, 1996. **26**(7): p. 1527-1531.
- 141. Sand, K.M.K., Gruber, M.M., Sandlie, I., Mathiesen, L., Andersen, J.T. and Wadsack, C., *Contribution of the ex vivo placental perfusion model in understanding transplacental immunoglobulin G transfer*. Placenta, 2022. **127**: p. 77-87.
- 142. Martin, W.L., West, A.P., Jr., Gan, L. and Bjorkman, P.J., Crystal Structure at 2.8 Å of an FcRn/Heterodimeric Fc Complex: Mechanism of pH-Dependent Binding. Molecular Cell, 2001. 7(4): p. 867-877.
- 143. Stapleton, N.M., Andersen, J.T., Stemerding, A.M., Bjarnarson, S.P., Verheul, R.C., Gerritsen, J., et al., *Competition for FcRn-mediated transport gives rise to short half-life of human IgG3 and offers therapeutic potential.* Nature Communications, 2011. **2**: p. 599.
- 144. Einarsdottir, H., Ji, Y., Visser, R., Mo, C., Luo, G., Scherjon, S., et al., *H435-containing immunoglobulin G3 allotypes are transported efficiently across the human placenta: implications for alloantibody-mediated diseases of the newborn.* Transfusion, 2014. **54**(3): p. 665-671.
- 145. Schoch, A., Kettenberger, H., Mundigl, O., Winter, G., Engert, J., Heinrich, J., et al., *Charge-mediated influence of the antibody variable domain on FcRn-dependent pharmacokinetics*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 2015. **112**(19): p. 5997-6002.
- 146. Grevys, A., Frick, R., Mester, S., Flem-Karlsen, K., Nilsen, J., Foss, S., et al., *Antibody variable sequences have a pronounced effect on cellular transport and plasma half-life.* iScience, 2022. **25**(2): p. 103746.
- Malek, A., Sager, R., Kuhn, P., Nicolaides, K.H. and Schneider, H., *Evolution of Maternofetal Transport* of *Immunoglobulins During Human Pregnancy*. American Journal of Reproductive Immunology, 1996. 36(5): p. 248-255.
- 148. Ernst, L.K., van de Winkel, J.G., Chiu, I.M. and Anderson, C.L., *Three genes for the human high affinity Fc receptor for IgG (Fc gamma RI) encode four distinct transcription products.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 1992. **267**(22): p. 15692-15700.
- 149. Brooks, D.G., Qiu, W.Q., Luster, A.D. and Ravetch, J.V., *Structure and expression of human IgG FcRII(CD32). Functional heterogeneity is encoded by the alternatively spliced products of multiple genes.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 1989. **170**(4): p. 1369-1385.
- 150. Ravetch, J.V. and Perussia, B., *Alternative membrane forms of Fc gamma RIII(CD16) on human natural killer cells and neutrophils. Cell type-specific expression of two genes that differ in single nucleotide substitutions.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 1989. **170**(2): p. 481-497.
- 151. Gessner, J.E., Heiken, H., Tamm, A. and Schmidt, R.E., *The IgG Fc receptor family*. Annals of Hematology, 1998. **76**(6): p. 231-248.
- 152. Kapur, R., Einarsdottir, H.K. and Vidarsson, G., *IgG-effector functions: "The Good, The Bad and The Ugly"*. Immunology Letters, 2014. **160**(2): p. 139-144.
- 153. Mellor, J.D., Brown, M.P., Irving, H.R., Zalcberg, J.R. and Dobrovic, A., A critical review of the role of *Fc gamma receptor polymorphisms in the response to monoclonal antibodies in cancer.* Journal of
Hematology & Oncology, 2013. 6(1): p. 1.

- 154. Parren, P.W., Warmerdam, P.A., Boeije, L.C., Arts, J., Westerdaal, N.A., Vlug, A., et al., On the interaction of IgG subclasses with the low affinity Fc gamma RIIa (CD32) on human monocytes, neutrophils, and platelets. Analysis of a functional polymorphism to human IgG2. The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 1992. **90**(4): p. 1537-1546.
- 155. Bruhns, P., *Properties of mouse and human IgG receptors and their contribution to disease models.* Blood, 2012. **119**(24): p. 5640-5649.
- 156. Takai, T., Ono, M., Hikida, M., Ohmori, H. and Ravetch, J.V., *Augmented humoral and anaphylactic responses in FcyRII-deficient mice*. Nature, 1996. **379**(6563): p. 346-349.
- Veri, M.-C., Gorlatov, S., Li, H., Burke, S., Johnson, S., Stavenhagen, J., et al., Monoclonal antibodies capable of discriminating the human inhibitory Fcy-receptor IIB (CD32B) from the activating Fcy-receptor IIA (CD32A): biochemical, biological and functional characterization. Immunology, 2007. 121(3): p. 392-404.
- 158. Shields, R.L., Lai, J., Keck, R., O'Connell, L.Y., Hong, K., Gloria Meng, Y., et al., *Lack of fucose on human IgG1 N-linked oligosaccharide improves binding to human FcγRIII and antibody-dependent cellular toxicity.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002. **277**(30): p. 26733-26740.
- 159. Shinkawa, T., Nakamura, K., Yamane, N., Shoji-Hosaka, E., Kanda, Y., Sakurada, M., et al., *The Absence of Fucose but Not the Presence of Galactose or Bisecting N-Acetylglucosamine of Human IgG1 Complex-type Oligosaccharides Shows the Critical Role of Enhancing Antibody-dependent Cellular Cytotoxicity.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2003. **278**(5): p. 3466-3473.
- 160. Ferrara, C., Grau, S., Jäger, C., Sondermann, P., Brünker, P., Waldhauer, I., et al., *Unique carbohydrate-carbohydrate interactions are required for high affinity binding between FcyRIII and antibodies lacking core fucose*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2011. **108**(31): p. 12669-12674.
- 161. Dekkers, G., Treffers, L., Plomp, R., Bentlage, A.E.H., de Boer, M., Koeleman, C.A.M., et al., *Decoding the Human Immunoglobulin G-Glycan Repertoire Reveals a Spectrum of Fc-Receptor- and Complement-Mediated-Effector Activities.* Frontiers in Immunology, 2017. **8**: p. 877.
- 162. van Osch, T.L.J., Nouta, J., Derksen, N.I.L., van Mierlo, G., van der Schoot, C.E., Wuhrer, M., et al., *Fc Galactosylation Promotes Hexamerization of Human IgG1, Leading to Enhanced Classical Complement Activation.* J. Immunol., 2021. **207**: p. 1545-1554.
- 163. Kroll, H., Penke, G. and Santoso, S., *Functional heterogeneity of alloantibodies against the human platelet antigen (HPA)-1a.* Thromb Haemost, 2005. **94**(6): p. 1224-1229.
- 164. Diebolder, C.A., Beurskens, F.J., de Jong, R.N., Koning, R.I., Strumane, K., Lindorfer, M.A., et al., *Complement Is Activated by IgG Hexamers Assembled at the Cell Surface*. Science, 2014. **343**(6176): p. 1260-1263.
- 165. Fearon, D.T., *Human Complement Receptors for C3b (CR1) and C3d (CR2)*. Journal of Investigative Dermatology, 1985. **85**(1, Supplement): p. S53-S57.
- Vandendriessche, S., Cambier, S., Proost, P. and Marques, P.E., Complement Receptors and Their Role in Leukocyte Recruitment and Phagocytosis. Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology, 2021. 9: p. 624025.
- 167. Fearon, D.T., *The complement system and adaptive immunity*. Seminars in Immunology, 1998. **10**(5): p. 355-361.
- 168. Van Osch, T.L.J., Oosterhoff, J.J., Bentlage, A.E.H., Nouta, J., Koeleman, C.A.M., Geerdes, D.M., et al., *Fc galactosylation of anti-platelet human IgG1 alloantibodies enhances complement activation on platelets*. Haematologica, 2022. **107**(10): p. 2432-2444.
- 169. Qureshi, H., Massey, E., Kirwan, D., Davies, T., Robson, S., White, J., et al., *BCSH guideline for the use of anti-D immunoglobulin for the prevention of haemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn.* Transfusion Medicine, 2014. **24**(1): p. 8-20.
- 170. Pegoraro, V., Urbinati, D., Visser, G.H.A., Di Renzo, G.C., Zipursky, A., Stotler, B.A., et al., *Hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn due to Rh(D) incompatibility: A preventable disease that still produces significant morbidity and mortality in children.* PLoS One, 2020. **15**(7): p. e0235807.
- 171. Jin, J.C., Lakkaraja, M.M., Ferd, P., Manotas, K., Gabor, J., Wissert, M., et al., *Maternal sensitization occurs before delivery in severe cases of fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia*. American Journal of Hematology, 2019. **94**(8): p. E213-E215.
- 172. Kumpel, B.M. and Elson, C.J., *Mechanism of anti-D-mediated immune suppression a paradox awaiting resolution?* Trends in Immunology, 2001. **22**(1): p. 26-31.
- 173. Brinc, D. and Lazarus, A.H., *Mechanisms of anti-D action in the prevention of hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn*. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program, 2009. **2009**(1): p. 185-191.
- 174. Kumpel, B., *Principles of antibody-mediated immune suppression and the prevention of maternal RhD alloimmunization*, in *Alloimmune disorders of pregnancy*. 2002, Cambridge University Press Cambridge.

p. 73-95.

- 175. Kumpel, B.M., On the mechanism of tolerance to the Rh D antigen mediated by passive anti-D (Rh D prophylaxis). Immunology Letters, 2002. **82**(1): p. 67-73.
- 176. Jandl, J.H., Jones, A.R. and Castle, W.B., *The destruction of red cells by antibodies in man. I. Observations of the sequestration and lysis of red cells altered by immune mechanisms.* J Clin Invest, 1957. **36**(10): p. 1428-1459.
- 177. Lubenko, A., Williams, M., Johnson, A., Pluck, J., Armstrong, D. and MacLennan, S., *Monitoring the clearance of fetal RhD-positive red cells in FMH following RhD immunoglobulin administration.* Transfus Med, 1999. **9**(4): p. 331-335.
- 178. Freedman, J., Massey, A., Chaplin, H. and Monroe, M.C., *Assessment of Complement Binding by Anti-*D and Anti-M Antibodies Employing Labelled Antiglobulin Antibodies. British Journal of Haematology, 1980. **45**(2): p. 309-318.
- 179. Heyman, B., Wiersma, E. and Nose, M., *Complement activation is not required for IgG-mediated suppression of the antibody response*. European Journal of Immunology, 1988. **18**(11): p. 1739-1744.
- 180. Woodrow, J.C., Clarke, C.A., Donohow, W.T., Finn, R., McConnell, R.B., Sheppard, P.M., et al., *Mechanism of Rh prophylaxis: an experimental study on specificity of immunosuppression.* British Medical Journal, 1975. **2**(5962): p. 57-59.
- 181. Maier, C.L., Mener, A., Patel, S.R., Jajosky, R.P., Bennett, A.L., Arthur, C.M., et al., Antibody-mediated immune suppression by antigen modulation is antigen-specific. Blood Advances, 2018. 2(21): p. 2986-3000.
- 182. Kappler, J.W., Hoffmann, M. and Dutton, R.W., *Regulation of the immune response: I. Differential effect of passively administered antibody on the thymus-derived and bone marrow-derived lymphocytes.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 1971. **134**(3): p. 577-587.
- 183. Brinc, D., Le-Tien, H., Crow, A.R., Freedman, J. and Lazarus, A.H., *IgG-mediated immunosuppression* is not dependent on erythrocyte clearance or immunological evasion: implications for the mechanism of action of anti-D in the prevention of haemolytic disease of the newborn? British Journal of Haematology, 2007. **139**(2): p. 275-279.
- 184. Karlsson, M.C.I., Wernersson, S., Diaz de Ståhl, T., Gustavsson, S. and Heyman, B., *Efficient IgG-mediated suppression of primary antibody responses in Fcy receptor-deficient mice*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1999. 96(5): p. 2244-2249.
- 185. Bernardo, L., Yu, H., Amash, A., Zimring, J.C. and Lazarus, A.H., *IgG-Mediated Immune Suppression* to Erythrocytes by Polyclonal Antibodies Can Occur in the Absence of Activating or Inhibitory Fcy Receptors in a Full Mouse Model. The Journal of Immunology, 2015. **195**(5): p. 2224-2230.
- 186. Kumpel, B., Goodrick, M., Pamphilon, D., Fraser, I., Poole, G., Morse, C., et al., *Human Rh D monoclonal antibodies (BRAD-3 and BRAD-5) cause accelerated clearance of Rh D+ red blood cells and suppression of Rh D immunization in Rh D- volunteers.* Blood, 1995. **86**(5): p. 1701-1709.
- 187. Barron-Casella, E.A., Nebbia, G., Rogers, O.C., King, K.E., Kickler, T.S. and Casella, J.F., Construction of a Human Platelet Alloantigen-1a Epitope(s) Within Murine Glycoprotein IIIa: Identification of Residues Critical to the Conformation of the Antibody Binding Site(s). Blood, 1999. 93(9): p. 2959-2967.
- 188. Ni, H., Chen, P., Spring, C.M., Sayeh, E., Semple, J.W., Lazarus, A.H., et al., A novel murine model of fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: response to intravenous IgG therapy. Blood, 2006. 107(7): p. 2976-2983.
- 189. Tiller, H., Killie, M.K., Chen, P., Eksteen, M., Husebekk, A., Skogen, B., et al., *Toward a prophylaxis against fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: induction of antibody-mediated immune suppression and prevention of severe clinical complications in a murine model*. Transfusion, 2012. **52**(7): p. 1446-1457.
- 190. Kjær, M., Geisen, C., Akkök, Ç.A., Wikman, A., Sachs, U., Bussel, J.B., et al., *Strategies to develop a prophylaxis for the prevention of HPA-1a immunization and fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* Transfusion and Apheresis Science, 2020. **59**(1): p. 102712.
- 191. Eksteen, M., Tiller, H., Averina, M., Heide, G., Kjaer, M., Ghevaert, C., et al., *Characterization of a Human Platelet Antigen-1a–Specific Monoclonal Antibody Derived from a B Cell from a Woman Alloimmunized in Pregnancy.* The Journal of Immunology, 2015. **194**(12): p. 5751-5760.
- 192. Zhi, H., Ahlen, M.T., Thinn, A.M.M., Weiler, H., Curtis, B.R., Skogen, B., et al., *High-resolution mapping of the polyclonal immune response to the human platelet alloantigen HPA-1a (Pl⁴¹)*. Blood Advances, 2018. **2**(21): p. 3001-3011.
- 193. Zhu, J., Luo, B.H., Xiao, T., Zhang, C., Nishida, N. and Springer, T.A., *Structure of a complete integrin ectodomain in a physiologic resting state and activation and deactivation by applied forces.* Mol Cell, 2008. **32**(6): p. 849-861.
- 194. Carter, P.J., Potent antibody therapeutics by design. Nature Reviews Immunology, 2006. 6(5): p. 343-

357.

- 195. de Taeye, S.W., Bentlage, A.E.H., Mebius, M.M., Meesters, J.I., Lissenberg-Thunnissen, S., Falck, D., et al., *FcyR Binding and ADCC Activity of Human IgG Allotypes*. Front Immunol, 2020. **11**: p. 740.
- 196. Lu, R.-M., Hwang, Y.-C., Liu, I.J., Lee, C.-C., Tsai, H.-Z., Li, H.-J., et al., *Development of therapeutic antibodies for the treatment of diseases.* Journal of Biomedical Science, 2020. **27**(1): p. 1.
- 197. Chu, T.H., Patz, E.F. and Ackerman, M.E., Coming together at the hinges: Therapeutic prospects of *IgG3*. mAbs, 2021. **13**(1): p. 1882028.
- 198. Saito, S., Namisaki, H., Hiraishi, K., Takahashi, N. and Iida, S., *A stable engineered human IgG3* antibody with decreased aggregation during antibody expression and low pH stress. Protein Science, 2019. **28**(5): p. 900-909.
- 199. Andersen, J.T., Foss, S. and Sandlie, I., inventor; University of Oslo, assignee. Engineered immunoglobulins with altered fcrn binding. U.S. Patent No. 16085254. March 14, 2019.
- 200. Dekkers, G., Plomp, R., Koeleman, C.A.M., Visser, R., von Horsten, H.H., Sandig, V., et al., *Multi-level glyco-engineering techniques to generate IgG with defined Fc-glycans*. Scientific Reports, 2016. **6**(1): p. 36964.
- 201. Thinn, A.M.M., Wang, Z., Zhou, D., Zhao, Y., Curtis, B.R. and Zhu, J., *Autonomous conformational* regulation of β_3 integrin and the conformation-dependent property of HPA-1a alloantibodies. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2018. **115**(39): p. E9105-E9114.
- 202. Bayat, B., Traum, A., Berghöfer, H., Werth, S., Zhu, J., Bein, G., et al., *Current Anti-HPA-1a Standard Antibodies React with the β3 Integrin Subunit but not with aIIbβ3 and avβ3 Complexes*. Thrombosis and haemostasis., 2019. **119**(11): p. 1807-1815.
- Zhi, H., Ahlen, M.T., Skogen, B., Newman, D.K. and Newman, P.J., Preclinical evaluation of immunotherapeutic regimens for fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Blood Advances, 2021. 5(18): p. 3552-3562.
- 204. Sayeh, E., Aslam, R., Speck, E.R., Le-Tien, H., Lazarus, A.H., Freedman, J., et al., *Immune responsiveness against allogeneic platelet transfusions is determined by the recipient's major histocompatibility complex class II phenotype*. Transfusion, 2004. **44**(11): p. 1572-1578.
- 205. Zhi, H., Fu, G., Wen, R., Wang, D., Newman, P.J. and Newman, D.K., *CD4+ T Cells Are Required for Production of Disease-Causing Antibodies in an Alloantigen-Specific Murine Model of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia.* Blood, 2022. **140**(Supplement 1): p. 2828.
- 206. Zhi, H., Sheridan, D., Newman, D.K. and Newman, P.J., *Prophylactic administration of HPA-1a-specific antibodies prevents fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia in mice*. Blood, 2022. **140**(20): p. 2146-2153.
- 207. Bakchoul, T., Boylan, B., Sachs, U.J.H., Bein, G., Ruan, C., Santoso, S., et al., *Blockade of maternal anti-HPA-1a-mediated platelet clearance by an HPA-1a epitope-specific F(ab')₂ in an in vivo mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* Transfusion, 2009. **49**(2): p. 265-270.
- 208. Bakchoul, T., Greinacher, A., Sachs, U.J., Krautwurst, A., Renz, H., Harb, H., et al., *Inhibition of HPA-la alloantibody-mediated platelet destruction by a deglycosylated anti–HPA-la monoclonal antibody in mice: toward targeted treatment of fetal-alloimmune thrombocytopenia.* Blood, 2013. **122**(3): p. 321-327.
- 209. Ghevaert, C., Herbert, N., Hawkins, L., Grehan, N., Cookson, P., Garner, S.F., et al., *Recombinant HPAla antibody therapy for treatment of fetomaternal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: proof of principle in human volunteers.* Blood, 2013. **122**(3): p. 313-320.
- 210. Bruggeman, C.W., Dekkers, G., Bentlage, A.E.H., Treffers, L.W., Nagelkerke, S.Q., Lissenberg-Thunnissen, S., et al., *Enhanced Effector Functions Due to Antibody Defucosylation Depend on the Effector Cell Fcgamma Receptor Profile*. J Immunol, 2017. **199**(1): p. 204-211.
- 211. Herter, S., Birk, M.C., Klein, C., Gerdes, C., Umana, P. and Bacac, M., *Glycoengineering of Therapeutic Antibodies Enhances Monocyte/Macrophage-Mediated Phagocytosis and Cytotoxicity*. The Journal of Immunology, 2014. **192**(5): p. 2252-2260.
- 212. Shibata-Koyama, M., Iida, S., Misaka, H., Mori, K., Yano, K., Shitara, K., et al., *Nonfucosylated rituximab potentiates human neutrophil phagocytosis through its high binding for FcyRIIIb and MHC class II expression on the phagocytotic neutrophils*. Experimental Hematology, 2009. **37**(3): p. 309-321.
- 213. Mestas, J. and Hughes, C.C.W., *Of Mice and Not Men: Differences between Mouse and Human Immunology*. The Journal of Immunology, 2004. **172**(5): p. 2731-2738.
- 214. Lux, A. and Nimmerjahn, F., *Of Mice and Men: The Need for Humanized Mouse Models to Study Human IgG Activity in Vivo.* Journal of Clinical Immunology, 2013. **33**(1): p. 4-8.
- 215. Derrick Tovey, L.A. and Robinson, A.E., *Reduced severity of Rh-haemolytic disease after anti-D immunoglobulin.* Br Med J, 1975. **4**(5992): p. 320-322.
- 216. Killie, M.K., Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., Husebekk, A., Skogen, B., Olsen, J.A. and Kristiansen, I.S., *Cost*effectiveness of antenatal screening for neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. BJOG: An International

Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 2007. 114(5): p. 588-595.

- 217. Dębska, M., Uhrynowska, M., Guz, K., Kopeć, I., Lachert, E., Orzińska, A., et al., *Identification and follow-up of pregnant women with platelet-type human platelet antigen (HPA)-1bb alloimmunized with fetal HPA-1a*. Arch Med Sci, 2018. **14**(5): p. 1041-1047.
- 218. Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., Titze, T.L., Lie, B.A., Vaage, J.T. and Kjaer, M., HLA-DRB3*01:01 exhibits a dosedependent impact on HPA-1a antibody levels in HPA-1a-immunized women. Blood Adv, 2019. 3(7): p. 945-951.
- 219. Kjeldsen-Kragh, J., Fergusson, D.A., Kjaer, M., Lieberman, L., Greinacher, A., Murphy, M.F., et al., *Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a systematic review of impact of HLA-DRB3*01:01 on fetal/neonatal outcome*. Blood Advances, 2020. **4**(14): p. 3368-3377.
- 220. Tiller, H., Killie, M.K., Skogen, B., Øian, P. and Husebekk, A., *Neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia in Norway: poor detection rate with nonscreening versus a general screening programme.* BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 2009. **116**(4): p. 594-598.
- 221. Xu, X., Chen, D., Ye, X., Xia, W., Xu, Y., Chen, Y., et al., *Successful prenatal therapy for anti-CD36mediated severe FNAIT by deglycosylated antibodies in a novel murine model.* Blood, 2021. **138**(18): p. 1757-1767.
- 222. Gruel, Y., Boizard, B., Daffos, F., Forestier, F., Caen, J. and Wautier, J.L., *Determination of platelet antigens and glycoproteins in the human fetus.* Blood, 1986. **68**(2): p. 488-492.
- 223. Kumpel, B.M., Sibley, K., Jackson, D.J., White, G. and Soothill, P.W., Ultrastructural localization of glycoprotein IIIa (GPIIIa, β3 integrin) on placental syncytiotrophoblast microvilli: implications for platelet alloimmunization during pregnancy. Transfusion, 2008. 48(10): p. 2077-2086.
- 224. Kovats, S., Main, E.K., Librach, C., Stubblebine, M., Fisher, S.J. and DeMars, R., A Class I Antigen, HLA-G, Expressed in Human Trophoblasts. Science, 1990. 248(4952): p. 220-223.
- 225. O'Brien, M., McCarthy, T., Jenkins, D., Paul, P., Dausset, J., Carosella, E.D., et al., *Altered HLA-G transcription in pre-eclampsia is associated with allele specific inheritance: possible role of the HLA-G gene in susceptibility to the disease.* Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences CMLS, 2001. **58**(12): p. 1943-1949.
- 226. Messerli, M., May, K., Hansson, S.R., Schneider, H., Holzgreve, W., Hahn, S., et al., *Feto-maternal interactions in pregnancies: Placental microparticles activate peripheral blood monocytes.* Placenta, 2010. **31**(2): p. 106-112.
- 227. Redman, C.W.G. and Sargent, I.L., *Circulating Microparticles in Normal Pregnancy and Pre-Eclampsia.* Placenta, 2008. **29**: p. 73-77.
- 228. Radder, C.M., Beekhuizen, H., Kanhai, H.H. and Brand, A., *Effect of maternal anti-HPA-1a antibodies and polyclonal IVIG on the activation status of vascular endothelial cells.* Clinical and Experimental Immunology, 2004. **137**(1): p. 216-222.
- 229. van Gils, J.M., Stutterheim, J., van Duijn, T.J., Zwaginga, J.J., Porcelijn, L., de Haas, M., et al., *HPA-1a alloantibodies reduce endothelial cell spreading and monolayer integrity*. Molecular Immunology, 2009. 46(3): p. 406-415.
- 230. Yougbaré, I., Lang, S., Yang, H., Chen, P., Zhao, X., Tai, W.-S., et al., *Maternal anti-platelet β3 integrins impair angiogenesis and cause intracranial hemorrhage*. The Journal of clinical investigation, 2015. 125(4): p. 1545-1556.
- 231. Eksteen, M., Heide, G., Tiller, H., Zhou, Y., Nedberg, N.H., Martinez-Zubiaurre, I., et al., *Anti-human* platelet antigen (*HPA*)-1a antibodies may affect trophoblast functions crucial for placental development: a laboratory study using an in vitro model. Reprod Biol Endocrinol, 2017. **15**(1): p. 28.
- 232. Althaus, J., Weir, E.G., Askin, F., Kickler, T.S. and Blakemore, K., *Chronic villitis in untreated neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: An etiology for severe early intrauterine growth restriction and the effect of intravenous immunoglobulin therapy*. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2005. **193**(3, Supplement): p. 1100-1104.
- 233. Dubruc, E., Lebreton, F., Giannoli, C., Rabilloud, M., Huissoud, C., Devouassoux-Shisheboran, M., et al., *Placental histological lesions in fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: A retrospective cohort study of 21 cases.* Placenta, 2016. **48**: p. 104-109.
- 234. Nedberg, N.H., Turowski, G., Guz, K., Przytuła, E., Uhrynowska, M., Roald, B., et al., *Platelet alloimmunization is associated with low grade chronic histiocytic intervillositis A new link to a rare placental lesion?* Placenta, 2021. **112**: p. 89-96.
- 235. de Vos, T.W., Winkelhorst, D., Baelde, H.J., Dijkstra, K.L., van Bergen, R.D.M., van der Meeren, L.E., et al., *Placental Complement Activation in Fetal and Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia: An Observational Study.* International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 2021. **22**(13): p. 6763.
- 236. Yougbaré, I., Tai, W.-S., Zdravic, D., Oswald, B.E., Lang, S., Zhu, G., et al., *Activated NK cells cause placental dysfunction and miscarriages in fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia*. Nature Communications,

2017. 8(1): p. 224.

- 237. Geisen, C., Kjaer, M., Fleck, E., Skogen, B., Armstrong, R., Behrens, F., et al., *An HPA-1a–positive platelet–depleting agent for prevention of fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a randomized, single-blind, placebo–controlled, single-center, phase 1/2 proof-of-concept study.* Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis, 2023. **21**(4): p. 838-849.
- 238. Kiefel, V., König, C., Kroll, H. and Santoso, S., *Platelet alloantibodies in transfused patients*. Transfusion, 2001. **41**(6): p. 766-770.
- 239. The Trial to Reduce Alloimmunization to Platelets Study Group, Leukocyte Reduction and Ultraviolet B Irradiation of Platelets to Prevent Alloimmunization and Refractoriness to Platelet Transfusions. New England Journal of Medicine, 1997. 337(26): p. 1861-1870.
- 240. Kumpel, B.M., *Efficacy of RhD monoclonal antibodies in clinical trials as replacement therapy for prophylactic anti-D immunoglobulin: more questions than answers.* Vox Sang, 2007. **93**(2): p. 99-111.
- 241. Volkov, M., Brinkhaus, M., van Schie, K.A., Bondt, A., Kissel, T., van der Kooi, E.J., et al., *IgG Fab Glycans Hinder FcRn-Mediated Placental Transport*. The Journal of Immunology, 2023. 210(2): p. 158-167.
- 242. Stapleton, N.M., Brinkhaus, M., Armour, K.L., Bentlage, A.E.H., de Taeye, S.W., Temming, A.R., et al., *Reduced FcRn-mediated transcytosis of IgG2 due to a missing Glycine in its lower hinge*. Scientific reports, 2019. **9**(1): p. 7363-7363.
- 243. Dillon, A., Chaudhari, T., Crispin, P., Shadbolt, B. and Kent, A., *Has anti-D prophylaxis increased the rate of positive direct antiglobulin test results and can the direct antiglobulin test predict need for phototherapy in Rh/ABO incompatibility?* Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health, 2011. **47**(1-2): p. 40-43.
- 244. Bakchoul, T., Kubiak, S., Krautwurst, A., Roderfeld, M., Siebert, H.C., Bein, G., et al., *Low-avidity anti-HPA-1a alloantibodies are capable of antigen-positive platelet destruction in the NOD/SCID mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia*. Transfusion, 2011. **51**(11): p. 2455-2461.
- 245. Peterson, J.A., Kanack, A., Nayak, D., Bougie, D.W., McFarland, J.G., Curtis, B.R., et al., *Prevalence and clinical significance of low-avidity HPA-1a antibodies in women exposed to HPA-1a during pregnancy.* Transfusion, 2013. **53**(6): p. 1309-1318.
- 246. Valentin, N., Visentin, G. and Newman, P., *Involvement of the cysteine-rich domain of glycoprotein IIIa in the expression of the human platelet alloantigen, PlA1: evidence for heterogeneity in the humoral response.* Blood, 1995. **85**(11): p. 3028-3033.
- 247. Santoso, S., Wihadmadyatami, H., Bakchoul, T., Werth, S., Al-Fakhri, N., Bein, G., et al., Antiendothelial $\alpha\nu\beta\beta\beta$ Antibodies Are a Major Cause of Intracranial Bleeding in Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia. Arterioscler Thromb. Vasc. Biol., 2016. **36**(8): p. 1517-1524.
- 248. Stam, W., Wachholz, G.E., de Pereda, J.M., Kapur, R., van der Schoot, E. and Margadant, C., *Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: Current pathophysiological insights and perspectives for future diagnostics and treatment.* Blood Reviews, 2023. **59**: p. 101038.

Paper I



Prevention of Fetal/Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia in Mice: Biochemical and Cell Biological Characterization of Isoforms of a Human Monoclonal Antibody

Trude V. Mørtberg,*^{,†} Huiying Zhi,[‡] Gestur Vidarsson,[§] Stian Foss,^{¶,∥} Suzanne Lissenberg-Thunnissen,[§] Manfred Wuhrer,[#] Terje E. Michaelsen,**^{,††} Bjørn Skogen,* Tor B. Stuge,[†] Jan Terje Andersen,^{¶,∥} Peter J. Newman,[‡] and Maria Therese Ahlen*

*Norwegian National Unit for Platelet Immunology, Division of Diagnostics, Department of Laboratory Medicine, University Hospital of North Norway, Tromsø, Norway; [†]Department of Medical Biology, UiT The Arctic University of Norway, Tromsø, Norway; [†]Blood Research Institute, Versiti Blood Center of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI; [§]Department of Experimental Immunohematology, Sanquin Research and Landsteiner Laboratory, Amsterdam University Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, the Netherlands; [¶]Department of Immunology, Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway; [∥]Department of Pharmacology, Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway; [#]Center for Proteomics and Metabolomics, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, the Netherlands; **Department of Infection Immunology, Norwegian Institute of Public Health, Oslo, Norway; and ^{††}School of Pharmacy, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

ABSTRACT

Maternal alloantibodies toward paternally inherited Ags on fetal platelets can cause thrombocytopenia and bleeding complications in the fetus or neonate, referred to as fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT). This is most commonly caused by Abs against the human platelet Ag (HPA)-1a in Caucasians, and a prophylactic regimen to reduce the risk for alloimmunization to women at risk would be beneficial. We therefore aimed to examine the prophylactic potential of a fully human anti–HPA-1a IgG1 (mAb 26.4) with modified Fc region or altered N-glycan structures. The mAb 26.4 wild-type (WT) variants all showed efficient platelet clearance capacity and ability to mediate phagocytosis independent of their N-glycan structure, compared with an effector silent variant (26.4.AAAG), although the modified N-glycan variants showed differential binding to $Fc\gamma Rs$ measured in vitro. In an in vivo model, female mice were transfused with platelets from transgenic mice harboring an engineered integrin β 3 containing the HPA-1a epitope. When these preimmunized mice were bred with transgenic males, Abs against the introduced epitope induced thrombocytopenia in the offspring, mimicking FNAIT. Prophylactic administration of the mAb 26.4.WT, and to some extent the mAb 26.4.AAAG, prior to platelet transfusion resulted in reduced alloimmunization in challenged mice and normal platelet clearance, as seen with mAb 26.4.WT, is not the sole mechanism in action. Our data thus successfully demonstrate efficient Ab-mediated immunosuppression and prevention of FNAIT by anti–HPA-1a monoclonal variants, providing support for potential use in humans. *ImmunoHorizons*, 2022, 6: 90–103.

Received for publication November 10, 2021. Accepted for publication December 28, 2021.

Address correspondence and reprint requests to: Dr. Maria Therese Ahlen, Norwegian National Unit for Platelet Immunology, Department of Laboratory Medicine, University Hospital of North Norway, Sykehusveien 38, 9038 Tromsø, Norway. E-mail address: maria.therese.ahlen@unn.no

ORCIDs: 0000-0003-0808-0183 (T.V.M.); 0000-0002-0041-3740 (H.Z.); 0000-0001-5621-003X (G.V.); 0000-0001-6527-051X (S.F.); 0000-0002-0814-4995 (M.W.); 0000-0002-6933-8419 (T.B.S.); 0000-0003-1710-1628 (J.T.A.); 0000-0001-8853-7707 (P.J.N.); 0000-0002-3104-3818 (M.T.A.).

This work was supported by North Norwegian Health Authorities Grant HNF1354-17 (to B.S. and M.T.A.), a UIT The Arctic University of Norway mobility grant (for T.V.M.), National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/National Institutes of Health Grant R35 HL139937 (to P.J.N.), and Research Council of Norway Project 287927 (to fund J.T.A.).

Abbreviations used in this article: AMIS, Ab-mediated immune suppression; AP, alkaline phosphatase; EIA, enzyme immunoassay; FNAIT, fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia; HG, high galactose; HPA, human platelet Ag; iMFI, integrated mean fluorescence intensity; LF, low fucose; MAHA, mouse anti-human Ab; MFI, median fluorescence intensity; RT, room temperature; WT, wild-type.

The online version of this article contains supplemental material.

This article is distributed under the terms of the CC BY 4.0 Unported license.

Copyright © 2022 The Authors

INTRODUCTION

Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) is a clinical condition caused by generation of maternal IgG Abs directed toward alloantigens on fetal platelets. The human platelet Ag (HPA) most commonly associated with FNAIT in Caucasians is HPA-1a (1). Women lacking this Ag may become alloimmunized when encountering it during pregnancy or in connection with delivery. The maternal IgG Abs are then transferred over the placenta and enter the fetal circulation. At this point, the IgG Abs bind HPA-1a followed by induction of platelet depletion, which renders the fetus prone to bleeding, with the risk for intracranial hemorrhage and lifelong disabilities or, in the worst case, death (2). Most identified cases are recognized after delivery because of bleeding symptoms in the neonate, and the condition is thus underdiagnosed (3). Unfortunately, no preventive or effective treatment for FNAIT is available, but the off-label use of IVIg to treat immunized women is recommended in several clinical guidelines (4).

Alloimmunization may occur during pregnancy; however, data from a prospective screening study in Norway showed that up to 75% of the women were immunized in connection with delivery (5). This opens the possibility for prophylactic treatment to prevent HPA-1a alloimmunization, in line with administration of anti-D IgG prophylaxis that has safely and efficiently prevented alloimmunization to RhD Ag, which has reduced the incidence of hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn in the past 50 y (6). This notion motivated the development of the hyperimmune human plasma-derived anti-HPA-1a IgG preparation named NAITgam (also referred to as RLYB211), which is currently undergoing clinical trials to evaluate its ability to reduce the incidence of HPA-1a immunizations in HPA-la-negative pregnant women (7). An even more attractive strategy is the use of a monoclonal IgG Ab specific for HPA-1a as a prophylaxis, because this will allow streamlined manufacturing of a product with a well-defined mechanism of action without the need for plasma supply from immunized individuals.

To develop prophylactic treatment for FNAIT, it may be worthwhile to look into experiences gained on anti-D prophylaxis for hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn. However, despite decades of research and clinical studies, recombinant monoclonal anti-D prophylactic products have not yet proven to be effective substitutes for the polyclonal products on the market (8). The reason for this is not known, although it could be related to the size of the D-Ag, which could harbor multiple potential epitopes. In contrast, HPA-1a is defined by a single amino acid difference between mother and child (1, 9). Thus, a single HPA-1a-specific Ab will in principle sterically block the entire alloantigenic epitope when bound. The use of prophylactic Abs to prevent alloimmunization is based on the concept of Ab-mediated immune suppression (AMIS) (10), but optimal design for mAbs directed against HPA-1a has not yet been defined.

In this study, we made use of the human anti–HPA-1a, mAb 26.4, derived from a woman who gave birth to a child with severe FNAIT (11). This mAb has been shown to be highly specific to the HPA-1a epitope on integrin β 3. Here, we explored it as a prophylactic candidate against HPA-1a immunization by a combination of in vitro and in vivo tests. To do so, we engineered a panel of recombinant IgG1 variants of mAb 26.4 where we introduced specific Fc-region amino acid substitutions or altered the composition of attached N-glycan structures. The panel of isoforms was studied for their ability to interact with recombinant effector molecules, including the plasma half-life regulator FcRn, combined with cellular studies addressing phagocytosis and platelet clearance.

For in vivo studies, we used a recently developed humanized FNAIT preclinical mouse model (12), where five amino acid substitutions (APLDQ) have been engineered into the murine integrin β 3, which mimics the human HPA-1a epitope and thus allowing for mAb 26.4 binding. We demonstrate that the mAb 26.4 wild-type (WT) is able to induce rapid platelet clearance and prevent alloimmunization and subsequent FNAIT symptoms in offspring. Notably, an engineered mAb 26.4 variant lacking effector functions also showed dampened immunization, although it was not capable of inducing platelet clearance. These results support further preclinical and clinical studies of mAb 26.4 as a prophylactic drug to prevent HPA-1a alloimmunization in humans.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ab production and verification

Vectors encoding recombinant mAb 26.4 isoforms were produced as previously described (13, 14). Briefly, cDNA fragments encoding the 26.4 variable H and L chain regions were codon optimized for mammalian expression and subcloned in-frame with the cDNA sequence of the human IgG1 constant H and L chain regions in pcDNA3.1 expression vectors. In addition to the mAb 26.4.WT, the effector silent variant 26.4.AAAG (L234A, L235A, N297A, P329G) and 26.4.H435A with reduced FcRn binding (15, 16) were produced. mAb 26.4.WT was also produced containing altered N-glycans, low fucose (LF; 26.4.WT.LF), and high galactose (HG; 26.4.WT.HG). The mAb variants were produced using FreeStyle 293-F cells (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). Variants with modified N297-linked N-glycans were produced by supplying a fucose decoy, 2-deoxy-2-fluoro-Lfucose, posttransfection to decrease fucosylation, or by adding 5 mM D-galactose (Sigma-Aldrich, Burlington, MA) and expression vector encoding β -1,4-galactosyltransferase 1 to the transfection mix to increase galactosylation. The mAb variants were purified using a Protein A HiTrap HP affinity column (GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL), and their integrity was verified by SDS-PAGE. Fc glycosylation, including galactosylation and fucosylation, was assessed by mass spectrometry.

Ag production and verification

To verify Ab characteristics, we produced recombinant soluble integrin β 3 proteins using the baculovirus system (17, 18). Originally designed constructs for the extracellular domain murine integrin ß3 (synthesized GeneArt; Thermo Fisher Scientific) were codon optimized for Spodoptera frugiperda with XhoI and NheI restriction sites flanking the insert for cloning. Because some construct changes were necessary for this study, tags and epitopes were changed using the GeneArt Site-Directed Mutagenesis System (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Optimized constructs contained a kozak sequence at the N terminus, and a 6xHis and a Twin-Strep-tag (WSHPQFEK-GGGSGGGSGGS-SAWSHPQFEK), followed by two stop codons, at the C terminus. The constructs were first moved into the acceptor vector pFL (gift from EMBL) followed by transformation into EMBacY (19) expressing Escherichia coli cells (gift from EMBL) through Tn7 transposition (18). Cells with correctly inserted pFL vector were chosen through blue/white selection. Bacmids were purified by isopropanol precipitation from subcultured EMBacY-expressing E. coli cells and used for transfection of Sf9 insect cells (Thermo Fisher Scientific) for baculovirus production. Proteins were expressed in H5 insect cells (Thermo Fisher Scientific) using titered viral stocks with daily monitoring of the coproduced YFP protein by flow cytometry.

After dialysis and concentration of the supernatant using the polyethersulfone VivaFlow 200 system, 30,000 molecular weight cutoff (Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany), the proteins were purified by gravity flow using columns with Strep-Tactin XT Superflow resin (IBA Lifesciences, Göttingen, Germany). The presence and purity of recombinant proteins were verified by nonreducing SDS-PAGE. Proteins were coupled to Dynabeads His-Tag Isolation & Pulldown (Thermo Fisher Scientific) according to protocol and analyzed using anti–integrin β 3 Abs (mAb 26.4 and AP-3, both conjugated to Alexa Fluor 488) by flow cytometry.

ELISA

Binding of mAb 26.4 variants to recombinant mouse integrin β 3-APLDQ. Ninety-six-well enzyme immunoassay (EIA)/RIA plates (CorningCostar) were coated overnight (4°C) with Ag (1 µg/ml in PBS) and blocked with PBS/4% skimmed milk powder (S) (Acumedia)/0.05% Tween 20 (T) (Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS/S/T). Titration series of the mAb 26.4 variants (1.0 to 0.008 µg/ml) in PBS/S/T were added for 1 h at room temperature (RT). Bound Abs were detected using an alkaline phosphatase (AP)-conjugated goat anti-human κ L chain Ab (1:5000; Sigma-Aldrich) and visualized by addition of phosphatase substrate (10 µg/ml in diethanolamine) (Sigma-Aldrich) before absorbance values (405 nm) were recorded using a Sunrise plate reader (TECAN). PBS/T was used as washing buffer in between each step.

Binding of mAb 26.4 variants to recombinant human $Fc\gamma R$. Ninety-six-well EIA/RIA plates were coated with mouse integrin β 3-APLDQ (1 μ g/ml PBS) and blocked as described earlier, prior to incubation with titration series of the mAb 26.4 variants (2.0 to 0.016 or 1.0 to 0.00005 μ g/ml, PBS/S/T) for 1 h at RT. Then, soluble recombinant GST-tagged FcγRI (0.25 μ g/ml), FcγRIIa-R131 (2 μ g/ml), FcγRIIb (2 μ g/ml), or FcγRIIIa-V158 (2 μ g/ml) (20) was added and incubated for 1 h at RT before bound receptors were detected using an HRP-conjugated goat anti-GST Ab (1:5000, PBS/S/T; Rockland Immunochemicals, Limerick, PA). Binding was visualized by addition of TMB solution (Calbiochem), and the enzymatic reaction was stopped with 50 μ l 1 M HCl before absorption values (450 nm) were recorded as described earlier. PBS/T was used as washing buffer in between each step.

Binding of mAb 26.4 variants to recombinant mouse and human FcRn. Ninety-six-well EIA/RIA plates were coated with mouse integrin β 3-APLDQ (1 µg/ml PBS) and blocked as described earlier, prior to incubation with titration series of mAb 26.4 variants (1.0 to 0.008 µg/ml, PBS/S/T) for 1 h at RT. All remaining steps were performed using phosphate buffer (pH 6.0; 67 mM phosphate, 0.1 M NaCl, 0.05% S/T) or PBS/S/T (pH 7.4) as dilution and wash buffers. Recombinant soluble mouse or human GST-tagged FcRn (21, 22) (1 µg/ml) was added and incubated for 1 h at RT. Bound receptors were detected using an HRP-conjugated anti-GST Ab as described earlier, before absorption values (450 nm) were recorded.

In vivo plasma half-life

Hemizygous FcRn [B6.Cg-Fcgrt^{tm1Dcr} Tg(FCGRT)32Dcr/DcrJ] mice (JAX stock no. 014565), which are knockout for mouse FcRn HC (Fcgrt^{tm1Dcr}) and express the genomic transgene of the human FcRn HC (FCGRT) under the control of the human FcRn promoter (Tg32), were used to determine plasma halflife. Male mice aged 7-9 wk, weighing between 17 and 30 g, received 1 mg/kg mAb 26.4 variants by i.v. administration. Blood samples (25 µl) were drawn from the retro-orbital sinus at days 1, 2, 3, 5, 7, 10, 12, 16, and 19 postadministration and were mixed with 1 µl 1% K3-EDTA to prevent coagulation followed by centrifugation at 17,000 \times g for 5 min at 4°C. Plasma was isolated and diluted 1:10 in 50% glycerol/PBS solution and stored at -20° C. Half-life data were plotted as percent of Ab remaining compared with the first concentration measured. Data points from the β -phase were used to calculate half-life using the following formula:

$$t\frac{1}{2} = \frac{\log(0.5)}{\log\left(\frac{A_c}{A_o}\right)} \times t,$$

where $t_{1/2}$ is the half-life of the Ab, A_c is the amount of Ab remaining, A_o is the original amount of Ab at day 1, and *t* is the elapsed time (23). The experiment was performed by JAX Services at The Jackson Laboratory, and samples were shipped for analyses.





Quantification of 26.4 mAb variants in plasma

26.4 mAb variants in plasma were captured on a mouse antihuman IgG Fc mAb (1 μ g/ml) (Southern Biotechnology, Birmingham, AL) coated in 96-well EIA/RIA plates (CorningCostar) detected by an AP-conjugated polyclonal goat antihuman κ L chain Ab (Southern Biotechnology) (1:5000), which was visualized by adding the AP substrate (10 μ g/ml in diethanolamine) (Sigma-Aldrich). Absorbance was measured at 405 nm and recorded as described earlier. PBS/T was used as washing buffer in between each step.

Phagocytosis assay using THP-1 cells

FluoSpheres Carboxylate-Modified Microspheres (1.0 μ m yellow-green fluorescent; Thermo Fisher Scientific) were coupled to recombinant murine integrin β 3-APLDQ protein according to protocol. Briefly, proteins and microspheres were incubated overnight at RT in the presence of 1-ethyl-3-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)-carbodiimide at pH 6.5. After removal of unbound protein, beads were blocked with BlockAid solution (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and stored at 4°C. THP-1 (ATCC TIB-202) cells were cultured at 37°C and 5% CO₂ in ATCC-modified RPMI 1640 medium (Thermo Fisher Scientific), 0.05 mM 2-ME, and 10% FBS.

The phagocytosis assay protocol was optimized from Ackerman et al. (24). In a 96-well U-bottom plate, 10 µl Fluospheres at $\sim 3.6 \times 10^8$ /ml were incubated with 10 µl 26.4 Ab (20 µg/ml) for 2 h at 37°C. After washing, beads were resuspended by supplying 200 μ l THP-1 cells at 2.5 × 10⁵/ml. The plate was incubated overnight at 37°C and 5% CO2. A total of 100 µl supernatant was replaced with 100 µl 4% paraformaldehyde before analyzing the cells using high-throughput screening on BD LSRFortessa (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). The gate was set around live THP-1 cells, and 10,000 events were collected. Integrated mean fluorescence intensity (iMFI) was calculated by multiplying the percentage of bead-positive cells with the mean fluorescence intensity of bead-positive cells (24). 26.4.WT and 26.4.AAAG were incubated with APLDQ-coated Fluo-Spheres as described earlier, followed by incubation with THP-1 cells for 1 h. The cells were analyzed by Amnis ImageStreamX Mk II (Luminex, Austin, TX) using 488 laser 0.3 mW and ×60 focus. The data were further analyzed using the IDEAS software and Internalization Wizard.

Mice

BALB/c WT female mice (6–10 wk) and C57BL/6N mice (both sexes; 8 wk) were purchased from Charles River. C57BL/6N-APLDQ mice (in-house) were mainly used for blood platelet isolation (both sexes; >8 wk of age). Mice were maintained in the Biological Resource Center at the Medical College of Wisconsin.

All animal protocols were approved by the Medical College of Wisconsin Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee and performed according to the human and animal experimentation guidelines of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and in adherence to the National Institutes of Health *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals.*

Blood sampling

Blood from adult mice was sampled using EDTA-coated capillary tubes from the submandibular vein. Platelet count was measured using a ScilVet ABC (scil Animal Care Company, Gurnee, IL). Samples were diluted 1:3 in PBS with 0.3% EDTA and collected after centrifugation at 700 × *g* for 15 min. Blood from pups was collected within 48 h of delivery from the submandibular vein using heparinized microhematocrit capillary tubes (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and transferred to tubes with anticoagulant acid-citrate-dextrose. All pups were euthanized directly after blood collection. Samples were diluted 1:3 in PBS with 0.3% EDTA and collected after centrifugation at 700 × *g* for 15 min. All samples were stored at -70° C until use.

Platelet isolation, immunization, and prophylaxis

APLDQ mice were anesthetized using a ketamine mix (20 mg/ml ketamine and 2 mg/ml xylazine) 0.5 ml/20 g body weight injected i.p. When deep anesthesia was reached, the mouse was strained and opened, exposing the posterior vena cava. Blood was drawn slowly into syringes prefilled with anticoagulant acid-citrate-dextrose. Death was assured by cervical dislocation. Blood collected from the APLDQ mice was pooled, diluted 1:2 in PBS, and layered on top of Fico/Lite-LM (Atlanta Biologicals, Flowery Branch, GA). The tubes were centrifuged at $350 \times g$ for 15 min without brakes. Platelet-rich plasma was recovered, and the platelet count was measured as described earlier. Washed platelets were resuspended to 5×10^8 /ml in PBS. Platelets $(1 \times 10^8/\text{dose})$ were injected i.v. into female BALB/c mice to be immunized (days 2 and 9). 26.4 Abs were diluted in PBS, 20 µg Ab/200 µl, and injected i.v. 24 h prior to APLDQ platelet transfusion for prophylactic experiments (days 1 and 8).

Breeding

At least 3 d after the last blood collection, BALB/c females from the prophylaxis experiment were placed in separate cages and introduced to APLDQ males. Within 48 h after delivery, pups were weighed, and blood samples were drawn as described earlier. Both blood platelet count and the presence of anti-APLDQ Abs in plasma were analyzed.

Plasma analysis

Abs against mouse platelets. To analyze Abs in plasma from immunized mice or pups, 96-well U-bottom plates were blocked with 1% PBSA for 1 h. 1×10^6 platelets from APLDQ mice or control mice and plasma samples (end dilution 1:6 to test for mouse anti-APLDQ Abs and 1:12 to test for 26.4 Abs), were incubated for 30 min at RT. FITC-conjugated anti-mouse IgG or anti-human IgG (Jackson ImmunoResearch, Philadelphia, PA) diluted 1:200 was incubated for 30 min at RT, and Ab binding was measured using BD Accuri C6 (BD Biosciences). A total of 10,000 events were collected from the platelet gate.

Mouse anti-human Abs. 26.4.WT Abs were coupled to Dynabeads M-270 Epoxy (Thermo Fisher Scientific) following Abcoupling protocol. Briefly, washed beads were incubated with Ab on a roller at 37° C overnight. Washed beads were stored at 4° C until use.

Ab-coated beads (500,000 beads/well) were incubated with murine plasma (end dilution 1:200) by shaking for 20 min. Mouse anti-human Abs (MAHAs) in plasma were detected using antimouse IgG conjugated with Alexa Fluor 647 (1:500; Jackson Immunoresearch), and beads were analyzed using high-throughput screening on BD LSRFortessa (BD Biosciences).

Statistical analysis

ELISA data are plotted as mean \pm SD. Flow cytometric data are plotted with median fluorescence intensity (MFI) and presented as mean \pm SD. Statistical analyses were done using GraphPad Prism 9.2.0 software by ordinary one-way ANOVA and Tukey multiple comparison test (* $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$, and **** $p \le 0.0001$).

RESULTS

IgG1 mAb 26.4 variants engineered for distinct effector molecule binding properties

The preferred effector function properties of a prophylactic mAb to prevent HPA-1a immunization should be tailored prior to clinical testing in humans, and the requirement may vary depending on the treatment regimen. Thus, to study the effect of modified Fc-mediated effector functions, we engineered a panel of IgG1 isoforms based on mAb 26.4 (Fig. 1A). To completely abolish the ability of WT IgG1 mAb 26.4 (26.4.WT) to engage all classical human $Fc\gamma Rs$ and the complement factor C1q, we introduced four amino acid substitutions in the CH2 domain of the H chain, namely, L234A, L235A, N297A, and P329G (AAAG) (25). Notably, N297 is the only N-glycan site in the Fc, and distinct biantennary glycan structures may modulate binding to individual effector molecules (26). As such, we





(A) Schematic illustration of a monoclonal anti-HPA-1a IgG1 26.4 Ab with different modifications highlighted (created with BioRender.com). (B) The N-glycan structures attached to N297 of recombinantly produced 26.4 variants were analyzed by mass spectrometry to map the content of fucose and galactose. (C) Illustration showing the crystal structure of a human IgG1 molecule. The heavy chains are shown in blue, light chains in green, and N297-linked N-glycans as red sticks. The amino acid residues L234, L235, P329, N297, and H435 are shown as red spheres. The figure was made in PyMOL using the crystallographic data from PDB: 1HZH. AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.



produced recombinant 26.4.WT variants with LF (23% fucose versus 98% in WT) and HG (77% galactose versus 26% in WT) content (Fig. 1B), which enhances binding to Fc γ RIIIa on NK cells (27) and binding to C1q, respectively (28).

The designed mAbs were produced by FreeStyle 293-F cells, and secreted Abs were purified with expected molecular size as determined by SDS-PAGE analysis (Supplemental Fig. 1A).

To confirm functional binding to human integrin β 3, we produced recombinant soluble proteins. Size and purity were confirmed by SDS-PAGE analysis (Supplemental Fig. 2A), and appropriate epitope conformation was confirmed by reactivity with anti–integrin β 3 mAbs (AP-3 and 26.4) in flow cytometry (Supplemental Fig. 2B).

After coating of the recombinant integrin β 3 in ELISA wells, we added serial titrations of the purified mAb 26.4 variants followed by detection, which revealed that they bound the HPA-1a epitope equally well (Supplemental Fig. 1B, 1C). This was also the case when tested for binding to a recombinant version of the murine integrin β 3 with the five amino acid substitutions (APLDQ), which introduce the human HPA-1a epitope (Fig. 2B). Thus, neither the AAAG substitutions nor

alteration of posttranslational modification of the attached N-glycan structures affected Ag–Ab interactions.

Next, this ELISA setup was used to compare mAb binding with recombinant soluble versions of human Fc γ Rs (Fig. 2A), which revealed that the AAAG substitutions completely eliminated binding to the high-affinity Fc γ RI (Fig. 2C), as well as the low-affinity Fc γ RIIa (Fig. 2D), Fc γ RIIb (Fig. 2E), and Fc γ RIIIa (Fig. 2F). In addition, reduced fucosylation of the N-glycans attached to N297 dramatically enhanced binding to Fc γ RIIIa (Fig. 2F), as expected. In terms of potential Fc γ Rmediated suppression of B cell activation (29, 30), 26.4.WT.LF showed increased binding to Fc γ RIIb compared with 26.4.WT (Fig. 2E), but also to Fc γ RIIa (Fig. 2D). The presence of galactose slightly enhanced binding to the low-affinity receptors compared with 26.4.WT (Fig. 2D–F).

To verify the FcRn binding properties of the designed mAb 26.4 variants, we used the ELISA setup as described earlier, followed by adding recombinant forms of human and mouse FcRn (Fig. 3A), relevant for both the potential future in vivo use in humans and the current mouse model. In addition, a variant of 26.4 with the H435A substitution (26.4.H435A) was produced



FIGURE 2. mAb 26.4 variants show distinct $Fc\gamma R$ binding properties.

(A) Schematic illustration of ELISA protocol for Fc γ R binding (created with BioRender.com). (B) Binding of titrated amounts of mAb 26.4 variants to recombinant integrin β 3, a murine backbone, engineered with the HPA-1a epitope (APLDQ), coated in wells, and detected with an anti-human Fc Ab by ELISA. Each point is a mean of duplicates from one representative experiment out of two, and error bars indicate SD. (C–F) Binding of GST-tagged soluble recombinant human Fc γ RI (C), Fc γ RIIa-R131 (D), Fc γ RIIb (E), and Fc γ RIIIa-V158 (F) to titrated amounts of the mAb 26.4 variants captured on the integrin β 3-APLDQ and detected with an HRP-conjugated anti-GST Ab. Each point is a mean of duplicates from one experiment, and error bars indicate SD. AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.





FIGURE 3. FcRn binding properties of the designed mAb 26.4 variants.

(A) Schematic illustration of ELISA protocol for FcRn binding (created with BioRender.com). (**B**–**E**) Binding of recombinant GST-tagged soluble human (B and D) and mouse (C and E) FcRn to titrated amounts of the mAb 26.4 variants captured on recombinant integrin β 3, a murine backbone, engineered with the HPA-1a epitope (APLDQ), at pH 5.5 (B and C) and pH 7.4 (D and E) measured by ELISA. Each point is a mean of duplicates from one representative experiment out of three, and error bars indicate SD. (**F**) Schematic illustration (created with BioRender.com) of the in vivo setup to measure the plasma half-lives of three mAb 26.4 variants injected (1 mg/kg) into human FcRn Tg32 hemizygous mice. Blood samples were drawn at days 1, 2, 3, 5, 7, 10, 12, 16, and 19 postadministration. (**G**) The presence of the mAb 26.4 variants in plasma derived from the Tg32 mice (n = 5 per Ab) measured by ELISA and analyzed using nonlinear regression analysis (GraphPad Prism 7) followed by plotting as percentage compared with day 1 (100%). Each point is a mean of duplicates, and error bars indicate SD. $t_{1/2}$ is presented as days \pm SD. AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.

as a control Ab for reduced FcRn binding (15, 16). The results demonstrated equal binding of the 26.4 variants to the two receptor species at pH 5.5, except for 26.4.H435A (Fig. 3B, 3C), while none of them bound at pH 7.4 (Fig. 3D, 3E). Hence this is in line with the fact that the AAAG substitutions are structurally distal from the principal FcRn binding site (Fig. 1C) and, as such, are not expected to affect the plasma half-life. To address the latter, we used mice transgenic for human FcRn, which are the state-of-the-art model for plasma half-life determination of human IgG1 candidates (23). After i.v. administration of 26.4.WT and the AAAG variant, blood samples were collected over time, and the presence of the Abs in isolated plasma was quantified by ELISA (Fig. 3F). The results revealed a plasma

half-life of 7–8 d for the mAbs; however, as a control for FcRn engagement, injection of 26.4.H435A gave rise to \sim 14-fold shorter plasma half-life (Fig. 3G).

mAb 26.4 variants induce in vitro phagocytosis and in vivo platelet clearance

For in vitro functional testing of the capacity of the Ab variants to induce phagocytosis, we measured uptake by THP-1 cells in a flow cytometric assay after binding to fluorescent beads with recombinant APLDQ Ag. Ab-dependent phagocytosis was efficient, independent of N-glycan difference, for all three mAb 26.4 WT variants (26.4.WT, 26.4.WT.LF, 26.4.WT.HG; Fig. 4A), in contrast with the binding differences in $Fc\gamma$ RIIa (Fig. 2D)





FIGURE 4. FcyR-mediated phagocytosis requires a fully functional Fc region of mAb 26.4.

(A) Yellow-Green FluoSpheres coupled with recombinant integrin β 3, a murine backbone, engineered with the HPA-1a epitope (APLDQ), coated with 10 µg/ml mAb 26.4 variants. Ab-dependent phagocytosis was measured in THP-1 cells after overnight incubation and measurement of 10,000 events in cell gate by flow cytometry. Data represent one experiment of multiple experiments with different time points and concentrations showing the same trend. THP-1 cells that were yellow-green fluorescent (intensity > 10³) are denoted with percentage, and iMFI was calculated with the formula: iMFI = percentage THP-1⁺ events x mean fluorescence intensity of positive events. (**B**) To confirm engulfment and not sticking of beads, 26.4.WT Ab (2000 pictures analyzed) and 26.4.AAAG Ab (500 pictures analyzed) were examined in a 1-h phagocytosis assay, measured by Amnis ImageStreamX Mk II (laser 488 0.3 mW and focus x60; Luminex), and analyzed using the guide Internalization Wizard in the software IDEAS. Briefly, internalization was analyzed through multiple steps by gating on focused cells (R1), single cells (R2), fluorescent-positive cells (R3), and internal positive cells (R4). AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.

and Fc γ RIIIa (Fig. 2F) binding in ELISA. However, because phagocytosis is facilitated through multiple Fc γ Rs on THP-1 cells (24, 31), the low Fc γ RIIIa expression in nondifferentiated monocyte-like THP-1 cells (32) may explain the poor correlation between phagocytic activity and Fc γ R binding efficacy for the Ab variants. To further support that the read-out in flow cytometry represents internalization of beads rather than mere surface binding, we also demonstrated internalization with 26.4.WT by imaging flow cytometry (Fig. 4B).

Because the prophylactic effect may depend on platelet clearance, 26.4.WT glycosylation variants (LF and HG) and 26.4.AAAG were injected into humanized APLDQ-expressing mice (Fig. 5A). 26.4.WT and glycosylation variants induced efficient platelet clearance in vivo, measured at 5 and 24 h after injection (Fig. 5B), with normalized platelet counts after 7 d. In contrast, 26.4.AAAG did not cause platelet clearance, although it was demonstrated to be bound on platelets at 5 and 24 h, but not detected after 7 d (Fig. 5C). To further investigate how the differential properties identified by in vitro studies translated

into immunosuppression in the preclinical model, we included 26.4.WT and 26.4.AAAG in subsequent experiments.

Administration of mAb 26.4 prevents immunization against HPA-1a in vivo

By the use of an FNAIT mouse model where murine APLDQ platelets lead to the generation of anti-APLDQ Abs when injected into BALB/c mice, the prophylactic potential of the two mAb 26.4 variants was studied by injecting 20 μ g mAb 24 h prior to platelet transfusion (Fig. 6A). Efficient endogenous anti-APLDQ Ab responses were seen at days 14 and 21 in mice challenged with platelets only, while prophylactic treatment with 26.4.WT completely prevented this immune response (Fig. 6B). Mice injected with 26.4.AAAG showed detectable anti-APLDQ Abs at day 14, but the mean level was significantly lower than in the immunization control group at day 21 (p = 0.0008). The administered Abs were both detectable in plasma at day 7 (Fig. 6D), while only 26.4.AAAG was present in plasma at days





FIGURE 5. APLDQ mice injected with mAb 26.4 eliminate platelets from circulation.

(A) Schematic illustration (created with BioRender.com) of C57BL/6N-APLDQ mice receiving mAb 26.4 injections i.v. following a prebleed. Blood samples were taken at 5 h, at 24 h, and after 1 wk. (B) Platelet count of APLDQ mice injected with 20 μ g mAb 26.4 isoforms. (C) Platelets from APLDQ mice injected with 26.4.AAAG were isolated from blood samples and incubated with FITC-conjugated anti-human Ab to detect Abs on the platelet surface by flow cytometry, gated on platelets. MFI is plotted (n = 3) with mean and SD. AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.

14 and 21. Notably, generation of MAHAs was observed in plasma from 26.4.WT-injected mice at day 14, but interestingly, not against 26.4.AAAG (Fig. 6C). All plasma samples showed no or very low Ab reactivity against platelets from BALB/c and C57BL/6N mice (Supplemental Fig. 3).

To assess the effect on clinical outcome, we bred the preimmunized female mice from the prophylaxis experiment with APLDQ males. No remaining 26.4.AAAG Abs were detected in plasma from pups or moms in the 26.4.AAAG group (Fig. 6E). Pups from immunized mice showed significantly reduced platelet counts (p < 0.0001), whereas pups from Ab-treated females all presented normal platelet counts (Fig. 6F), even though detectable levels of anti-APLDQ Abs were seen at day 14 in 26.4.AAAG-treated mice. When measuring the anti-APLDQ Ab levels in plasma of both mothers and pups, only pups from immunized mothers showed the presence of anti-APLDQ Abs (Fig. 6G). Taken together, these data provide the proof of principle that mAb 26.4 has potential as a specific drug for FNAIT prophylaxis by hindering immunization in BALB/c mice against transfused APLDQ platelets carrying the HPA-1a epitope. Prophylactic administration of the mAb 26.4 WT, and to some extent the mAb 26.4 effector silent variant, prior to platelet transfusion resulted in reduced alloimmunization in challenged mice and normal platelet counts in neonates.

DISCUSSION

The purpose of the study was to explore the prophylactic potential of a panel of recombinant isoforms of mAb 26.4 to prevent HPA-1a immunization in a recently developed preclinical FNAIT mouse model (12). The HPA-1a homologous APLDQ epitope has been shown to be a target for several polyclonal alloanti-HPA-1a sera, and several, but not all, monoclonal anti-HPA-1a Abs tested (33). Importantly, mAb 26.4 binds efficiently to the APLDQ epitope while being nonreactive with WT murine platelets, making this preclinical model highly suitable for in vivo therapeutic (12) and prophylactic evaluation. Indeed, mAb 26.4 showed great potential as an FNAIT prophylaxis by inducing AMIS in BALB/c mice transfused with APLDQ platelets, with no sign of thrombocytopenia in subsequent neonates.

A requirement for a prophylactic mAb is that it exclusively binds HPA-1a, thereby eliminating any harmful interaction with maternal HPA-1bb platelets. However, the optimal design of a prophylactic recombinant mAb for prevention of HPA-1a alloimmunization in humans may also depend on the planned timing of administration. For a tentative postpartum treatment strategy, the prophylactic effect may well be immediate and without the need for a long plasma half-life. In contrast, antenatal prophylactic mAb administration requires attention to the risk of potential pathogenic effect on placenta and fetal platelets. With this in mind, we designed mAb 26.4 variants as prophylactic candidates, with and without effector functions.

Although the plasma half-life of IgG1 is 3 wk on average in humans, clinical studies have shown that the half-lives of IgG1 mAbs vary greatly, between 6 and 32 d, despite the fact that they all contain the same Fc (34). One reason for this is that the composition of the variable regions may affect cellular handling, and subsequently pharmacokinetics. Such effects may be dependent on the interaction with the halflife regulator FcRn (35, 36), which is a cellular receptor that interacts in a strictly pH-dependent manner at the CH2-CH3 elbow region of the IgG Fc (37-39). Specifically, this mode of binding is regulated by protonation of histidine residues (H310 and H435) (Fig. 1C), allowing strong binding at acidic pH (5.0-6.0) and no binding or release at neutral pH. Importantly, this pH-dependent binding is also required for FcRnmediated mother-to-fetus transport across the placenta (40-44). The plasma half-lives of 26.4.WT and 26.4.AAAG were determined to be 7-8 d in the human FcRn in vivo







(A) Schematic illustration (created with BioRender.com) of the FNAIT mouse model where BALB/c mice receive Ab injections (20 μ g/dose) at days 1 and 8, and APLDQ platelets (10⁸/dose) isolated from C57BL/6N-APLDQ mice on days 2 and 9. Mice were bled 1 week prior to experiment start and at days 7, 14, and 21. After plasma analysis for anti-APLDQ mouse IgG Abs (**B**), MAHAs (**C**), and human IgG Abs (**D**), the mice (*Continued*)



mouse model. This is a relatively long plasma half-life in this mouse model, which predicts that the pharmacokinetics in humans should be favorable.

The mechanisms that likely contribute to AMIS have been reviewed for anti-D Abs against RhD immunization (29, 30). Briefly, by the Ag clearance or destruction theory, the particles containing Ags are rapidly removed through Fc-mediated mechanisms, such as Ab-dependent cellular phagocytosis by splenic macrophages or Ab-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. In the B cell inhibition theory, the BCR binds the Ag concurrently with the inhibitory FcyRIIb on the B cell binding to the Fc region of Abs bound to the same particle (coinhibition), thus hindering further proliferation, maturation, and Ab secretion of the B cell. These two theories are the most likely mechanisms behind AMIS, but also epitope masking and Ag modulations may contribute. Accordingly, Ag clearance in this model is represented as platelet clearance, which was efficiently induced by mAb 26.4.WT variants when injected into APLDQ mice, in line with recent data on this model (12). In contrast, the effector silent 26.4.AAAG did not induce in vivo platelet clearance, although present on the platelet surface.

In the immunization experiment with prophylactic administration of mAb 26.4, the generation of murine anti-APLDQ Abs was prevented by 26.4.WT but also significantly reduced with 26.4.AAAG. Because this engineered isoform lacks effector functions, the less efficient prevention by 26.4.AAAG is likely due to epitope masking only, as seen in the platelet clearance experiment, and less efficient removal of either Ab or bound transfused platelets. Thus, the prophylactic effect of 26.4.AAAG demonstrates that rapid platelet clearance is not the sole mechanism of action at the relatively high dose (20 µg Abs/mouse) used in this study. For RBC alloimmunization, there are indications that AMIS most often confers Ag-specific prevention (45), but on high-density Ag expression also non-epitope-specific prevention to neighboring Ags, tentatively by both epitope masking and steric hindrance (46). However, because no or very low Ab responses were detected to other alloantigens on C57BL/6N platelets in all groups, our results could not indicate whether the protection was solely epitope specific (Supplemental Fig. 3).

In subsequent breeding experiments, litters from mice that received Ab prophylaxis had normal platelet counts, including those in the 26.4.AAAG group that had only partially prevented immunization. Circulating 26.4.AAAG Abs in females during pregnancy could potentially be protective against fetal platelet clearance by pathogenic maternal anti-APLDQ Abs. However, the remaining low levels of 26.4.AAAG Abs at the time of breeding and the notion that no 26.4.AAAG Abs were detected in plasma from either pups or mothers at time of delivery makes it unlikely that these Abs have masked epitopes on fetal platelets to the level of protection.

Plasma from mice given both APLDQ platelets and prophylactic Abs, may eventually contain prophylactic IgG in addition to endogenous murine anti-APLDQ IgG. Even with use of species-specific secondary reagents for IgG detection, the human prophylactic Ab and the murine anti-APLDQ Abs may compete for the same epitope on the APLDQ test platelets and thus might impact the read-out of Ab detection. However, this is not likely impacting our data because both anti-APLDQ Abs and 26.4.AAAG Abs plasma levels were reduced from day 14 to 21 in the 26.4.AAAG mice. Further, it is known that human Abs can trigger generation of MAHA (anti-drug Abs) in preclinical models. Interestingly, the 26.4.AAAG variant raised little MAHA response, which otherwise could negatively affect its protective effect.

The proof of concept for AMIS, relevant for FNAIT, was previously demonstrated as dampened immune response by injecting murine anti-integrin β 3 Abs into β 3-knockout mice after transfusion of WT platelets (47). In addition, human polyclonal anti–HPA-1a Abs from alloimmunized women or murine mAb SZ21 also induced AMIS in the same model when transfusing human HPA-1a⁺ platelets (47). However, AMIS was also induced in knockout mouse models for activating or inhibitory Fc γ R using intact Ab, but also with the use of Fab fragments, indicating that AMIS can occur through Fc- and Fc γ R-independent pathways (48). Although convincingly demonstrating AMIS in the earlier models, their intrinsic drawback is the lack of ability to include the specific epitope relevant to test human Ab candidates on otherwise normal murine platelets.

In our model, APLDQ immunization mimicking HPA-1a alloimmunization can be achieved by either i.p. injections with adjuvant or i.v. by tail-vein injections. In the literature, the administration protocols of prophylaxis in AMIS/clearance experiments varies from protocols where injection occurs prior to administering a dose of immunizing agent, to ex vivo incubation of Ag and Ab prior to injection, to simultaneous administration of Ag and Ab, or to Ab administration shortly after Ag

⁽n = 2-3) were bred with APLDQ males and newborn pups measured for the presence of 26.4.AAAG in plasma (**E**), platelet count (**F**), and anti-APLDQ Ab levels (**G**). (B and C) APLDQ platelets were isolated and incubated with plasma samples followed by detection using FITC-conjugated anti-mouse IgG Ab (B) or anti-human IgG Ab (D) measured by flow cytometry gated on platelets. (C) MAHAs were detected from plasma on day 14 using Dynabeads coated with mAb 26.4 and detection using Alexa Fluor 647–conjugated goat anti-mouse Ab measured by flow cytometry gated on a single bead population. (E–G) Blood samples were collected from newborn pups within 48 h of delivery, and presence of 26.4.AAAG Abs was measured in plasma from pups and moms in the 26.4.AAAG group (E), platelet count (F) was measured using ScilVet ABC (scil animal care company), and anti-APLDQ Abs (G) measured in both pups and moms. MFI is plotted with mean and SD. Statistical data were analyzed with one-way ANOVA and Tukey multiple comparison test of means against mean of immunized mice (* $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$, **** $p \le 0.0001$). Nonsignificant comparisons were not shown. AAAG, LALA-N297A-PG.



administration (47, 49-51). Here, we administered the prophylactic Abs 24 h prior to platelet transfusion, to ensure presence of prophylactic Abs in circulation. By using tail-vein administration without adjuvant, we mimic Ag exposure through fetomaternal hemorrhage during pregnancy or in connection with delivery. Notably, by using this i.v. immunization protocol, the Ab responses did not reach levels achieved with i.p. injections with adjuvant, and accordingly, FNAIT was less severe in affected pups (12). We currently have no data on the fate of the transfused APLDQ platelets with regard to the persistence in circulation and anatomical location for destruction in vivo after administration of the different prophylactic Ab variants. Future in vivo studies on this may give further insight into the preventive mechanism. The mAb 26.4 has previously been reported not to induce aggregation of HPA-1aa platelets, in line with other anti-HPA-1a Abs (11, 52). A similar impact on murine APLDQ platelets was not investigated in this study because the transfused platelets served mainly as Ag in our model. However, given that a change in integrin β 3 because of mAb 26.4 binding likely depends on the Ab-epitope interaction, all Ab isoforms should exert the same effect. We did not find any indications that the effector silent mAb 26.4.AAAG caused platelet aggregation in vivo in APLDQ mice, because opsonized platelets were still circulating after 24 h.

From a translational perspective, the human HPA-1a epitope on αIIbβ3 is in addition to being abundantly expressed on platelets, also present on the $\alpha v\beta 3$ on placental syncytiotrophoblasts (53) and endothelial cells (54). Importantly, maternal anti-HPA-1a Ab selectively reactive with $\alpha V\beta 3$ complexes on endothelial cells has been reported to be more strongly associated with FNAIT-associated intracranial hemorrhage than those selectively reactive with aIIbB3 (54). Relevant to this, mAb 26.4 binds independently of the α subunit (11) and also to the β 3 subunit alone (Supplemental Fig. 1B). For postpartum prophylactic administration of mAb 26.4, this may be appropriate, while for antenatal prophylactic use, an effector silent isoform therefore could be preferential to avoid harmful effects on placenta, endothelial cells, or platelets of fetal origin. However, future dosage experiments may conceivably balance the dose required for prevention and undesirable interaction with fetal Ag for antenatal use. In theory, a variant with abolished binding to FcRn and thus limited transport into fetal circulation would limit the risk of pathogenic effect in the fetus. However, because the IgG1 half-life in circulation and transplacental transport are both dependent on FcRn, such a prophylactic variant would require a design that could allow dissection of these two parameters.

In conclusion, we have successfully shown that variants of the mAb 26.4 can prophylactically prevent FNAIT in the APLDQ preclinical model, supporting further studies toward use in humans.

DISCLOSURES

P.J.N. is a consultant for RallyBio Inc. in the field of platelet immunology. B.S. belongs to a group of founders and owners of

Prophylix AS, a Norwegian biotech company that produced the hyperimmune anti–HPA-1a IgG for the prevention of HPA-1a immunization and FNAIT now under further development by RallyBio Inc. The other authors have no financial conflicts of interest.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the Advanced Microscopy Core Facility at UiT The Arctic University of Norway for the use of instrumentation for flow cytometry.

REFERENCES

- Newman, P. J., R. S. Derbes, and R. H. Aster. 1989. The human platelet alloantigens, PlA1 and PlA2, are associated with a leucine33/ proline33 amino acid polymorphism in membrane glycoprotein IIIa, and are distinguishable by DNA typing. J. Clin. Invest. 83: 1778–1781.
- Kamphuis, M. M., N. P. Paridaans, L. Porcelijn, E. Lopriore, and D. Oepkes. 2014. Incidence and consequences of neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: a systematic review. *Pediatrics* 133: 715–721.
- Tiller, H., M. K. Killie, B. Skogen, P. Øian, and A. Husebekk. 2009. Neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia in Norway: poor detection rate with nonscreening versus a general screening programme. *BJOG* 116: 594–598.
- Lieberman, L., A. Greinacher, M. F. Murphy, J. Bussel, T. Bakchoul, S. Corke, M. Kjaer, J. Kjeldsen-Kragh, G. Bertrand, D. Oepkes, et al.; International Collaboration for Transfusion Medicine Guidelines (ICTMG). 2019. Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: recommendations for evidence-based practice, an international approach. Br. J. Haematol. 185: 549–562.
- Killie, M. K., A. Husebekk, J. Kjeldsen-Kragh, and B. Skogen. 2008. A prospective study of maternal anti-HPA 1a antibody level as a potential predictor of alloimmune thrombocytopenia in the newborn. *Haematologica* 93: 870–877.
- Kumpel, B. M. 2008. Lessons learnt from many years of experience using anti-D in humans for prevention of RhD immunization and haemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 154: 1–5.
- Kjær, M., C. Geisen, Ç. A. Akkök, A. Wikman, U. Sachs, J. B. Bussel, K. Nielsen, K. Walles, B. R. Curtis, G. Vidarsson, et al. 2020. Strategies to develop a prophylaxis for the prevention of HPA-1a immunization and fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Transfus. Apheresis Sci.* 59: 102712.
- Kumpel, B. M., R. Saldova, C. A. M. Koeleman, J. L. Abrahams, A. H. Ederveen, K. L. Armour, N. I. Olovnikova, G. Vidarsson, R. Kapur, P. M. Rudd, and M. Wuhrer. 2020. Anti-D monoclonal antibodies from 23 human and rodent cell lines display diverse IgG Fc-glycosylation profiles that determine their clinical efficacy. *Sci. Rep.* 10: 1464.
- Williamson, L. M., G. Hackett, J. Rennie, C. R. Palmer, C. Maciver, R. Hadfield, D. Hughes, S. Jobson, and W. H. Ouwehand. 1998. The natural history of fetomaternal alloimmunization to the platelet-specific antigen HPA-1a (PlA1, Zwa) as determined by antenatal screening. *Blood* 92: 2280–2287.
- Kumpel, B. M., and C. J. Elson. 2001. Mechanism of anti-D-mediated immune suppression—a paradox awaiting resolution?*Trends Immu*nol. 22: 26–31.
- Eksteen, M., H. Tiller, M. Averina, G. Heide, M. Kjaer, C. Ghevaert, T. E. Michaelsen, Ø. Ihle, A. Husebekk, B. Skogen, and T. B. Stuge. 2015. Characterization of a human platelet antigen-la-specific monoclonal antibody derived from a B cell from a woman alloimmunized in pregnancy. *J. Immunol.* 194: 5751–5760.



- Zhi, H., M. T. Ahlen, B. Skogen, D. K. Newman, and P. J. Newman. 2021. Preclinical evaluation of immunotherapeutic regimens for fetal/ neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Blood Adv.* 5: 3552–3562.
- Dekkers, G., R. Plomp, C. A. M. Koeleman, R. Visser, H. H. von Horsten, V. Sandig, T. Rispens, M. Wuhrer, and G. Vidarsson. 2016. Multi-level glyco-engineering techniques to generate IgG with defined Fc-glycans. *Sci. Rep.* 6: 36964.
- Dekkers, G., L. Treffers, R. Plomp, A. E. H. Bentlage, M. de Boer, C. A. M. Koeleman, S. N. Lissenberg-Thunnissen, R. Visser, M. Brouwer, J. Y. Mok, et al. 2017. Decoding the human immunoglobulin G-glycan repertoire reveals a spectrum of Fc-receptor- and complement-mediated-effector activities. *Front. Immunol.* 8: 877.
- Stapleton, N. M., J. T. Andersen, A. M. Stemerding, S. P. Bjarnarson, R. C. Verheul, J. Gerritsen, Y. Zhao, M. Kleijer, I. Sandlie, M. de Haas, et al. 2011. Competition for FcRn-mediated transport gives rise to short half-life of human IgG3 and offers therapeutic potential. *Nat. Commun.* 2: 599.
- 16. Shields, R. L., A. K. Namenuk, K. Hong, Y. G. Meng, J. Rae, J. Briggs, D. Xie, J. Lai, A. Stadlen, B. Li, et al. 2001. High resolution mapping of the binding site on human IgG1 for Fc γ RI, Fc γ RII, Fc γ RIII, and FcRn and design of IgG1 variants with improved binding to the Fc γ R. J. Biol. Chem. 276: 6591–6604.
- Berger, I., D. J. Fitzgerald, and T. J. Richmond. 2004. Baculovirus expression system for heterologous multiprotein complexes. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 22: 1583–1587.
- Fitzgerald, D. J., P. Berger, C. Schaffitzel, K. Yamada, T. J. Richmond, and I. Berger. 2006. Protein complex expression by using multigene baculoviral vectors. *Nat. Methods* 3: 1021–1032.
- Trowitzsch, S., C. Bieniossek, Y. Nie, F. Garzoni, and I. Berger. 2010. New baculovirus expression tools for recombinant protein complex production. J. Struct. Biol. 172: 45–54.
- Berntzen, G., E. Lunde, M. Flobakk, J. T. Andersen, V. Lauvrak, and I. Sandlie. 2005. Prolonged and increased expression of soluble Fc receptors, IgG and a TCR-Ig fusion protein by transiently transfected adherent 293E cells. J. Immunol. Methods 298: 93–104.
- Andersen, J. T., S. Justesen, B. Fleckenstein, T. E. Michaelsen, G. Berntzen, V. E. Kenanova, M. B. Daba, V. Lauvrak, S. Buus, and I. Sandlie. 2008. Ligand binding and antigenic properties of a human neonatal Fc receptor with mutation of two unpaired cysteine residues. *FEBS J.* 275: 4097–4110.
- 22. Andersen, J. T., M. B. Daba, G. Berntzen, T. E. Michaelsen, and I. Sandlie. 2010. Cross-species binding analyses of mouse and human neonatal Fc receptor show dramatic differences in immunoglobulin G and albumin binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285: 4826–4836.
- Roopenian, D. C., G. J. Christianson, G. Proetzel, and T. J. Sproule. 2016. Human FcRn transgenic mice for pharmacokinetic evaluation of therapeutic antibodies. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 1438: 103–114.
- Ackerman, M. E., B. Moldt, R. T. Wyatt, A.-S. Dugast, E. McAndrew, S. Tsoukas, S. Jost, C. T. Berger, G. Sciaranghella, Q. Liu, et al. 2011. A robust, high-throughput assay to determine the phagocytic activity of clinical antibody samples. *J. Immunol. Methods* 366: 8–19.
- Schlothauer, T., S. Herter, C. F. Koller, S. Grau-Richards, V. Steinhart, C. Spick, M. Kubbies, C. Klein, P. Umaña, and E. Mössner. 2016. Novel human IgG1 and IgG4 Fc-engineered antibodies with completely abolished immune effector functions. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.* 29: 457–466.
- Boune, S., P. Hu, A. L. Epstein, and L. A. Khawli. 2020. Principles of *N*-linked glycosylation variations of IgG-based therapeutics: pharmacokinetic and functional considerations. *Antibodies (Basel)* 9: 22.
- Shields, R. L., J. Lai, R. Keck, L. Y. O'Connell, K. Hong, Y. G. Meng, S. H. A. Weikert, and L. G. Presta. 2002. Lack of fucose on human IgG1 N-linked oligosaccharide improves binding to human Fcgamma RIII and antibody-dependent cellular toxicity. J. Biol. Chem. 277: 26733–26740.
- van Osch, T. L. J., J. Nouta, N. I. L. Derksen, G. van Mierlo, C. E. van der Schoot, M. Wuhrer, T. Rispens, and G. Vidarsson. 2021. Fc galactosylation

promotes hexamerization of human IgG1, leading to enhanced classical complement activation. *J. Immunol.* 207: 1545–1554.

- Kumpel, B. M. 2002. On the mechanism of tolerance to the Rh D antigen mediated by passive anti-D (Rh D prophylaxis). *Immunol. Lett.* 82: 67–73.
- Brinc, D., and A. H. Lazarus. 2009. Mechanisms of anti-D action in the prevention of hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn. *Hematology (Am. Soc. Hematol. Educ. Program)* 2009: 185–191.
- Fleit, H. B., and C. D. Kobasiuk. 1991. The human monocyte-like cell line THP-1 expresses Fc gamma RI and Fc gamma RII. J. Leukoc. Biol. 49: 556–565.
- 32. Robinson, J. I., E. W. Baxter, R. L. Owen, M. Thomsen, D. C. Tomlinson, M. P. Waterhouse, S. J. Win, J. E. Nettleship, C. Tiede, R. J. Foster, et al. 2018. Affimer proteins inhibit immune complex binding to FcγRIIIa with high specificity through competitive and allosteric modes of action. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 115: E72–E81.
- 33. Zhi, H., M. T. Ahlen, A. M. M. Thinn, H. Weiler, B. R. Curtis, B. Skogen, J. Zhu, and P. J. Newman. 2018. High-resolution mapping of the polyclonal immune response to the human platelet alloantigen HPA-1a (Pl^{A1}). *Blood Adv.* 2: 3001–3011.
- Carter, P. J., and G. A. Lazar. 2018. Next generation antibody drugs: pursuit of the 'high-hanging fruit'. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 17: 197–223.
- 35. Schoch, A., H. Kettenberger, O. Mundigl, G. Winter, J. Engert, J. Heinrich, and T. Emrich. 2015. Charge-mediated influence of the antibody variable domain on FcRn-dependent pharmacokinetics. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 112: 5997–6002.
- Kelly, R. L., Y. Yu, T. Sun, I. Caffry, H. Lynaugh, M. Brown, T. Jain, Y. Xu, and K. D. Wittrup. 2016. Target-independent variable region mediated effects on antibody clearance can be FcRn independent. *MAbs* 8: 1269–1275.
- Burmeister, W. P., A. H. Huber, and P. J. Bjorkman. 1994. Crystal structure of the complex of rat neonatal Fc receptor with Fc. *Nature* 372: 379–383.
- Burmeister, W. P., L. N. Gastinel, N. E. Simister, M. L. Blum, and P. J. Bjorkman. 1994. Crystal structure at 2.2 A resolution of the MHCrelated neonatal Fc receptor. *Nature* 372: 336–343.
- Oganesyan, V., M. M. Damschroder, K. E. Cook, Q. Li, C. Gao, H. Wu, and W. F. Dall'Acqua. 2014. Structural insights into neonatal Fc receptor-based recycling mechanisms. *J. Biol. Chem.* 289: 7812–7824.
- 40. Lozano, N. A., A. Lozano, V. Marini, R. J. Saranz, R. S. Blumberg, K. Baker, M. F. Agresta, and M. F. Ponzio. 2018. Expression of FcRn receptor in placental tissue and its relationship with IgG levels in term and preterm newborns. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* 80: e12972.
- Simister, N. E., C. M. Story, H. L. Chen, and J. S. Hunt. 1996. An IgGtransporting Fc receptor expressed in the syncytiotrophoblast of human placenta. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26: 1527–1531.
- Malek, A., R. Sager, and H. Schneider. 1994. Maternal-fetal transport of immunoglobulin G and its subclasses during the third trimester of human pregnancy. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* 32: 8–14.
- Malek, A., R. Sager, A. Zakher, and H. Schneider. 1995. Transport of immunoglobulin G and its subclasses across the in vitro-perfused human placenta. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* 173: 760–767.
- 44. Stapleton, N. M., S. S. Armstrong-Fisher, J. T. Andersen, C. E. van der Schoot, C. Porter, K. R. Page, D. Falconer, M. de Haas, L. M. Williamson, M. R. Clark, et al. 2018. Human IgG lacking effector functions demonstrate lower FcRn-binding and reduced transplacental transport. *Mol. Immunol.* 95: 1–9.
- 45. Maier, C. L., A. Mener, S. R. Patel, R. P. Jajosky, A. L. Bennett, C. M. Arthur, J. E. Hendrickson, and S. R. Stowell. 2018. Antibody-mediated immune suppression by antigen modulation is antigen-specific. *Blood Adv.* 2: 2986–3000.
- 46. Xu, H., L. Zhang, and B. Heyman. 2018. IgG-mediated immune suppression in mice is epitope specific except during high epitope density conditions. *Sci. Rep.* 8: 15292.



- 47. Tiller, H., M. K. Killie, P. Chen, M. Eksteen, A. Husebekk, B. Skogen, J. Kjeldsen-Kragh, and H. Ni. 2012. Toward a prophylaxis against fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: induction of antibody-mediated immune suppression and prevention of severe clinical complications in a murine model. *Transfusion* 52: 1446–1457.
- Bernardo, L., H. Yu, A. Amash, J. C. Zimring, and A. H. Lazarus. 2015. IgG-mediated immune suppression to erythrocytes by polyclonal antibodies can occur in the absence of activating or inhibitory Fcγ receptors in a full mouse model. *J. Immunol.* 195: 2224–2230.
- 49. Bakchoul, T., S. Kubiak, A. Krautwurst, M. Roderfeld, H. C. Siebert, G. Bein, U. J. Sachs, and S. Santoso. 2011. Low-avidity anti-HPA-1a alloantibodies are capable of antigen-positive platelet destruction in the NOD/SCID mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion* 51: 2455–2461.
- Peterson, J. A., A. Kanack, D. Nayak, D. W. Bougie, J. G. McFarland, B. R. Curtis, and R. H. Aster. 2013. Prevalence and clinical significance of low-avidity HPA-1a antibodies in women exposed to HPA-1a during pregnancy. *Transfusion* 53: 1309–1318.

- Bakchoul, T., B. Boylan, U. J. H. Sachs, G. Bein, C. Ruan, S. Santoso, and P. J. Newman. 2009. Blockade of maternal anti-HPA-1a-mediated platelet clearance by an HPA-1a epitope-specific F(ab') in an in vivo mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion* 49: 265–270.
- 52. Joutsi-Korhonen, L., S. Preston, P. A. Smethurst, M. Ijsseldijk, E. Schaffner-Reckinger, K. L. Armour, N. A. Watkins, M. R. Clark, P. G. de Groot, R. W. Farndale, et al. 2004. The effect of recombinant IgG antibodies against the leucine-33 form of the platelet beta3 integrin (HPA-1a) on platelet function. *Thromb. Haemost.* 91: 743–754.
- Kumpel, B. M., K. Sibley, D. J. Jackson, G. White, and P. W. Soothill. 2008. Ultrastructural localization of glycoprotein IIIa (GPIIIa, β 3 integrin) on placental syncytiotrophoblast microvilli: implications for platelet alloimmunization during pregnancy. *Transfusion* 48: 2077–2086.
- 54. Santoso, S., H. Wihadmadyatami, T. Bakchoul, S. Werth, N. Al-Fakhri, G. Bein, V. Kiefel, J. Zhu, P. J. Newman, B. Bayat, and U. J. Sachs. 2016. Antiendothelial αvβ3 antibodies are a major cause of intracranial bleeding in fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 36: 1517–1524.

Supplementary materials







SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE S2. mAb 26.4 bind soluble recombinant integrin β 3, a murine backbone, engineered with the HPA-1a epitope (APLDQ). The extracellular domains of ITGB3 with a 6xhis-tag and Twin-Strep-tag were produced as soluble proteins in insect cells using the baculovirus system. Constructs for human integrin β 3-L33 (hITGB3-L33), human integrin β 3-P33 (hITGB3-P33) and murine integrin β 3 engineered with the HPA-1a epitope (mITGB3-APLDQ) were produced. (A) Recominant integrin β 3 proteins were run on a nonreducing SDS-PAGE showing the presence of proteins around 100 kDa (arrow) similar to a teoretical size of approximately 85 kDa. (B) Binding of recombinant integrin β 3 proteins, captured on DynabeadsTM His-Tag Isolation and Pulldown, to anti-integrin β 3 Abs detected by flow cytometry. Expectedly, AP-3 (AF-488), a mouse anti-human Integrin β 3 Ab, bound both human integrins-L33 and -P33 (hITGB3-L33/P33), and 26.4 (AF-488) bound recombinant proteins comprising the HPA-1a epitope (L33 and APLDQ variants: hITGB3-L33 and mITGB3-APLDQ). 10000 events were collected. MFI=median fluorescence intensity.



SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE S3. No or negligible binding of mAb 26.4 variants to control murine platelets from AMIS experiments. Platelets isolated from BALB/c and C57BL/6N mice were isolated and incubated with plasma samples followed by detection using FITC-conjugated anti-mouse IgG Ab and analyzed flow cytometry. Median fluorescence intensity (MFI) is plotted with mean and SD.

Paper II

Paper III

Supplementary review paper



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Transfusion and Apheresis Science



Murine models for studying treatment, prevention and pathogenesis of FNAIT



Transfusion and Apheresis Science

Trude Victoria Rasmussen^{a,b}, Maria Therese Ahlen^{a,*}

^a Department of Laboratory Medicine, University Hospital of North Norway, Tromsø, Norway
^b Department of Medical Biology, UiT The Arctic University of Norway, Tromsø, Norway

ARTICLE INFO	A B S T R A C T
Keywords:	
Alloimmunization	alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) after antibody-mediated removal of platelets from the fetal circulation.
Murine models HPA-1a FNAIT	The complications vary from mild bleeding symptoms to severe intracranial hemorrhage and subsequent neurological impairment or death. Studies on <i>in vivo</i> mechanisms are challenging to measure directly in pregnant women, rendering murine models as valuable and attractive alternatives, despite some critical differences between mice and men affecting the translational value. Here we present and discuss, the different murine models
	that substantially have increased our knowledge and understanding of FNAIT pathogenesis – as well as pre- clinical evaluation of therapeutic and preventive strategies

1. Introduction

Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia (FNAIT) is a condition caused by maternal alloimmunization against paternally inherited platelet antigens on fetal/neonatal platelets, and subsequent antibodymediated removal of platelets from the circulation of the fetus or newborn.

Alloantigens are formed due to allelic variations of glycoprotein complexes important for hemostasis, by their function as receptors for fibrinogen, fibronectin, vitronectin, collagen and von Willebrand factor (vWf). The human platelet antigens (HPA) that may cause alloimmune complications have been designated into 35 systems (HPA-1 to -35) by the International Platelet Immunology Nomenclature Committee of the International Society of Blood Transfusion (ISBT). An updated overview is available in the HPA database at http://www.versiti.org/HPA.

The GPIIb/IIIa (α IIb β 3 or CD41/CD61) complex is a heterodimeric $\alpha\beta$ integrin (encoded by *ITGA2B* and *ITGB3*) that form a receptor for fibrinogen, fibronectin, vitronectin and vWf, and most of the HPA systems are present on this complex. Alloimmunization to HPA-1a cause the vast majority of FNAIT (~80 %) in Caucasians [1] whereas antibodies to HPA-4 antigens are more frequently seen in the Asian population. Other HPA determinants that cause FNAIT are located on the GPIb-IX-V complex, the GPIa/IIa complex and the CD109 protein on the platelet surface. In addition, isoantibodies to CD36 in CD36-deficient individuals are also a cause of FNAIT [2,3].

In humans, maternal IgG antibodies are transported across the placental membranes and into the fetal circulation by Fc receptormediated mechanisms that provides the fetus with humoral protection during gestation and the first 3-6 months after birth while the endogenous immune system is developing and maturing. This transport of antibodies has been studied in detail the last decades, and has been shown to be effectuated by the neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn). This receptor is not exclusively expressed on human syncytiotrophoblasts in placental tissue, but importantly also on endothelial cells and in epithelial tissue. FcRn is also crucial for the significantly longer half-life of IgG compared to the other immunoglobulin classes by pH-dependent recycling [4]. Even though FNAIT is defined as thrombocytopenia with or without bleeding in the fetus/newborn, the complications due to potential harmful effect of the antibodies towards antigen-epitopes expressed on placental tissue is in the spotlight after observations of low birthweight in babies of HPA-1a alloimmunized mothers [5]. Today, there are no licensed drugs for neither prevention nor safe and effective treatment of FNAIT. However, there is an increasing trend for off-label use of human intravenous IgG (IVIG) treatment of women with anti-HPA-1a antibodies, and many clinical guidelines recommend IVIG treatment of women with a known obstetric history of severe FNAIT with intracranial hemorrhage (ICH) [6].

Knowledge about genetic and molecular basis, pathogenesis and prevalence of FNAIT has greatly improved the last 30 years, both due to the improved repertoire of laboratory analyses, and a number of

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.transci.2019.102706

1473-0502/ © 2020 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY/4.0/).

^{*} Corresponding author at: University Hospital of North Norway, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Sykehusvegen 38, 9038, Tromsø, Norway. *E-mail address:* maria.therese.ahlen@unn.no (M.T. Ahlen).

retrospective and prospective human studies. However, studies on *in vivo* mechanisms are challenging to measure directly in pregnant women and fetuses, rendering murine models as valuable and attractive alternatives. To date, several different models have been used for studying FNAIT. Here, we present and discuss the insights previous and current models have given.

2. Similarities and differences - man *versus* mice relevant for FNAIT

In order to translate results from murine experiments to the human setting, the differences between several facets of FNAIT biology should be carefully acknowledged. These factors include differences in hematology, pregnancy-related anatomy, and immunization: antigen source, antigen presentation and immune cell interactions, but also antibodyrelated factors as transplacental transfer, platelet opsonization and removal as well as effect on endothelial cells in the vascular system and bleedings.

2.1. Human versus murine platelets and platelet integrins

The murine platelets are smaller and their life-span of 3–4 days is markedly shorter than the 8–12 days in humans [7]. Platelet counts in inbred mice, show variations between strains, age and gender, with reports of normal counts in the range of $600-1500 \times 10^3/\mu$ L, with most commonly reported platelet count in the range of $900-1200 \times 10^3/\mu$ L [8–12]. The platelet count in pups is roughly doubling from day of delivery (~400-600 × 10³/\muL) during the first two weeks of life, to adult levels within 8 weeks [9]. Thus, the baseline platelet count should be determined carefully for every model, keeping in mind that there are also variations in the observed platelet counts due to differences in sampling techniques (sampling point, sampling method, platelet activation and clotting) and quantitation methods (manual counting, automatic analyzers or flow cytometry) [10,11]. Severity of thrombocytopenia in or between FNAIT models based on platelet counts alone should be compared with caution.

Platelet integrin complexes function as receptors for hemostatic factors important for platelet function and hemostasis in mice as in humans. Amino acid sequence identity between human and murine platelet integrins are generally more than 80 % for the mature proteins (not including the signal peptide, based on NCBI reference sequences): 0.91 for GPIIIa (ITGB3), 0.80 for GPIIb (ITGA2B), 0.93 for GPIba (ITGB1) and 0.83 for GPIa (ITGA2) in line with original characterizations [13,14]. High amino acid sequence identity score may however, not necessarily represent epitope homology - depending on the conformational nature of the given epitope. Since there are no reports of alloantigenic platelet integrin variants between the inbred strains, immunogenicity is created either by knockout of murine glycoprotein genes or by using human platelets. Human anti-HPA-1a antisera do not bind the murine wild-type GPIIIa, which otherwise would have precluded all use with such antibodies with the mouse as a host [15]. Thus, for studies of antibodies reactive with the human GPIIIa (their reactivity patterns, in vivo effect and treatment potential), chimeric models, recombinant proteins, or murine platelets, with reconstructed human epitopes are required.

2.2. Human versus murine placenta and placental transport

The placenta is of high evolutionary diversity among species, and for some research areas (placental disease/toxicology studies), the murine placenta has been demonstrated to have less translational value due to its differences in major key factors for placentation and placental function, reviewed by Schmidt et al. [16].

In mice, the pups are growing in multiple embryonic sacs in each of the two uterine branches, where each embryonic sac contains a single pup and its own placenta. Importantly, for models of alloimmunization, both the human and mouse have discoidal, hemochorial placentas where maternal blood are in direct contact with the trophoblast cells (of fetal origin). Maternal immune cells may interact with fetal antigens expressed on the outer cell layer in the intravillous space in humans, which correspond to the structurally different placental labyrinth in mice [16]. In addition to the chorioallantoic placenta, the mouse also has a secondary placental structure - the inverted yolk sac - that surrounds the fetus throughout gestation, and is the structure that allows transfer of maternal antibodies to the fetus by transcytosis by the FcRn in the inner layer of the inverted yolk sac structure [17]. Thus, transplacental transport of antibodies is mediated by anatomically different structures in humans and mice, while facilitated by the same receptor.

3. Mouse models in FNAIT - Insights from different models

Different mice strains demonstrate diverse immune responses due to variations in genetic background [18,19]. Alloantigens, that in most cases differ from self by a single amino acid residue substitution, have a limited number of antigenic peptides to be presented in MHC class II, compared to other foreign substances as microbes, parasites and viruses. Therefore, differences in antigen-presenting capacity due to different MHC haplotypes may affect immunization in this setting. In addition, it should be kept in mind that the uniformity within the mouse colony due to genetic identity within an inbred mice strain, dramatically changes whenever an antigen-specific immune response is mounted by the adaptive immune cells, due to its nature of random sequence generation – affecting the potency, titer and polyclonality of antibody repertoire.

The choice of mouse strain or design of knockout models may significantly influence the results of the study, as their intrinsic phenotype may affect their overall health, relevant hematology, immune responses and breeding.

3.1. Murine model designs

In 2006, Ni and colleagues presented a model of GPIIIa knockout $(\beta 3^{-/-})$ mice backcrossed onto a BALB/c background [20]. The original β3-deficient mouse strain was designed by Richard O. Hynes and his group to study Glanzmann thrombasthenia [21], and due to its suitability to study platelet conditions it was utilized to generate the first murine model of FNAIT [20]. Use of a corresponding GPIba-knockout model, originally made to study Bernard-Soulier syndrome [22], was also reported by Li and colleagues [23]. In these two models, alloimmunization (or rather isoimmunization) is achieved by repeated injection of wild-type platelets, and pre-immunized females are bred with wild-type males to assess the effect of the antibodies on pregnancy and pups. Platelet glycoprotein-deficient mice are however phenotypically affected: GPIIIadeficient mice have higher fetal/neonatal mortality rate due to placental defects, anemia and hemorrhages, and by design impaired platelet function [21], whereas GPIba-deficient mice have reduced platelet count and reduced platelet function [22]. A chimeric model expressing human GPIIIa (originally used to study Glanzmann thrombasthenia [24]) allows studies on human anti-GPIIIa antibodies in a murine system [25].

For other studies, non-obese diabetic/severe combined immunodeficient (NOD/SCID) or SCID mice has been used. These mice harbor the SCID mutations leading to mice without functional B and T cells and the NOD mutations leading to mice without 1) functional natural killer (NK) cells, 2) functional antigen-presenting cells and 3) circulating complement; the mice will be affected in many ways [26]. In this model, the mice functions as a host, injected with human material (antigen and antibodies), but may nevertheless depend on immunerelated effects like $Fc\gamma$ receptor-mediated functions. The knowledge acquired from all these models, with respect to treatment, prevention and pathogenesis is discussed below.

3.2. Studies on therapeutic strategies

3.2.1. Therapeutic administration of IVIG to treat FNAIT

In the GPIIIa knockout model, repeated injections of wild-type platelets into $\beta 3^{-/-}$ mice gave robust and potent generation of $\beta 3$ integrin-specific antibodies, which subsequently caused thrombocytopenia when injected into wild-type mice [20]. The titer of maternal antibody against β 3 integrin correlated with the severity of FNAIT in the pups, in pre-immunized females bred with wild-type males. High antibody titer caused severe FNAIT with signs of bleeding, ICH, and in the most severe cases miscarriage and increased mortality rate [20]. This model, resembling human anti-GPIIIa-mediated FNAIT conditions. allows studies of the pathogenic mechanisms as well as studies attempting to interfere with pathogenesis. IVIG is licensed for use to treat a number of immune-deficient conditions, but is also used to treat autoimmune diseases. Human IVIG has also been used in mouse models of immune thrombocytopenia (ITP) [27]. By applying this strategy to the above FNAIT model, it was shown that administration of IVIG in preimmunized $\beta 3^{-/-}$ mice (bred with male wild-type mice) during pregnancy, increased platelet counts of the newborn pups, and more importantly, bleeding symptoms, pup mortality and number of miscarriages were diminished [20]. The therapeutic effect of IVIG was further confirmed in a number of other, subsequent studies mentioned below.

3.2.2. FcRn – a potential therapeutic target

The transplacental transport of maternal antibodies is a central part of human FNAIT pathogenesis. In 2010, Ni and colleagues reported another mouse model, generated through the combination of β3-deficient mice and FcRn-deficient mice, creating $\beta 3^{-/-}$ FcRn^{-/-} mice [28]. By pre-immunizing and breeding deficient and wild-type $\beta 3/$ FcRn mice in different combinations, they showed that also in this murine model, fetal rather than maternal FcRn, is crucial for transportation of antibodies across the placenta and thus, critical for the development of FNAIT. When pre-immunized $\beta 3^{-/-}$ FcRn^{-/-} females were bred with $\beta 3^{-/-}$ FcRn^{-/-} males, no FNAIT occurred in the pups even though anti-β3 antibodies were present in the mother. However, by treating these pregnant mice with IVIG, there was a decrease in antibody titer in the mothers, showing that IVIG also may function through FcRn-independent pathways [28]. In the light these results, they targeted this receptor to reduce harmful effect of anti-B3 antibodies, as had previously been done in animal models of autoimmune conditions [29]. Indeed, they were able to show that by injecting an anti-FcRn antibody into pregnant pre-immunized $\beta 3^{+/+}$ FcRn^{+/+} (bred with wild-type males; $\beta 3^{+/+}$ FcRn^{+/+}) the newborn pups had normal platelet counts and showed no abnormalities. Less severe thrombocytopenia was also seen in pups when treating pregnant pre-immunized $\beta 3^{-/-}$ FcRn^{-/-} mice (bred with wild-type males) with anti-FcRn antibody [28]. As the authors pointed out, the monoclonal anti-FcRn antibody could be administrated with good effect in lower doses than IVIG. Thus, an anti-FcRn antibody could be an attractive alternative to IVIG which is a plasma-derived product of limited source, has batch-tobatch variations, and has adverse effects when administered in high dose.

Noteworthy, when comparing FcRn between species, human FcRn shows immense restrictions when binding to IgG from different species with no or very low binding to murine IgG, while murine FcRn binds human IgG better than murine IgG [30]. Andersen and colleagues also confirmed this in an *in vitro* experiment using soluble recombinant murine and human FcRn binding to IgG1 [31]. These cross-species differences may affect the experimental results of half-life and transplacental transfer analyses as well as potential mechanistic artifacts in the model [32]. Several anti-FcRn antibodies are in the drug development pipeline for autoimmune and alloimmune conditions. Of utmost relevance to FNAIT, the M281, a human anti-FcRn antibody has been demonstrated to efficiently reduce transplacental transport of IgG in a

human *ex vivo* placental perfusion model [33]. This molecule is currently in clinical phase trials as a potential treatment for the alloimmune complication hemolytic disease of fetus and newborn [34,35].

3.2.3. FNAIT treatment by prevention of fetal platelet destruction

A chimeric mouse model expressing a hybrid complex of murine α IIb/human β 3 [24] was used by Ghevaert and colleagues to examine the ability of the recombinant IgG1 antibody B2G1 (HPA-1a-specific mAb) to prevent platelet destruction [25]. Using bone marrow from β 3-deficient mice [21], they transduced it with a lentivirus vector containing cDNA of the human *ITGB3* comprising either HPA-1a or 1b, and next, the bone marrow was transplanted into lethally irradiated β 3-deficient mice [24,25]. Interestingly, F(ab')₂ B2G1 antibody fragments was used as a proof of principle for the effect of non-Fc γ R-binding reagents to inhibit and prevent platelet destruction by intact B2G1 antibody or polyclonal anti-HPA-1a sera in the chimeric mouse model [25]. Consequently, a modified B2G1 variant without Fc γ R-binding can have platelet protective effects and thus potentially be a candidate for FNAIT treatment, given proper FcRn-binding for transport to the fetus.

Another mouse model was presented in 2009 by Bakchoul and colleagues, in an FNAIT study focusing on platelet clearance in NOD/ SCID mice (JAX stock #001303) [36]. This immunodeficient mouse model does not have functional lymphoid cells and have no or low levels of immunoglobulin making the model ideal for graft studies [26] but also antibody-mediated platelet clearance studies [37]. The injection of maternally derived human anti-HPA-1a IgG after supplying NOD/SCID mice with resting human platelets from HPA-1ab donors, mediated clearance of these platelets in vivo [36]. By introducing a monoclonal murine antibody (mAb SZ21, F(ab')₂) directly after platelet transfusion, the platelet clearance by human anti-HPA-1a antibodies was efficiently inhibited. Importantly, this study confirmed the potential to treat FNAIT using agents that block the binding of the maternally derived antibodies to the HPA-1a epitope [36]. The SZ21 antibody was later deglycosylated by Bakchoul and colleagues and injected into pregnant BALB/c mice, where it was transferred to the fetus to the same degree as native SZ21, and still blocked the binding of maternal antibodies to the HPA-1a epitope [38]. As deglycosylation of IgG antibodies is well known to terminate Fc receptor-binding and thus Fc-related effector functions [39], it could make the antibody suitable for treatment [38]. Thus, this study supports that deglycosylated monoclonal antibodies could be a potential FNAIT treatment in the future.

3.2.4. Potential therapeutic targeting of T cells by peptides

There has also been interest in targeting the T cell response in FNAIT, as the peptide harboring the HPA-1a epitope (the Leu33 residue) is efficiently presented to HPA-1a-specific T cells by antigenpresenting cells expressing the DRA/DRB3*01:01 molecule [40-46]. Jackson and colleagues made attempts to dampen already established immune responses by tolerization with peptide treatment [47]. In a SCID mice model depleted of NK cells and macrophages, PBMC from HLA-DRB3*01:01-positive HPA-1a alloimmunized women were intraperitoneally injected followed by administration of HPA-1a-derived peptides. After 2 and 3 weeks, HPA-1a⁺ platelets were injected to boost any present response against the antigen. However, in this system, no consistent effect of this regimen was seen, measured by anti-HPA-1a antibody responses in vivo [47]. This kind of therapeutic strategy still holds potential, but may require additional factors targeting the antigen-presenting cells, other than peptide alone, to induce an effective tolerogenic effect on T cells [48].

3.3. Potential prevention of alloimmuniztion

While many studies are designed to study treatments of FNAIT, the notion that immunization often takes place in connection with delivery [49], opened the possibility to employ the prophylactic strategy that has successfully reduced the incidence of RhD alloimmunizations. The

administration of human plasma-derived anti-D antibody treatment is based on the concept of antibody-mediated immune suppression (AMIS). Still it is unclear exactly how passively injected antibodies suppress the immune system, but different mechanisms are proposed, as discussed by Kumpel and Elson [50]. Briefly, this includes inhibition of B cells through crosslinking of the B-cell receptor and the inhibitory receptor FcyRIIB on B cells with the antibody-antigen complex, or clearance of antigens, where the antigen is removed from the circulation before the antigen is seen and processed by the immune system [51]. However, Bernardo and colleagues could induce AMIS in knockout mice for either activating or inhibitory Fcy receptors [52]. AMIS was similarly induced in these models when using antibodies lacking their Fc region indicating that AMIS also works through Fc and Fcy receptor-independent pathways [52]. In addition, antibody masking of the epitope that blocks the recognition of antigen by B-cell receptors has been suggested as another possibility. However, based on stoichiometric calculations only a small portion of the RhD epitopes would be masked [50].

In investigation of the potential prophylactic approach, Tiller and colleagues managed to induce AMIS by injection of mouse anti- β 3 antisera subsequent to transfusion of murine wild-type platelets into β 3^{-/} mice [53]. Importantly, AMIS was also seen using human anti-HPA-1a antibodies or the monoclonal murine antibody SZ21 after transfusion of human HPA-1a⁺ platelets [53]. Thus, the findings from this study supported the concept that also FNAIT may be prevented through a prophylactic regimen.

3.4. Insights into pathogenesis from murine models

3.4.1. Anti-GPIb α -antibodies may cause miscarriages through reduced placental function

Although the majority of FNAIT complications are due to α IIb β 3 incompatibilities, there are also cases reported due to alloantibodies against GPIb α [1]. By making a GPIb α knockout mouse model similar to the GPIIIa knockout, Li and colleagues showed that pre-immunized GPIb α deficient female mice have an very high miscarriage rate when bred with wild-type mice compared to the β 3-deficient mouse model [23]. The miscarriages were accompanied by reduced placental function and development, while treatment with either anti-FcRn antibodies or IVIG successfully increased the number of live pups. This study suggests that there might be many unreported FNAIT incidents due to frequent miscarriages caused by antibodies against glycoprotein GPIb α , which then masks the severity of this condition. Nevertheless, this study also supports the use of IVIG or antibodies against FcRn as FNAIT treatment [23].

In a follow-up study, it was shown that immunogenicity of GPIba is lower than for GPIIIa in these knockout models, as more wild-type platelets were required for potent antibody responses in immunization experiments [54]. Mounting an efficient antibody response to foreign structures generally depends on activation of dendritic cells and induction of a pro-inflammatory environment, by binding of pattern recognition receptors to microbe-specific structures and/or endogenous stress signals. Allogenic proteins, such as blood type antigens and platelet glycoproteins will most likely not activate the innate immune cells by their sole presence in circulation. It was previously reported that ongoing authentic infection, or the mimicking of inflammation with Poly I:C can induce or enhance antibody responses in RBC-alloimmunization models [55]. Accordingly, injection of LPS or Poly I:C (mimicking bacterial or viral infections, respectively) both enhanced antibody production and subsequent miscarriages in the knockout mice [54]. This is adding a piece to the puzzle that factors like inflammation may influence immunization and the quality and quantity of the alloreactive response. Whether the timing of the inflammation signals are critical for immunization to platelet antigens, as was indicated in a mouse model where the timing of Toll-like receptor 3-induced inflammation and exposure to RBC antigens affects the degree of alloimmunization [56], is not yet known.

3.4.2. Intracranial hemorrhage might be caused by impaired angiogenesis

The last decades, the focus of FNAIT treatment has been on improving the platelet count of the fetus or neonate, but in a recent study by Yougbaré and colleagues, they highlight that β 3 integrin has an important role in angiogenesis in relation to development of the fetus [57]. Here, they showed that it might not be thrombocytopenia that causes ICH, but rather the maternal anti-\beta3 antibodies that impair angiogenesis leading to ICH in the fetus. In the β 3-deficient mouse model, anti-B3 antibodies impaired the vessel density in the brain and retina of the delivered pups, also accompanied by increased endothelial cell apoptosis and inhibited angiogenic signaling. Importantly, anti-HPA-1a antibodies of anti-αvβ3 specificity in development of FNAIT-associated ICH, mediated through binding to endothelial cells, have also been reported [58]. As shown previously [20,23,28], IVIG can be used to ameliorate FNAIT, but in this study they also saw improvement of vascular density and less apoptosis [57]. These findings indicate that treatment of FNAIT preferentially should be focused on eliminating the maternal anti-\beta3 antibodies rather than increasing the platelet count of the fetus. Another study using the β 3-deficient mouse model recently found that activated NK cells causes apoptosis of $\beta3$ integrin-positive trophoblasts in the placenta, which subsequently leads to placental dysfunction and miscarriages [59]. By depleting the NK cells or through functional blockage of the NK receptors FcyRIIIa or NKp46, both placental growth restriction and miscarriage were reduced [59]. This study introduces another alternative approach to treat FNAIT, but in addition, it also sheds light on the pathological mechanisms in the development of FNAIT.

3.4.3. Clinical significance of low-avidity anti-platelet antibodies

Bakchoul and colleagues used the NOD/SCID model to show that low-avidity anti-HPA-1a antibodies from a series of FNAIT cases cleared human platelets from HPA-1ab donors *in vivo* - even though these antibodies may not be detected in standard serological and solid-phase glycoprotein-specific assays [60]. Such antibodies can be detected by surface plasmon resonance (SPR) measurements which allows increased sensitivity in part by eliminating the washing steps used in conventional methods [60].

Peterson and colleagues later confirmed (using the NOD/SCID mice model) that low-avidity antibodies can cause FNAIT and that many cases go undetected [61]. In this study, most women that had low-avidity antibodies only, were *HLA-DRB3*01:01*-negative suggesting that these women have a predisposition to generate such antibodies [61]. Tentatively, this could be due to a less efficient underlying T cell response supporting potent antibody responses, as several reports support the role of *HLA-DRB3*01:01* in HPA-1a antigen presentation [40–45] and clinical outcome [46,62].

3.4.4. Using the murine system to study the antigenic epitopes for antibodies

Comparative analyses to study antibody reactivity have used human and murine recombinant proteins. Based on amino acid sequence comparisons, residues important for anti-HPA-1a antibody binding was determined two decades ago [15]. Since then, detailed characterizations of the glycoprotein complex and conformation important for antibody binding have been resolved by crystal structures and experiments with site-directed mutagenesis variants [63–65]. However, due to recent CRISPR/Cas9 technology for site-directed mutagenesis in the murine genome, mouse platelets are now valuable again: designed, humanized murine platelets to map the epitope for different anti-HPA-1a monoclonal antibodies [66].

4. Conclusions and future perspectives

Important insights into the pathogenesis, treatment and prevention of FNAIT have been given by the elegant studies on knockout mice models. An advantage with knockout models is that injections with wild-type antigen causes immunization against the entire native
protein, likely representing a more general strategy, not restricting the translational value to a single alloantigen system. However, from a molecular interaction point of view, the glycoprotein knockout models unfortunately lack the essential fine-tuned balance of reactivity of self and non-self, both regarding conformational epitopes for antibody-specificity and for peptide-antigen presentation and recognition by antigen-specific T cells. Most antibodies causing FNAIT are thought to be specific to a single epitope, at least caused by a single amino acid substitution. Thus, the study of preventive or therapeutic treatments using monoclonal antibodies could be more challenging to examine in knockout mice. Models that take these factors into account, would better mimic the epitope-specific responses in future studies, as improved strategies are needed for diagnosis and treatment of women with a potential high risk of FNAIT in their newborns.

Declaration of Competing Interest

None.

References

- Davoren A, Curtis BR, Aster RH, McFarland JG. Human platelet antigen-specific alloantibodies implicated in 1162 cases of neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion 2004;44:1220–5.
- [2] Curtis BR, Ali S, Glazier AM, Ebert DD, Aitman TJ, Aster RH. Isoimmunization against CD36 (glycoprotein IV): description of four cases of neonatal isoimmune thrombocytopenia and brief review of the literature. Transfusion 2002;42:1173–9.
- [3] Lin M, Xu X, Lee H-L, Liang D-C, Santoso S. Fetal/neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia due to anti-CD36 antibodies: antibody evaluations by CD36-transfected cell lines. Transfusion 2018;58:189–95.
- [4] Pyzik M, Sand KMK, Hubbard JJ, Andersen JT, Sandlie I, Blumberg RS. The neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn): a misnomer? Front Immunol 2019;10.
- [5] Tiller H, Killie MK, Husebekk A, Skogen B, Ni H, Kjeldsen-Kragh J, et al. Platelet antibodies and fetal growth: maternal antibodies against fetal platelet antigen 1a are strongly associated with reduced birthweight in boys. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2012;91:79–86.
- [6] Lieberman L, Greinacher A, Murphy MF, Bussel J, Bakchoul T, Corke S, et al. Fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: recommendations for evidence-based practice, an international approach. Br J Haematol 2019;185:549–62.
- [7] Schmitt A, Guichard J, Massé J-M, Debili N, Cramer EM. Of mice and men: comparison of the ultrastructure of megakaryocytes and platelets. Exp Hematol 2001;29:1295–302.
- [8] Barrios M, Rodríguez–Acosta A, Gil A, Salazar AM, Taylor P, Sánchez EE, et al. Comparative hemostatic parameters in BALB/c, C57BL/6 and C3H/He mice. Thromb Res 2009;124:338–43.
- [9] Liu Z-J, Hoffmeister KM, Hu Z, Mager DE, Ait-Oudhia S, Debrincat MA, et al. Expansion of the neonatal platelet mass is achieved via an extension of platelet lifespan. Blood 2014;123:3381–9.
- [10] Aurbach K, Spindler M, Haining EJ, Bender M, Pleines I. Blood collection, platelet isolation and measurement of platelet count and size in mice—a practical guide. Platelets 2019;30:698–707.
- [11] Fukuda T, Asou E, Nogi K, Goto K. Evaluation of mouse red blood cell and platelet counting with an automated hematology analyzer. J Vet Med Sci 2017;79:1707–11.
- [12] Mouse Phenotype Database RRID:SCR_003212 [Internet] Bar Harbor (ME). The Jackson Laboratory. C2004 - [cited 2019 Nov 11]. Available from: https:// phenome.jax.org/.
- [13] Cieutat AM, Rosa JP, Letourneur F, Poncz M, Rifat S. A comparative analysis of cDNA-derived sequences for rat and mouse β3 integrins (GPIIIA) with their human counterpart. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993;193:771–8.
- [14] Smyth SS, Tsakiris DA, Scudder LE, Coller BS. Structure and function of murine αIIbβ3 (GPIIb/IIIa): studies using monoclonal antibodies and β3-null mice. Thromb Haemost 2000:84:1103–8.
- [15] Barron-Casella EA, Nebbia G, Rogers OC, King KE, Kickler TS, Casella JF. Construction of a human platelet alloantigen-1a epitope(s) within murine glycoprotein IIIa: identification of residues critical to the conformation of the antibody binding site(s). Presented in part at the American Society of Hematology meeting, December 5–9, 1997, 93. 1999. p. 2959–67.
- [16] Schmidt A, Morales-Prieto DM, Pastuschek J, Fröhlich K, Markert UR. Only humans have human placentas: molecular differences between mice and humans. J Reprod Immunol 2015;108:65–71.
- [17] Kim J, Mohanty S, Ganesan LP, Hua K, Jarjoura D, Hayton WL, et al. FcRn in the yolk sac endoderm of mouse is required for IgG transport to fetus. J Immunol 2009;182:2583–9.
- [18] Sellers RS, Clifford CB, Treuting PM, Brayton C. Immunological variation between inbred laboratory mouse strains: points to consider in phenotyping genetically immunomodified mice. Vet Pathol 2011;49:32–43.
- [19] Mills CD, Kincaid K, Alt JM, Heilman MJ, Hill AM. M-1/M-2 macrophages and the Th1/Th2 paradigm. J Immunol 2000;164:6166–73.
- [20] Ni H, Chen P, Spring CM, Sayeh E, Semple JW, Lazarus AH, et al. A novel murine

model of fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: response to intravenous IgG therapy. Blood 2006;107:2976–83.

- [21] Hodivala-Dilke KM, McHugh KP, Tsakiris DA, Rayburn H, Crowley D, Ullman-Culleré M, et al. β3-integrin-deficient mice are a model for Glanzmann thrombasthenia showing placental defects and reduced survival. J Clin Invest 1999;103:229–38.
- [22] Ware J, Russell S, Ruggeri ZM. Generation and rescue of a murine model of platelet dysfunction: the Bernard-Soulier syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000;97:2803–8.
- [23] Li C, Piran S, Chen P, Lang S, Zarpellon A, Jin JW, et al. The maternal immune response to fetal platelet GPIbα causes frequent miscarriage in mice that can be prevented by intravenous IgG and anti-FcRn therapies. J Clin Invest 2011;121:4537–47.
- [24] Fang J, Hodivala-Dilke K, Johnson BD, Du LM Hynes RO, White 2nd GC, et al. Therapeutic expression of the platelet-specific integrin, alphalIbbeta3, in a murine model for Glanzmann thrombasthenia. Blood 2005;106:2671–9.
- [25] Ghevaert C, Wilcox DA, Fang J, Armour KL, Clark MR, Ouwehand WH, et al. Developing recombinant HPA-1a-specific antibodies with abrogated Fcγ receptor binding for the treatment of fetomaternal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. J Clin Invest 2008;118:2929–38.
- [26] Shultz LD, Schweitzer PA, Christianson SW, Gott B, Schweitzer IB, Tennent B, et al. Multiple defects in innate and adaptive immunologic function in NOD/LtSz-scid mice. J Immunol 1995;154:180–91.
- [27] Webster ML, Sayeh E, Crow M, Chen P, Nieswandt B, Freedman J, et al. Relative efficacy of intravenous immunoglobulin G in ameliorating thrombocytopenia induced by antiplatelet GPIIbIIIa versus GPIbα antibodies. Blood 2006;108:943–6.
- [28] Chen P, Li C, Lang S, Zhu G, Reheman A, Spring CM, et al. Animal model of fetal and neonatal immune thrombocytopenia: role of neonatal Fc receptor in the pathogenesis and therapy. Blood 2010;116:3660–8.
- [29] Liu L, Garcia AM, Santoro H, Zhang Y, McDonnell K, Dumont J, et al. Amelioration of experimental autoimmune myasthenia gravis in rats by neonatal FcR blockade. J Immunol 2007;178:5390–8.
- [30] Ober RJ, Radu CG, Ghetie V, Ward ES. Differences in promiscuity for antibody–FcRn interactions across species: implications for therapeutic antibodies. Int Immunol 2001;13:1551–9.
- [31] Andersen JT, Bekele Daba M, Berntzen G, Michaelsen TE, Sandlie I. Cross-species binding analyses of mouse and human neonatal Fc receptor show dramatic differences in immunoglobulin G and albumin binding. J Biol Chem 2010;285:4826–36.
- [32] Sand KMK, Bern M, Nilsen J, Noordzij HT, Sandlie I, Andersen JT. Unraveling the interaction between FcRn and albumin: opportunities for design of albumin-based therapeutics. Front Immunol 2015;5:682.
- [33] Roy Ŝ, Nanovskaya T, Patrikeeva Ś, Cochran E, Parge V, Guess J, et al. M281, an anti-FcRn antibody, inhibits IgG transfer in a human ex vivo placental perfusion model. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2019;220(498):e1–9.
- [34] Clinical trial. A study to evaluate the safety, efficacy, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of M281 administered to pregnant women at high risk for early onset severe hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn (HDFN). 2019https:// ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03842189.
- [35] Clinical trial. A study to characterize the clinical course of pregnant women and children at high risk for early onset severe hemolytic disease of the fetus and newborn. 2019https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03755128.
- [36] Bakchoul T, Boylan B, Sachs UJH, Bein G, Ruan C, Santoso S, et al. Blockade of maternal anti-HPA-1a-mediated platelet clearance by an HPA-1a epitope–specific F (ab')2 in an in vivo mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion 2009;49:265–70.
- [37] Boylan B, Berndt MC, Kahn ML, Newman PJ. Activation-independent, antibodymediated removal of GPVI from circulating human platelets: development of a novel NOD/SCID mouse model to evaluate the in vivo effectiveness of anti–human platelet agents. Blood 2006;108:908–14.
- [38] Bakchoul T, Greinacher A, Sachs UJ, Krautwurst A, Renz H, Harb H, et al. Inhibition of HPA-1a alloantibody-mediated platelet destruction by a deglycosylated anti–HPA-1a monoclonal antibody in mice: toward targeted treatment of fetal-alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Blood 2013;122:321–7.
- [39] Jefferis R. Glycosylation as a strategy to improve antibody-based therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2009;8:226–34.
- [40] Ahlen MT, Husebekk A, Killie MK, Skogen B, Stuge TB. T-cell responses associated with neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: isolation of HPA-1a-specific, HLA-DRB3*0101-restricted CD4+ T cells. Blood 2009;113:3838–44.
- [41] Parry CS, Gorski J, Stern LJ. Crystallographic structure of the human leukocyte antigen DRA, DRB3*0101: models of a directional alloimmune response and autoimmunity. J Mol Biol 2007;371:435–46.
- [42] Rayment R, Kooij TW, Zhang W, Siebold C, Murphy MF, Allen D, et al. Evidence for the specificity for platelet HPA-1a alloepitope and the presenting HLA-DR52a of diverse antigen-specific helper T cell clones from alloimmunized mothers. J Immunol 2009;183:677–86.
- [43] Wu S, Maslanka K, Gorski J. An integrin polymorphism that defines reactivity with alloantibodies generates an anchor for MHC class II peptide binding: a model for unidirectional alloimmune responses. J Immun 1997;158:3221–6.
- [44] Sukati H, Bessos H, Barker RN, Urbaniak SJ. Characterization of the alloreactive helper T-cell response to the platelet membrane glycoprotein IIIa (integrin-β3) in human platelet antigen-1a alloimmunized human platelet antigen-1b1b women. Transfusion 2005;45:1165–77.
- [45] Jackson DJ, Murphy MF, Soothill PW, Lucas GF, Elson CJ, Kumpel BM. Reactivity of T cells from women with antibodies to the human platelet antigen (HPA)-1a to peptides encompassing the HPA-1 polymorphism. Clin Exp Immunol 2005;142:92–102.

- [46] J. Kjeldsen-Kragh, M. Ahlen, Foetal and Neonatal Alloimmune Thrombocytopenia The role of the HLA-DRB3*01:01 allele for HPA-1a-immunisation and foetal/neonatal outcome. Transfusion and Apheresis Science. XXXX;XX:XX-XX https://doi. org/10.1016/j.transci.2019.102707.
- [47] Jackson DJ, Eastlake JL, Kumpel BM. Human platelet antigen (HPA)-1a peptides do not reliably suppress anti-HPA-1a responses using a humanized severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) mouse model. Clin Exp Immunol 2014;176:23–36.
- [48] Wraith DC. Designing antigens for the prevention and treatment of autoimmune diseases. Curr Opin Chem Eng 2018;19:35–42.
- [49] Killie MK, Husebekk A, Kjeldsen-Kragh J, Skogen B. A prospective study of maternal anti-HPA 1a antibody level as a potential predictor of alloimmune thrombocytopenia in the newborn. Haematologica 2008;93:870–7.
- [50] Kumpel BM, Elson CJ. Mechanism of anti-D-mediated immune suppression a paradox awaiting resolution? Trends Immunol 2001;22:26–31.
- [51] Marjoram D, Cruz-Leal Y, Bernardo L, Lazarus AH. A role for red cell clearance in antibody-mediated inhibition of erythrocyte alloimmunization? ISBT Sci Ser 2017;12:196–201.
- [52] Bernardo L, Yu H, Amash A, Zimring JC, Lazarus AH. IgG-mediated immune suppression to erythrocytes by polyclonal antibodies can occur in the absence of activating or inhibitory Fcγ receptors in a full mouse model. J Immunol 2015;195:2224–30.
- [53] Tiller H, Killie MK, Chen P, Eksteen M, Husebekk A, Skogen B, et al. Toward a prophylaxis against fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia: induction of antibody-mediated immune suppression and prevention of severe clinical complications in a murine model. Transfusion 2012;52:1446–57.
- [54] Li C, Chen P, Vadasz B, Ma L, Zhou H, Lang S, et al. Co-stimulation with LPS or poly I:C markedly enhances the anti-platelet immune response and severity of fetal and neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Thromb Haemost 2013;110:1250–8.
- [55] Hendrickson JE, Desmarets M, Deshpande SS, Chadwick TE, Hillyer CD, Roback JD, et al. Recipient inflammation affects the frequency and magnitude of immunization to transfused red blood cells. Transfusion 2006;46:1526–36.
- [56] Elayeb R, Tamagne M, Bierling P, Noizat-Pirenne F, Vingert B. Red blood cell alloimmunization is influenced by the delay between Toll-like receptor agonist

injection and transfusion. Haematologica 2016;101:209-18.

- [57] Yougbaré I, Lang S, Yang H, Chen P, Zhao X, Tai W-S, et al. Maternal anti-platelet β3 integrins impair angiogenesis and cause intracranial hemorrhage. J Clin Invest 2015;125:1545–56.
- [58] Santoso S, Wihadmadyatami H, Bakchoul T, Werth S, Al-Fakhri N, Bein G, et al. Antiendothelial ανβ3 antibodies are a major cause of intracranial bleeding in fetal/ neonatal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2016:1517–24.
- [59] Yougbaré I, Tai W-S, Zdravic D, Oswald BE, Lang S, Zhu G, et al. Activated NK cells cause placental dysfunction and miscarriages in fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Nat Commun 2017;8:224.
- [60] Bakchoul T, Kubiak S, Krautwurst A, Roderfeld M, Siebert HC, Bein G, et al. Lowavidity anti-HPA-1a alloantibodies are capable of antigen-positive platelet destruction in the NOD/SCID mouse model of alloimmune thrombocytopenia. Transfusion 2011;51:2455–61.
- [61] Peterson JA, Kanack A, Nayak D, Bougie DW, McFarland JG, Curtis BR, et al. Prevalence and clinical significance of low-avidity HPA-1a antibodies in women exposed to HPA-1a during pregnancy. Transfusion 2013;53:1309–18.
- [62] Kjeldsen-Kragh J, Titze TL, Lie BA, Vaage JT, Kjær M. HLA-DRB3*01:01 exhibits a dose-dependent impact on HPA-1a antibody levels in HPA-1a-immunized women. Blood Adv 2019;3:945–51.
- [63] Xiao T, Takagi J, Coller BS, Wang J-H, Springer TA. Structural basis for allostery in integrins and binding to fibrinogen-mimetic therapeutics. Nature 2004;432:59–67.
- [64] Thinn AMM, Wang Z, Zhou D, Zhao Y, Curtis BR, Zhu J. Autonomous conformational regulation of β₃ integrin and the conformation-dependent property of HPA-1a alloantibodies. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2018;115:E9105–14.
- [65] Valentin N, Visentin G, Newman P. Involvement of the cysteine-rich domain of glycoprotein IIIa in the expression of the human platelet alloantigen, PlA1: evidence for heterogeneity in the humoral response. Blood 1995;85:3028–33.
- [66] Zhi H, Ahlen MT, Thinn AMM, Weiler H, Curtis BR, Skogen B, et al. High-resolution mapping of the polyclonal immune response to the human platelet alloantigen HPA-1a (Pl^{A1}). Blood Adv 2018;2:3001.

